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CHINA'SROLE IN THE WORLD:
ISCHINA A RESPONSIBLE STAKEHOLDER?

THURSDAY, AUGUST 3, 2006
U.S.-CHINA ECONOMIC AND SECURITY REVIEW COMMISSION

The Commission met in Room 385 Russell Senate Office Building,
Washington, D.C. at 8:37 a.m., Chairman Larry M. Wortzel and Vice
Chair Carolyn Bartholomew, Commissioners Daniel A. Blumenthal and
Michael R. Wessel (Hearing Cochairs), presiding.

OPENING STATEMENT OF VICE CHAIRMAN CAROLYN
BARTHOLOMEW, HEARING COCHAIR

COMMISSION VICE CHAIR BARTHOLOMEW: Good morning,
everyone. I'm Carolyn Bartholomew, the Vice Chairman of the
Commission. Welcome to our panelists and our guests. Today we are
focusing on China's role in the world. It is admittedly a big topic to fit
into a day and a half of hearing.

Rather than an exhaustive review, we hope to bring to the forefront
a number of common questions and themes that are raised by Chinese
government strategy and actions around the world.

Chinais playing a greater and greater role on the world stage. As it
does so, the scrutiny of its actions and its intentions is, not surprisingly,
also growing.

There is much to question. The Chinese government likes to
characterize itself as engaging in a "peaceful rise." Yet, its active
engagement with and assistance to countries which others in the
international community have condemned as human rights abusers or
threats to international peace raise serious questions about its intentions.

And the world's understanding of China's intentions globally, like
most of its governmental affairs, suffers from its lack of transparency.

Today's experts will try to break through some of the lack of
transparency, testifying on China's economic diplomacy, its energy
diplomacy, and its engagement with pariah states. We will consider the
nature of the relationships China is establishing with countries around the
world and the impact of those relationships on U.S. interests.

In Africa, for example, China seems focused on resource-rich states
buying up oil, natural gas and other minerals from the Sudan, Chad,
Nigeria, Angola, Algeria, Gabon and Equatorial Guinea.



In 2005, Chinese official sources reported total investment of $175
million in African countries, primarily on oil exploration and
infrastructure projects. When China signs an oil contract, development
aid often follows in the form of medical supplies, infrastructure
investment, debt relief and lowered trade barriers.

International organizations have reported more than a few cases
where China has ignored standards of international law, humanitarian
concerns, and human rights when these conflict with China's resource
acquisition needs.

How are Chinese investment practices affecting U.S. initiatives to
increase the effectiveness of foreign assistance to promote transparency
and accountability and to end human rights abuses?

As part of our mandate to advise Congress whether China is likely
to be a reliable diplomatic partner, we will explore these issues as part of
the broader theme of how trade and energy security are linked in China's
diplomatic strategy in countries around the world.

Despite the press of world events, the U.S. must remain focused on
nuclear proliferation in Iran and North Korea. Success in addressing
those threats requires Chinese cooperation. This Commission attaches
such importance to China's actions regarding those countries that we will
devote a separate hearing in September to this topic.

As today's panelists address China's relationships to countries of
concern including North Korea and Iran, | look forward to hearing their
views on China's alignment with other regimes and governments including
those in Sudan, Venezuela, and Burma. How do we reconcile those
relationships with China's supposed interest in being a dependable partner
for the United States?

Thank you again to our witnesses, to our guests. | look forward to
the statements that we'll be hearing today and at this time I'll turn the
microphone over to Commissioner and Hearing Cochair Dan Blumenthal
for his opening remarks.

[ The statement follows:]

Prepared Statement of Vice Chair Carolyn Bartholomew
Hearing Cochair

Welcome to our panelists and guests. Today, we are focusing on China s role in the world. It is
admittedly a big topic to fit into a day and a half of hearings. Rather than an exhaustive review, we hope to
bring to the forefront a number of common questions and themes that are raised by Chinese government
strategy and actions around the world.

Chinais playing a greater and greater role on the world stage. As it does so, the scrutiny of its
actions and itsintentions is, not surprisingly, also growing. There is much to question.

The Chinese government likes to characterize itself as engaging in a “peaceful rise” Ye, its
active engagement with and assistance to countries which others in the international community have
condemned as human rights abusers or threats to international peace raise serious questions about its
intentions. And the world’s understanding of China's intentions globally, like most of its governmental
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affairs, suffersfromitslack of transparency.

Today’s experts will try to break through some of that lack of transparency, testifying on China’'s
economic diplomacy, its energy diplomacy, and its engagement with pariah states. We will consider the
nature of the relationships China is establishing with countries around the world and the impact of those
relationships on U.S. interests.

In Africa, for example, China seems focused on resource-rich states, buying up oil, natural gas,
and other minerals, from the Sudan, Chad, Nigeria, Angola, Algeria, Gabon and Equatorial Guinea. In
2005, Chinese official sources reported total investment of $175 million in African countries, primarily on
oil exploration and infrastructure projects. When China signs an oil contract, development aid often
follows in the form of medical supplies, infrastructure investment, debt relief and lowered trade barriers.
International organizations have reported more than a few cases where China has ignored standards of
international law, humanitarian concerns, and human rights when these conflict with China's resource
acquisition needs. How are Chinese investment practices affecting U.S. initiatives to increase the
effectiveness of foreign assistance, to promote transparency and accountability, and to end human rights
abuses?

As part of our mandate to advise Congress whether China is likely to be a reliable diplomatic
partner, we will explore these issues as part of the broader theme of how trade and energy security are
linked in China' s diplomatic strategy in countries around the world.

Despite the press of world events, the U.S. must remain focused on nuclear proliferation in Iran
and North Korea. Success in addressing those threats requires Chinese cooperation. This Commission
attaches such importance to China's actions regarding those countries that we will devote a separate
hearing in September to thistopic.

As today’ s panelists address China's relationships to countries of concern including North Korea
and Iran, | look forward to hearing their views on China's alignment with other regimes and governments
including those in Sudan, Venezuela, and Burma. How do we reconcile those relationships with China's
supposed interest in being a dependable partner for the U.S.?

Thank you, again, Mr. Chairman and our witnesses. | look forward to their statements. At this
time, | will turn over the microphone to Commissioner and Hearing Co-Chair Dan Blumenthal for his
opening remarks.

OPENING STATEMENT OF DANIEL BLUMENTHAL, HEARING
COCHAIR

HEARING COCHAIR BLUMENTHAL: Thank you, Commissioner
Bartholomew, and thank you to all of you in attendance today.

Last year former Deputy Secretary of State Robert Zoellick laid out
a sophisticated framework for U.S.-China policy. He urged China to
become a, quote, "responsible stakeholder in the international
community.” China, he said, "has a responsibility to strengthen the
international system that has enabled its success."

For the United States and the world, he said, the essential question
is how will China use its influence? At the hearing today and tomorrow,
we're going to ask this question: how is China using its influence?

Though Zoellick identified concerns about China's domestic
behavior, today our topic will be China's international behavior. The
Deputy Secretary pointed to concerns about China seeking to "lock-up”
energy supplies. He urged Chinato play a constructive role in ending the
genocide in the Sudan. He spoke of regional anxiety about China's
military modernization and threats to Taiwan, concerns that China is not
merely engaging with the Southeast Asian nations but positioning for a
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role of predominant power.

As a member of the Permanent Five of the Security Council, China
has used the threat of a veto to block U.S.-supported measures intended to
end the genocide in the Sudan, punish North Korea for a host of violations
of its international commitments, and persuade Iran to abandon its quest
for nuclear weapons.

During the past decades, China has greatly expanded its
involvement in regional organizations in the Shanghai Cooperation
Organization. China was a founding member of the SCO, established in
2001 as a mechanism for economic and security cooperation among
Russia, Central Asia and China.

Since that time, the SCO has not only called for the removal of U.S.
troops in Central Asia in support of operations in Afghanistan, but has
also turned down the United States' request for observer status while that
status has been granted to Iran, Pakistan, India and Mongolia.

Within Southeast Asia, China has embarked on an ambitious agenda
to secure trade and diplomatic agreements at a time when U.S. trade in the
area is declining.

While the United States certainly supports free trade, China's
activities raise concerns that it is using commercial diplomacy to increase
its influence at the expense of the United States. Secretary Zoellick laid
out a sophisticated China policy, but it will only work if the world's
responsible stakeholders hold China accountable to that vision and if
there are some penalties for acting irresponsibly.

We believe Congress may have a role in helping with such
monitoring as does this Commission. | look forward to today's testimony
and we will now turn to today's first panel.

This morning we are pleased to have Senator Inhofe joining us. He
is the chairman of the Environment and Public Works Committee and the
third ranking member of the Senate Armed Services Committee, which
recently held hearings on the Pentagon's report about China's military
modernization.

We'd like to express our appreciation to Senator Inhofe for his
support for our Commission's work. The support was most clearly
demonstrated when he offered the amendment to the 2006 Defense
Authorization bill calling on the president to establish a plan to
implement the Commission's recommendations in its 2004 report.

A modified version of that amendment was accepted by unanimous
consent and became law when the president signed the bill. The senator
was also one of the earliest to recognize the problems of the CFIUS
process and to offer legislation to address that problem.

Thank you very much, Senator Inhofe, for being here today and for
sharing your thoughts and concerns. We look forward to your comments.

[ The statement follows:]



Prepared Statement of Daniel Blumenthal, Hearing Cochair

Thank you, Commissioner Bartholomew, and thank you to al in attendance today. Last year
former Deputy Secretary of State Robert Zoellick laid out a sophisticated framework for U.S. China policy.
He urged China to become a “Responsible Stakeholder in the International Community.” China, the
Secretary said, “has aresponsibility to strengthen the international system that has enabled its success.” “

For the United States and the world, the essential question is— how will China use its influence?’
That isthe topic of our hearing today — how is China using its growing influence?

Though Zoellick identified concerns about China's domestic behavior today we will touch upon
Chind' s international behavior. The Deputy Secretary pointed to concerns about a China seeking to “lock-
up” energy supplies, he urged China to play a constructive role in ending the genocide in the Sudan, he
spoke of regional anxiety about China's military modernization and threats to Taiwan, concerns that China
is not merely engaging with ASEAN but seeking to gain a position of pre-dominant power.

As amember of the P5 of the Security Council, China has used the threat of a veto to block U.S.-
supported measures intended to end the genocide in the Sudan, punish North Korea for a host of violations
of itsinternational commitments, and to persuade Iran to abandon its quest for nuclear weapons.

During the past decades, China has greatly expanded its involvement in regional organizations
such as the Shanghai Cooperation Organization (SCO) and the Association for Southeast Asian Nations
(ASEAN). Chinawas afounding member of the SCO when it was established in 2001 as a mechanism for
economic and security cooperation with Russiaand four Central Asian republics.

Since that time, the SCO not only has called for the remova of U.S. troops in Central Asia
supporting operations in Afghanistan, but has also turned down the United States' request for observer
status while that status has been granted to Iran, Pakistan, Indiaand Mongolia.

Within Southeast Asia, China has embarked on an ambitious agenda to secure trade and
diplomatic agreements—at a time when U.S. trade in the area is declining. For example, China's and
ASEAN's plan to establish a free trade agreement has produced a schedule of tariff reductions among these
nations. When it is fully established, this free trade area will encompass approximately 1.9 billion people
and will support $3.0 trillion in combined trade.

China aso is using trade, especially in Asia, to isolate Taiwan economically in the region. China
also is doing all it can by means of its efforts to expand its influence through Asia to minimize Taiwan's
interactions with regional organizations.

While the United States certainly supports free trade, China's activities raise concerns that it is
using commercial diplomacy to increase its influence while reducing that of the United States.

Secretary Zoellick laid out a sophisticated China policy. But will only work if the world’s
responsible stakeholders hold China accountable to that vision and if there are penalties for acting
irresponsible. Perhaps the Congress has a role in helping with such monitoring. | look forward to today’s
testimony.

Thank you, and now we'll proceed to our first panel.
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PANEL |I: CONGRESSIONAL PERSPECTIVES

STATEMENT OF JAMES M. INHOFE
A U.S. SENATOR FROM THE STATE OF OKLAHOMA

SENATOR INHOFE: Thank you and thank the whole Commission
for what you've done. | think you've been doing the Lord's work, but |
just wish that more people were aware of what you're doing and some of
the results and some of your findings. | know it's been a difficult job for
you.

Let me just share a few thoughts that | have on my checklist. Last
year | gave four speeches on the Senate floor. Each one was quite
lengthy. In fact, | was giving a talk yesterday, and | said if anyone has
insomnia, just pull up my Web site and read my China speeches, but | did
talk in some detail, much more detail obviously than we'll be able to get
into today.

But in the speeches on China's growing global influence and the
impact it has on our national security, these issues covered such a broad
spectrum from the alarming rate of increase in the military modernization
to the lack of economic accountability. | testified before this
Commission, | guess a year or so ago, and it was a very concerning
picture then, and while the media has turned its attention to other issues--
and that's not quite fair to say, because | don't think the media ever has
really focused on this issue-- the threat continues to grow.

China is sustaining a ten percent economic growth. For some years
now, their oil consumption and their needs have continued to rise
exponentially, doubling and doubling again. China's military spending
has gone up in double digits. Let me just share a personal experience.

| have a reason to be in Africa quite often. It started out as kind of
a ministry thing, and now I'm helping with the developing of the African
Brigades. Everywhere | go where there are really big oil reserves,
whether it's the Sea of Guinea, or Nigeria, or Benin, everything that is
new and shiny is built by the Chinese. | have to say what they are doing
it smart. They're smarter than we are because they go in there, and | don't
care where it is, where you go, you'll see that they are building things.
Now, we watch this take place over a period of time and it's really
disconcerting.

Let me just run over a few things. The human rights problems.
China does continue to repress certain religious groups including
Christians. They have brutally cracked down on any organized groups
that they view as a threat to the party rule.

In proliferation, China is a proven violator of nonproliferation
treaties--we know that--that keep such countries from access to delivery
systems, system technologies. In 2003, a CIA report to Congress that
firms--1'm quoting now--"firms in China provide dual use missile-related
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items, raw material and/or assistance to countries of proliferation concern
such as Iran and North Korea."

Look at the countries we are having problems with today. It's Iran
and North Korea. In Iran, China has continued to support Iran.
Remember the $72 billion deal and now 13 percent of the total oil that is
used by China comes from Iran. Just two days ago, China signed a $2.7
billion oil refinery upgrade with Iran. So | see these things as things that
are really serious problems.

| mentioned Africa because the saying in Africa is "the United
States tells us what we need and China gives us what we want." And
that's true because if it's a conference center in Benin or it's a stadium in
the Congo, nonetheless, it's there.

In South America, we see Venezuela, the anti-American President
Hugo Chavez enjoys a $3 billion trade strategy with China including
provisions for oil and gas.

Our SouthCom Commander, General Craddock, has been concerned
about what's happening now in South America. He says China is
increasing its influence in South America, filling a vacuum left by the
United States. In his March 9, 2005, House testimony, General Craddock
called China's progressing interest in the region "an emerging dynamic
that could not be ignored.”

Industrial base. @ Some of the experts believe that China is
attempting to undermine the United States industrial base and likewise the
defense industrial base. | have a direct quote from the book Unrestricted
Warfare, and | think it's one that I would recommend the reading of this
book. It was written by two of the PLA colonels. And it says, and I'll
guote just a couple of sentences out of it. It said:

"Military threats." This compares the problems, how they can
change it around from a military threat to an industrial threat or an
economic threat--"military threats are already no longer the major factors
affecting national security. Traditional factors are increasingly becoming
more intertwined with grabbing resources, contending for markets,
controlling capital, trade sanctions, and other economic factors. The
destruction with they do in the areas attacked"--that's us--"are absolutely
not secondary to pure military wars."

Unless our relationship with China is backed up with strong action,
they will never take us seriously. We'll certainly see more violations of
proliferation treaties. They'll continue to manipulate regional and global
trade through currency undervaluation and other unhealthy practices.
They will develop oil resources and energy alliances with countries that
threaten international stability.

They'll continue to escalate the situation over Taiwan, raising the
stakes in a game neither country can win. In today's world, we see how
the unpaid bills of the past come back to haunt us in full.

I'm not saying that it's all bad. Hopefully some good changes are
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taking place. In North Korea right now, China has recently made steps
that appear to be in the right direction. In some other areas, some good
steps are taken. You mentioned, Commissioner, in your introduction of
me, that we had the problem with CFIUS. We're making some changes in
CFIUS, but when you stop and think that we had a system in place that
was supposed to allow us to look at different trade opportunities, different
mergers, business activities that are going on, and evaluate what does that
do to our national security, we weren't doing it.

The best evidence: they have had 15,000 applications. Only one
was denied and that was by George I, so clearly it wasn't working, and it
was run by people who really just were concentrating on one thing and
that's doing business with China. Business is good, totally ignoring the
threats that could be out there.

If there are questions and want to know what is in this legislation
that has changed, 1I'd be glad to respond to your questions, but
nonetheless, | think that's something that is improving.

The U.S.-China Economic and Security Commission that was
created to give Congress a clear picture about what's going on, you've
done your job, but we haven't done our job. Let me just ad lib a couple of
observations that 1've made.

I've been in the Senate since 1994. | came to the House eight years
before that, and | served all that time, most of that time on the House and
the Senate Armed Services Committee. During the '90s when | saw the
tearing down of our military during the Clinton administration, during
that same period of time that we went down in terms of our modernization
program, the veto on such things as the THAD missile--that's the Theater
High Altitude Area Defense System--the troop strength, going down to
about 60 percent of what it was before, this euphoric attitude that the
Cold War is over, we no longer need a military. At that same time, China
had increased its military procurement by 1,000 percent.

| remember so well in the first month of the Clinton administration,
the first thing they did is go into the energy labs and take away the
security, do away with background checks, do away with color-coded IDs.
And as a result, the Chinese were able to get virtually everything we had.
So I've been watching this take place over a period of time.

It's very discouraging to me, and here we are after going through
the '90s of the demise of our military, and all of a sudden 9/11 happens,
and then we're in war, and we're trying to prosecute a war, at the same
time rebuild a military.

So China does have an effect on all these things that we do. | know
we all know that there is a relationship between China and some of the
countries that | mentioned earlier in my statement. So with that, | would
say this: you've done your job; you're continuing to do your job. We
haven't done our job; the media hasn't done its job, in listening to the
recommendations, the findings that this Commission has come up with.
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So I'm very proud of you, but I'm not very proud of us.
[ The statement follows:]

Prepared Statement of James M. Inhofe
A U.S. Senator from the State of Oklahoma

e Thank you. | want to say how much | appreciate and support this Commission. Your hard work
has given us the information we need to get an accurate picture of the very puzzling issue of
China s growth. | have long followed your work, and continue to utilize your expertise.

e Last year | gave four floor speeches on China’'s growing global influence and the impact this has
on our national security. These issues covered a broad spectrum, from aarming military
modernization to the lack of economic accountability. | testified before this Commission--it was a
very concerning picture then, and while the media has turned its attention to other issues, the threat
continues to grow.

e Chinais sustaining a 10% economic growth for some years now. Their oil consumption (and
need) continues to rise exponentially, doubling and doubling again. China's military spending
growth has been in the double-digits for amost two decades, and that isn't including large
portions that we know they are hiding.

e VYet the threat here is not the simple fact that China is growing, but it is doing so by using some
unhealthy practices that threaten the world community and will undercut any long-term progress
they hope make.

e Allow meto emphasize some areas that | view with particular concern:

O Human Rights: China continues to repress certain religious groups, including Christians.
They have brutally cracked down on any organized groups that they view as a threat to
Party rule.

O Pradliferation: China is a proven violator of non-proliferation treaties that keep such
countries from access to delivery system technology. In 2003 the CIA reported to
Congress, that *‘firms in China provided dual-use missile-related items, raw materials,
and/or assistance to ... countries of proliferation concern such as Iran ...and North
Korea” Look at the countries we are having problems with today: Iran is developing
nuclear capabilities, and North Korea continues to develop its long-range missile
program. We know China uses proliferation as atool to gain influence.

0 Iran: Chinahas continued to support Iran:
= Chinagets 13% of its energy resources from Iran. Naturally, China has dragged
its feet to alow the U.N. Security Council to holding Iran economically
accountable for its nuclear program.
= Two days ago, China has signed a 2.7 billion dollar oil refinery upgrade deal
with Iran.

0 Africaz We know that China is developing Africa as a source of resources, export
markets, and diplomatic support.
=  Gulf of Guinea, oil reserves
= Benin: conference center
=  Congo: stadium
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= “USgivesuswhat we need, Chinagives us what we want”

O South America:

= |n Venezuela, anti-American President Hugo Chavez enjoys a $3 hillion trade
strategy with China, including provisionsfor oil and gas.

= Army Genera Bantz Craddock, who heads the United States Southern
Command, stated that Chinais increasing its influence in South America, filling
a vacuum left by the U.S. In his March 9, 2005 House testimony, Genera
Craddock called Chinas progressing interest in the region "an emerging
dynamic that could not be ignored.”

O Industrial Base: Some experts believe that China is attempting to undermine the U.S.
industrial base and likewise, the defense industrial base. | have a direct quote from the
book Unrestricted Warfare, written by two PLA (People's Liberation Army) senior
Colonels:

=  “Military threats are aready no longer the mgjor factors affecting national
security... traditional factors are increasingly becoming more intertwined with
grabbing resources, contending for markets, controlling capital, trade sanctions
and other economic factors...the destruction which they do in the areas attacked
are absolutely not secondary to pure military wars.”

Unless our relationship with China is backed up with strong action they will never take us
seriously. We will certainly see more violations of proliferation treaties. They will continue to
manipulate regional and global trade through currency undervaluation and other unhealthy
practices. They will develop unreliable oil sources and energy aliances with countries that
threaten international stability. They will continue to escalate the situation over Taiwan, raising
the stakes in a game neither country can win. In today’s world we see how the unpaid bills of the
past come back to haunt usin full; ignoring these problems is unacceptable.

| am not saying that we are doomed to a confrontation with China. | believe that if we properly
address these problems, like pruning a tree, we will encourage China to become a responsible
stakeholder and enable a healthy relationship between our countries. But we must act.

| haven't come today to just deliver bad news:

North Korea: China has recently made stepsin the right direction by
O Publicly condemning the recent missile tests by signing the UN Security Council
resolution
O Freezing North Korean bank accountsin Macao last week

Another area where some good steps have been made is in addressing the shortcomings of the
CFIUS review process. Last year we discussed how the process is “broken”. | believe that | can
come before you today and say that we have made headway.

As you know, the Committee on Foreign Investment in the US (CFIUS) is the panel that reviews
foreign transactions and buyouts of US companies. This raised great concern because, quite
simply, they weren’t doing their job.
O Out of over 1500 transactions reviewed, only one merger was stopped. This reflected a
porous system which alowed companies to participate and withdraw when it suited their
best interests.
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e | pushed hard to change this, introducing a stand alone hill to make some of the necessary
changes, and it was since taken up by Banking Committee. The hill that they voted out was
approved in the Senate by Unanimous Consent on July 26. Allow me to go over some of the
changes:

O The Secretary of Defenseis named Vice Chairman of CFIUS

O Defines national security and the factors CFIUS and the President need to take into
consideration before rendering a decision in the process.

O Notification related to transactions affecting national security are now mandatory

0 Investigations of transactions shall be completed even if the filing is withdrawn by the

applicant
O Submission of ayearly, cumulative report of all acquisitions to oversight committees

e Thesearejust afew of the changesthat | believe will go along way in ensuring the security of our
dual use technology and economic base. It’'s not perfect, but it's a start.

e We must deal with China now, because right now we have leverage. We are a mgjor supplier of
technology to China, and the key leader on the world scene. This is the time we have to affect
change if we ever will.

e The US-China Economic and Security Review Commission was created to give us in Congress a
clear picture about what is going on—and you have done your job well. Now we in Congress must
do ours. Thank you.

Panel |: Discussion, Questions and Answers

HEARING COCHAIR BLUMENTHAL: Thank you very much,
Senator. Do you have any time for questions?

SENATOR INHOFE: Sure.

COMMISSION VICE CHAIR BARTHOLOMEW: Senator Inhofe,
thank you very much for your leadership and also I'd like to acknowledge
the humanitarian work that you've been doing to help people in Africa
which is extraordinary and very important.

SENATOR INHOFE: Thank you.

COMMISSION VICE CHAIR BARTHOLOMEW: It's Africa that |
want to ask you about. The Bush administration has tried a new way with
foreign aid with the Millennium Challenge Corporation, which is
supposed to be increasing transparency and accountability, good
governance, all of these issues, to make foreign aid more effective.

As you have watched the way that the Chinese government is
providing foreign assistance in Africa, are they providing it with any
strings attached? Is it going to cause problems for us as we try to
implement more transparent, more accountable and more good government
activities in these countries?

SENATOR INHOFE: Yes, it's been my observation that strings are
always attached. | could go country by country on things that we're trying
to do, in East Africa, in Tanzania, Rwanda, Burundi, Uganda, and then
West Africa too, Benin and Ghana and Cote d'Ivoire--1 see what we're
trying to do, and yes we're the good guys there. The program | think is
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working. Some of the countries are participating; some are not.

But the difference is this. | mentioned the things that are built, the
coliseums, the bridges and all these water systems and everything, they're
out there-- and while | have never seen a document that says that there are
strings attached, | do know that when they took their action up in the
Sudan and refused to go along with us, all of a sudden they began
importing oil from Sudan. That isn't just a coincidence.

So | would have to say that while | have never seen documents
where strings are attached, | would bet my life they are.

COMMISSION VICE CHAIR BARTHOLOMEW: Different kinds of
strings, of course, than the conditions that we put on our foreign
assistance?

SENATOR INHOFE: Yes, those are to fill voids that China has.
Let's keep in mind, the United States and China are the number one and
number two countries in terms of our reliance upon foreign countries for
oil or for our ability to fight a war, you could say. So while they go in, I
said they're doing it smarter than we are, | don't approve of the way
they're doing it, but they're getting results, and we're not getting results.

So | would say this: any kind of aid that goes in there, humanitarian
aid or anything else, | hesitate to say humanitarian aid--they're not doing
much in areas like northern Uganda where we have the problem of Joseph
Kony for 30 years has been murdering kids and disfiguring them, and up
in Sudan, we know what's happening in Darfur. They're not any help
there. So their heart is not there. But when they do something, | have no
doubt in my mind that the strings are attached.

COMMISSION VICE CHAIR BARTHOLOMEW: Thank you.

HEARING COCHAIR BLUMENTHAL: Senator, in my opening
remarks, | referred to Deputy Secretary Zoellick's China policy, as he
articulated it, of becoming a responsible stakeholder in the international
system, and | said that it probably won't work unless you can't hold them
accountable and actually have some penalties for not being a responsible
stakeholder.

What your thoughts are in that regard? What do we do? We know
about the violations and we know about the bad behavior, but what do you
think the U.S. government and the U.S. Congress can do to start to hold
China more accountable for some of its bad behavior?

SENATOR INHOFE: Yes, Commissioner, | mentioned that in my
opening statement that they are not accountable. On the proliferation
problems that we're having, it's there. | go back to Reagan, he said "trust
but verify." We're trusting, but we're not verifying, and | think they
understand that.

| think we have to have accountability tied to everything that we do
so that it is a measurable accountability, and we know that it's happening,
and this has not been the case as | mentioned in my opening statement.
Hopefully, we will.
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HEARING COCHAIR BLUMENTHAL: Commissioner D'Amato had
a question.

COMMISSIONER D'AMATO: Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and thank
you, Senator Inhofe, for your continued support for the Commission's
work and your good work on the China issue, CFIUS and other issues.

| wanted to mention that the subject of this hearing has to do with
China as a stakeholder and the growing competition between the United
States and China in the energy area. Assuming that the supply of energy
is going to be finite and this competition is going to grow, do you think it
is productive for the United States to try to engage China in the
development of cooperative mechanisms to mitigate some of this
competition and try and bring China into cooperative solutions on
alternative energy supplies and sharing in the event of supply disruptions
to try and keep supply and price under control through the IEA and these
sorts of things?

This has been proposed by the Commission, but the administration
has not really taken us up on it in terms of the summit process. But it
still seems to me to be a growing problem where we might be able to be
the country that proposes some kind of institutional mechanisms to build a
cooperative framework here.

SENATOR INHOFE: Yes, | think we should. | chair the
Environment and Public Works Committee, as the Commissioner said, so |
have probably more to do with energy than even the Energy Committee
does. And it is a crisis here, and I'm one who believes that oil, to start
with, we've got to have that. The technology is not here that we can just
throw that out the window like some of the left environmentalists might
think.

We need nuclear energy. We need fossil fuels. We need clean coal
technology. We need renewables and China does, too. | think it would be
worthwhile for two reasons--to have some kind of a forum where we are
trying to mitigate, jointly do these things. Since we have the same
problem, let's try to solve it together.

Number one, there's an outside chance it might work, but if it
doesn't, then it's become visible and people will see that we have made
that effort and it's not working. So if you have a verifiable way to set
that up so we can address our mutual problems because our problems are
the same in terms of energy reliance. |'ve read your recommendations--
they're excellent recommendations, and | think that we should--in fact, 1'll
make a point to try to encourage the administration to follow those
recommendations.

COMMISSIONER D'AMATO: Thank you very much, Senator.

SENATOR INHOFE: Yes, sir.

HEARING COCHAIR BLUMENTHAL: Thank you. Chairman
Wortzel.

CHAIRMAN WORTZEL: Thank you very much, Senator, for your
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testimony here and for your support for the Commission.

Senator McCain in an interview recently made it clear that it was a
Chinese cruise missile provided to Iran that Hezbollah used to attack that
Israeli ship recently. These Chinese exports are more and more
sophisticated, and more and more able to evade advanced electronic
countermeasure systems. I wonder if you have any specific
recommendations on how we can toughen our export control laws,
especially with respect to Europe where companies are providing
advanced military technologies to China.

SENATOR INHOFE: Yes, that was critical back in the early '90s of
the Clinton administration. One occasion comes to mind when it took a
waiver for President Clinton to sign. You had to sign a waiver in order to
allow us to sell to China a guidance system for their missiles. And it ends
up that was the Loral Corporation that made them. Bernard Schwartz was
chairman of the Loral Corporation who is also the number one contributor
to the Democratic Party.

All that can't just be a coincidence, but that along with what has
happened in our energy labs, we have lost a lot of technology. And it's
something that is not, hopefully, that is not taking place today. But it did,
and I'm not sure what they have, but I do know this. Back in 1998 when
John Jumper was a two-star general, he did a very courageous thing. He
stood up and was willing to say publicly--that was toward the end of the
Clinton administration--that we have a real serious problem with our
modernization program, that the best strike vehicles we have are F-15 and
F-16.

The Russians were making SU, at that time actually using SU-27s,
and they had SU-30s on the drawing board but not made yet. China, in
one purchase at that time, and it was not classified, purchased 240 of
those SU-27s, better than what we have. |I'm not sure what we have that
they don't have right now, but certainly we've seen the light, and we're
going forward with our Raptor and the Joint Strike Fighter and we're
going to try to get back up where we should be. What I'm saying is that
we've known about the nuclear capability, the delivery systems. We've
known about this technology that China has had for a long time.

But in conventional warfare, they now are in a position where we
never dreamed in the early '90s that they would be.

HEARING COCHAIR BLUMENTHAL: Thank you.

SENATOR INHOFE: We have an Armed Services hearing with
Secretary Rumsfeld and General Pace that I'm supposed to be at in just a
second here so I'll probably have to go.

CHAIRMAN WORTZEL: I'm glad he's coming.

SENATOR INHOFE: Right. But | do, again, before you came, Mr.
Chairman, | was very complimentary in the work that you've done, the
work product, and thank you so much for your service.

HEARING COCHAIR BLUMENTHAL: Thank you very much,
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Senator.
[Whereupon, a short break was taken.]

PANEL Il1: ADMINISTRATION PERSPECTIVES

HEARING COCHAIR BLUMENTHAL: We're going to get started.
Chairman Wortzel would like to make a remark.

CHAIRMAN WORTZEL: | want to welcome Deputy Assistant
Secretary Christensen to the hearing and to the government. | want to
thank him for his service to the United States and in the administration.
I'm very pleased to see that he's joined the government. I've known him
in the academic community and in the policy community, and | think he'll
make a great contribution to our nation.

Tom, the floor is yours.

STATEMENT OF DR. THOMAS CHRISTENSEN
DEPUTY ASSISTANT SECRETARY OF STATE FOR EAST ASIAN
AND PACIFIC AFFAIRS, WASHINGTON, D.C.

DR. CHRISTENSEN: Thank you very much. 1'd like to thank
Chairman Wortzel, Cochairs Bartholomew and Commissioner Blumenthal,
and the other Commissioners for inviting me here today. |'ve addressed
this Commission before with Dan Blumenthal at my side, but I've never
done so as a government official and never while Chairman Wortzel was
running the Commission.

Larry has been a generous colleague and a friend throughout my
professional career, and he's also been a fine example of the importance
of public service for me. So it's a particular honor to address the
Commission under his leadership today as | start my role in the U.S.
government, which | began on July 17.

| submitted a longer version of my comments today in written form,
so I'll speak more briefly this morning about some of the main points in
that longer testimony. | wanted to start by saying that we're all aware
that last September, Deputy Secretary Robert Zoellick made a very
important speech in New York to the National Committee on U.S.-China
Relations.

In that speech, he noted that China was already fully integrated into
the international economy and was already a member of the most
important international institutions.

He challenged China in that speech to move past simple integration
in the international system and to adopt a leadership role, a proactive
leadership role, to help create a more stable and constructive international
system. He used the term "responsible stakeholder" to describe that role
that he envisioned for China's future.

| want to emphasize | think it has been a mistake about the speech--
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that often occurs--that Deputy Secretary Zoellick was talking about a
vision for China's future. He wasn't describing China today as the
responsible stakeholder that he hoped China would become.

His speech instead lays out a vision for the future and challenges
China to adopt over time the international and domestic policies necessary
to fulfill that vision, that hopeful vision for China's future.

His speech also lays out a U.S. strategy, a strategy designed to
create the conditions under which China is more likely to accept these
important roles in the international system and to become that responsible
stakeholder.

So today what I'd like to address is how well we're doing in
encouraging China to become that responsible stakeholder that Deputy
Secretary Zoellick envisioned for the future.

In a nutshell, I'll argue that we're doing well, and that there's reason
for optimism looking forward. The pictureis, of course, mixed, and we're
doing much better in some areas than others and we continue to work hard
to make progress on these issues.

One main reason for optimism about the future is that the Bush
administration has adopted a very sound strategy toward China and,
toward this issue, engaging China on areas of common interest to expand
cooperation, while maintaining the array of U.S. capabilities in the region
necessary in case China chooses a path other than the one we envision for
China's future.

We engage China, as you know, in all the major international
organizations and regional organizations including the United Nations, the
World Trade Organization, the ASEAN Regional Forum and APEC.

We also engage China on an array of bilateral exchanges, on
economics, energy, and transnational issues including infectious diseases,
migration and the environment.

We use these dialogues to encourage China to adopt a responsible
position on these key issues, these key international issues, but we also,
and this is important, we also urge China to respect human rights and
religious freedom and to open up its domestic political system to greater
freedom, democracy and the rule of law for its own people.

When we do this, we emphasize that the most successful and stable
countries in the world are liberal democracies that protect human rights,
and in the process we attempt to put to rest the argument that one often
hears in China that U.S. promotion of democracy and human rights is a
thinly veiled attempt to weaken the Chinese nation and to prevent China's
rise on to the international stage as a great power.

We are clearly not trying to contain China's growth and there's no
better example of that than Deputy Secretary Zoellick's speech which not
only claimed explicitly that we were not trying to contain China's growth
and influence but actually invited China to play a more influential role in
the international system, albeit an influential role that fits China's
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interests, the U.S. interests and the global interests in stability and

prosperity.

So how are we doing? Overall, | would argue that the trend lines
are good, but that there's much more progress in some areas than others,
and I'll list some of the areas where | think we've made progress and I'll

list some of the areas where | think there are outstanding problems and
there is much less progress.

The most positive example | can think of is cooperation with China
on the North Korean nuclearization issue.

China helped found and has hosted the Six Party Talks. It helped
broker the September 2005 Joint Statement committing North Korea to
denuclearization, and it helped broker and voted for U.N. Security
Council Resolution No. 1695, an important resolution which condemns
North Korea explicitly for its missile tests, and calls on U.N. members to
be vigilant and to prevent certain transactions that might assist North
Korea's missile and weapons of mass destruction programs.

As a China specialist for many years, | can say several years ago, it
would be hard to imagine China playing such a proactive role in
multilateral security institutions and condemning North Korea, and
pushing such concrete measures on U.N. members to constrain North
Korea's capabilities.

So | think that this is real progress. Obviously, the North Korea
issue is a very difficult issue and we're not satisfied with the progress on
the North Korean side, but China has been a constructive actor on this
issue and we continue to urge China to play an even more proactive role
in urging North Korea to return to the Six-Party talks and to denuclearize.

On lIran, China has in the last year supported the P5 Plus One
package of incentives and disincentives that call for Iran to stop nuclear
weapons related activity including the enrichment of uranium.

China last week supported U.N. Security Council Resolution 1696
which calls on Iran to respond positively to that P5 Plus One package by
August 31, and we'll continue to work with China as that date approaches
to prepare appropriate measures if Iran is not forthcoming by that
deadline.

On Sudan, obviously we've been very disappointed with China's
support for the regime in Khartoum because of the massive violations of
human rights in Darfur. There's been some progress on this area,
however, even in this area, with the Chinese agreeing to deploy
peacekeeping forces to the south of Sudan and offering at least
conditional support to date for the idea of rehatting the African Union
troops to become U.N. peacekeeping forces in Darfur.

We'll continue to work on this issue and we'll continue to urge
China to use its influence in Khartoum to elicit better behavior from that
regime, and we remain extremely concerned about the humanitarian crisis
in that country.
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In Burma, we're also not satisfied with China's approach and we
continue to engage China in dialogue trying to get China to use its
influence in that country to push for positive change.

On functional issues, we've also made progress, and I'll describe
some of those issues, and on other issues we've had less progress. We
have cooperated in the global war on terror. Despite remaining problems
on IPR and currency issues, we've had some successes on the economic
front as well. The Joint Commission on Commerce and Trade in April
reached some important agreements related to operating systems and
software being put on Chinese computers before they're sold, thus
reducing the incentives for software pirates to pirate software and to sell
that software on the black market.

The trade deficit is very large with China, but since China became a
member of the World Trade Organization, its markets have opened and
U.S. exporters have benefited from that opening. Exports from the United
States in the five years since China has joined the WTO have doubled.

Obviously, there are still some problems there and we can address
some of those problems perhaps in the Q&A.

We cooperated with China at APEC on issues like the spread of
avian flu so there are various issues of cooperation on transnational issues
as well, but there are real problem areas, and we don't want to gloss over
those problem areas, and we engage China in a very frank and candid way
when we have such problems.

One of the outstanding problems is the issue of human rights and
religious freedom and political reform in China more generally. We
believe that China's record on these scores is very poor and we continue
to push for a results-based dialogue on human rights and religious
freedom, not just a dialogue for its own sake.

We encourage Chinese political liberalization more generally and
will continue to do so in all of these channels as we move forward. On
military affairs, we're also not satisfied. We're realistic. We understand
that as China's economy grows and as China modernizes as an economy
and a society that it will try to build more modern military forces. We
understand that, but we're concerned about the pace and the lack of
transparency in Chinese military modernization and we're particularly
concerned about the fast-paced build-up across from Taiwan, particularly
since the second half of the 1990s.

There has been some recent progress on this front. Secretary
Rumsfeld had a successful trip to China has fall, and General Guo
Boxiong, the highest ranking military officer in China, recently visited
the United States in July and that trip was also considered successful by
both sides.

In addition, President Hu and President Bush have agreed to have
exchanges between STRATCOM, the U.S. Strategic Command, and the
Chinese Second Artillery. This is important because one of the things we
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need to understand moving forward are changes in Chinese doctrine.

In conclusion, I'll just say that | think the results of these processes
are mixed, but the trend lines are good given where we started from. The
thing that makes me optimistic, although cautiously optimistic, is that we
have a successful strategy in place, and I'm honored to be included in the
administration to help further that strategy looking forward and I'm
hopeful that we can be successful in pushing the strategy and making
progress in the years to come.

Thank you very much, and | look forward to your questions.

[ The statement follows:]

Prepared Statement of Dr. Thomas Christensen
Deputy Assistant Secretary of State for East Asian and Pacific Affairs,
Washington, D.C.

Chairman Wortzel, Hearing Co-chairs Bartholomew and Blumenthal, Commissioners, thank you
for inviting me to join you to discuss this extremely important topic, an issue that has important
implications for our future. China’srising influence on the global stage is presenting all countries, as well
as key global ingtitutions, with new challenges. What role will China, as an emerging power, play in global
economic and security organizations? Will Chinauseitsrising influencein ways that are compatible with
U.S. interests, or will it seek to advance interests that undermine the global system, and the peace and
prosperity it has provided for so many around the world? Will China sincreased wealth and worldliness
lead to a more open, transparent, and stable society at home? In short, will China emerge as aresponsible
global stakeholder or not? Thisisaquestion of vital concern to U.S. diplomacy in the 21% century and the
answer to it will say much about what type of world we will see in the coming decades.

Almost ayear ago, former Deputy Secretary Zoellick gave a speech in New Y ork that made an
important contribution to the debate over where China was headed and what U.S. policy should bein
response. In that speech, he spoke of the vision and hope of China as a responsible stakeholder in the
global system, a system in which Chinais aready highly integrated and from which China was already
enjoying substantial benefits. It isimportant to note, however, that former Deputy Secretary Zoellick did
not say Chinacurrently is the responsible global stakeholder that he envisions. Rather, he emphasized that
U.S. policy should focus on urging Chinato become such aresponsible global stakeholder. Thisisin fact
the crux of U.S. policy toward Chinatoday, a policy that combines active engagement to maximize areas of
common interest and cooperation, along with a recognition that we need to maintain strong U.S. regional
capabilities in case China does not eventually move down a path consistent with our interests. Asour
relationship with China continues to expand, we seek to encourage Chinato join usin actions that will
strengthen and support the global system that has provided peace, security and prosperity to America,
China, and the rest of the world. As President Bush said when he welcomed Chinese President Hu to
Washington in April, the U.S. welcomes the emergence of a Chinathat is peaceful and prosperous, and that
actively participates in and contributes to international institutions. Asformer Deputy Secretary Zoellick
argued so clearly, we do not seek to contain China, but rather to help channel China’ s growing influence in
apositive direction.

On the diplomatic front, we are working closely with China, engaging on an extremely broad
range of issues in which we believe Chinaand the U.S. have common interests. Thisincludes many issues
in which there are readily identifiable common objectives and we work cooperatively with Chinato create
the means to achieve those objectives. It also includes issues on which we do not see eye-to-eye. On these
issues we also engage, and we do so in afrank and candid manner that ensures that U.S. views are made
clear. Our engagement with Chinatakes place in many different forums, both bilateral and multilateral,
and at many different levels. But it always has the same objective: seek to identify and maximize the areas
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in which we have common interests, build upon those interests to mutual benefit, and, in those areasin
which we differ, encourage Chinato understand our concerns and change its behavior in ways that will
advance not only our interests, but also its own.

Let me provide some examples. The U.S. works actively with Chinain most major international
organizations, from the United Nations to the World Trade Organization, to regional organizations such as
the ASEAN Regional Forum (ARF) and Asia-Pacific Economic Cooperation (APEC). Bilaterally, we
engage China on economic issues through such annual meetings as our Joint Commission on Commerce
and Trade (JCCT) and Joint Economic Commission (JEC). We meet with Chinaregularly to discuss non-
proliferation issues, counterterrorism cooperation, law enforcement cooperation, global issuesfrom
environment to health, and science and technology cooperation. The Senior Dialogue, started by former
Deputy Secretary Zoellick, along with our long-standing economic policy dialogue with China’ s National
Development and Reform Commission (NDRC), provide further opportunities for discussions at a broader,
more strategic level. And, in addition to all of these regularly-scheduled meetings, each year we have an
extremely robust schedule of exchanges between key policymakers. Most recently, for example, President
Bush met with President Hu in Washington in April and in St. Petersburg in July. Chinese Vice Premier
Wu Yi visited here in April; China s senior defense official and senior law enforcement officials visited
herein July. Infact, it seems that hardly a month goes by in the year that we do not have a cabinet-level
visit, either here or in China. Congressional exchanges are also numerous and frequent.

The U.S. uses each and every one of these opportunities to encourage Chinato work with us, in
advance of common interests, to build and strengthen the global system, advance global peace, security and
prosperity. We aso use them to urge Chinato move more quickly toward strengthening respect for human
rights and religious freedom, as well as introduce democracy to its system. We make clear to Chinathat
doing so isin China sown interests. A nation that is free and democratic, that respects and protects basic
human rights, including the freedom to worship, is a nation that is more stable domestically and more
respected internationally. As China engages the other great powers, its leaders and people will learn that
wealthy and stable countries are liberal democracies. In engaging China and expanding our cooperation on
areas of mutual interest, we are in effect encouraging Chinato act as aresponsible global stakeholder. In
short, the concept of China as aresponsible global stakeholder is not only our objective, but aframework
for a process that involves building an important and mutually beneficial relationship between our two
countries.

So, how are we doing in this process? What are the prospects for China playing a more positive
role in the global system? On both counts, | believe the answer is good, but much remains to be seen. On
the prospects for the future, | am optimistic, for a number of reasons. First, China has bet its future on
globalization and its ability to succeed in the global system. The Chinese people have reaped tremendous
economic benefits over the past two decades from China s opening and engagement with the global
economy. China can succeed only if the global system from which it derives benefit doesaswell. This
gives China an enormous stake in the success of the global system. Second, | believe China has realized,
and will continue to find, that the more it becomes a major part of the global system, the more itsinterests
align with those of other major stakeholders, including the U.S. | believe we are seeing indications of this
on many fronts. As Secretary of State Rice noted recently in response to precisely the kind of question that
was raised by the Commission for today’ s session, our work on North Korea at the UN is strong evidence
of “the U.S.-Chinarelationship working to solve problems in international politics.” Let me touch upon
this and some other examples:

North Korea. China played a significant role in hosting the Six-Party Talks and helped broker the
September 2005 Statement of Principlesin which Pyongyang agreed to give up its nuclear weapons
program. In the past few weeks we have seen China take unprecedented actions to express concerns to
North Korea over its provocative missile launches, including working with the U.S. and others to pass the
very strongly worded UN Security Council Resolution 1695, condemning North Koreafor its provocative
behavior and calling on member nations to take concrete actions to curb international assistance to North
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Korea s nuclear and missile programs. We will work further with Chinato find ways to urge North Korea
to make the strategic choice to abandon completely, irreversibly, and verifiably its nuclear weapons
program; adopt more responsible behavior; and implement the Joint Statement.

Iran. China has stated that it shares our assessment that Iran must not obtain a nuclear weapons
capability. Over the past year, we have worked closely with Chinato find a diplomatic solution to the
issue. Chinahas publicly endorsed the package of incentives and disincentives presented by the five
permanent members of the Security Council and Germany (P5+1) to Iran. On July 31, the United Nations
Security Council adopted, with China' s support, Resolution 1696, which requires Tehran to suspend fully
its uranium enrichment-related and reprocessing activities by August 31. If Iran refuses to comply with
UNSCR 1696, we will work closely with China on next steps, building on the July 12 agreement among
P5+1 Ministers.

Afghanistan. China has stated publicly that it supports Afghan reconstruction and President
Karzai's efforts at national reconciliation. Since 2002, China has committed $230 million to Afghanistan,
including a new $80 million pledge at the February 2006 London Conference. Chinavolunteered for a seat
on the Joint Coordination and Monitoring Board, designed to improve civilian reconstruction assistance in
Afghanistan. China also has donated non-lethal equipment to the Afghan National Police. President Karzai
met with President Hu and other Chinese leaders during his June 18-22 visit and initialed eleven
agreements ranging from cooperation in fighting transnational crime to efforts to boost bilateral trade.

Irag. Chinabacked UN Resolution 1637, which extended the mandate of the coalition military
presencein Irag, and voiced support for December’s National Assembly elections. China congratul ated
Irag on the formation of its new government and welcomed Irag’ s leadersto visit Beijing in the future.
China pledged $25 million in assistance to Iraqg at the 2003 Madrid Conference, athough it has not
disbursed the fundsto date. And it has begun negotiations with Irag on debt relief, which could mean
forgiveness of 80% of the approximate $5.6 billion that Iraq owes China.

Burma. Although China contends that engagement rather than isolation and sanctions will make it
less likely that Burma's political situation will destabilize, China joined a UN Security Council consensus
in December 2005 to discuss Burma in informal Council consultations. China knows Burma's policies
have led to a steady deterioration in the country’s political, economic, and social situation, posing risks --
narcotics trafficking and others -- to the entire region. We are continuing our discussions with China on
Burma.

Lebanon. China has expressed deep concern over the on-going situation in Lebanon and it has
called for a cease-fire. We worked closely with China in the UN Security Council to pass a Presidential
Statement on Isragl’s firing on a UNIFIL post, which caused the deaths of four UNIFIL observers, one of
them Chinese. We have been in close contact with the Chinese in explaining our position that a ceasefire
must be sustainable and lasting.

Sudan. On May 16, China backed a unanimous UN Security Council resolution supporting -- in
principle -- the transfer of peacekeeping operationsin Darfur from the African Union to the UN. As Chair
of the UNSC in April, China, despite its reflexive hostility to sanctions, refrained from blocking a UNSCR
1672 resolution imposing sanctions on four individuals accused of involvement in atrocities. This marked
the first time that targeted sanctions, including atravel ban and asset freeze, have been employed since the
UNSC authorized such measuresin March 2005. China has contributed personnel to peacekeeping
operations in southern Sudan and has said that it would consider assisting a UN mission in Darfur.

Global Hedlth. We've come a long way in this area. For example, China hosted a donors
conference in January 2006, where nearly $2 billion was committed by donors to combat avian influenza.
We are seeing increased transparency, quicker notifications and sharing of information with the World
Health Organization, the U.S. CDC and other experts at combating global disease.
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Energy security. | know this is an area of particular interest to the Commission. Our interests
would suggest that China and the United States, as the world's two largest consumers of energy, should
work together to improve supply security, expand the supply of non-oil and gas energy sources, lower
demand, and increase efficiency of usage. We are making progress. China has been active in the Asia
Pacific Partnership on Clean Development, an initiative to improve energy security and efficiency. It is
working to host an Energy Ministerial in October, which would bring together the six largest energy
consuming nations in the region (U.S., China, Japan, South Korea, Australia, and India) to discuss joint
cooperation and solutions to our energy concerns. In September, China is hosting the second annual
Energy Policy Dialogue with the Department of Energy, a bilateral forum for discussing mutual energy
concerns and policy interests. More broadly, one of the major topics of discussion when we get together
with the Chinese for broad, strategic conversations has been China's energy policy. Both former Deputy
Secretary of State Zoellick and Undersecretary of State Shiner have discussed China's energy policies in
depth with their Chinese counterparts. We are encouraging China to realize that the best way for it to
pursue its energy security is to help strengthen global markets not to seek preferential equity deals with
irresponsible and, ultimately, unstable regimes. China isimproving its coordination with the International
Energy Agency (IEA) and working to put in place a Strategic Petroleum Reserve to both reduce
international concern for China’'s energy demands and improve its own energy security. We hope that in
the long run, China can feel securein its energy needs.

Of course, there are many areas in which the U.S. and China have very different views, and we
never miss any opportunity to let Chinaknow of our concerns:

Human Rights and Religious Freedom. China’'s record on human rights and religious freedom
remains extremely poor. We monitor thisissue very carefully and work hard to present a balanced view
each year in our annual human rights report. We continue to urge China at every opportunity to respect the
basic human rights of its people, rights that are not only in some cases provided in China's own
constitution, but are aso internationally recognized standards. We make clear to Chinathat it should have
no fear of organized religion — the most successful and advanced countries in the world recognize and
respect the freedom of their people to worship in each individual’ s own way, and China should not be an
exception if it wants to be a success. China needs to introduce democracy, good governance, and the rule
of law, and expand the role of civil society -- al critical to ensure any country’s stability and sustained
growth in the information age. These are in China' s own interests and we hope Chinawill come to that
realization. We seek to convince patriotic Chinese that such reforms will make the Chinese nation
stronger, not weaker and to counter the cynical argument that U.S. support for freedom and democracy in
Chinaisaveiled attempt to destabilize China and prevent China srise as a great power.

Trade/Economic Imbalances. China’s economic growth has been rapid and both our countries
have benefited from China’ s membership in arules-based trading system. U.S. exportsto China have risen
more than 20% a year since Chinajoined the WTO in 2001. Nevertheless, as then USTR Portman
observed in February, the “U.S.-China trade relationship lacks equity, durability, and balance in the
opportunitiesit provides. Thisdisparity is duein part to China’ s failure to honor certain commitments.”
We work hard in our bilateral exchanges to urge Chinato address the causes of the imbalances, including
China' s huge global trade surplus and its need to move more quickly to introduce greater exchange rate
flexibility.

| believe China appreciates the problems created by its production overcapacity and trade
surpluses, and is trying to find ways to address them, primarily by stimulating domestic demand. However,
we continue to make clear to Chinathat the major economic imbalances between China and the rest of the
world erode political support for strong relations with China and encourage the forces of protectionism.
We also have encouraged Chinato do more to advance the Doha Development Agenda, which would
greatly enhance the economic prospects for many countries. The process has reached a major impasse, and
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we believe that China should play a more active role, commensurate with its economic size and
performance.

Non-Praliferation. We have amixed record with Chinain addressing what should be our common
interest in stemming the proliferation of weapons, especially those related to missile technology and
weapons of mass destruction. | believe China s awareness and understanding of the importance of this
issue at the strategic level is growing, but it needs to do moreto rein in the proliferation activities of its own
companies. The United States will continue to make clear that such activity by Chinese entities threatens
Chind' s security, just asit threatens global security, and we expect Chinato do more to adhere to
international nonproliferation principles. China s experiencein working in the UN Security Council on the
issues of North Korean and Iranian missile and nuclear programs is doing much to raise China s awareness
of the importance of working with us on these issues.

China’s Military. China continues to modernize its military, including making major increasesin
defense spending and acquisition and development of increasingly sophisticated systems. To some extent,
thisisanatural consequence of China’s growing economic means and the comparatively outdated nature of
itsarmed forces. Nevertheless, the lack of transparency on the pace, scope, and direction of China's
military modernization will continue to be of concern to us and to China s neighbors. We also note the
rapidly growing capabilities arrayed against Taiwan that risk disrupting the status quo. We respond to
those increases in accordance with our obligations under the Taiwan Relations Act. We note Beljing's
refusal to renounce the use of force against Taiwan. Beijing needs to reduce those threats and to increase
cross-Strait dialogue, including direct talks with Taiwan's duly elected leaders. In keeping with Presidents
Bush and Hu's commitment to enhance bilateral military ties, we continue to press Chinato be more
forthcoming about its military budget, doctrine and strategy in order to build confidence and improve the
U.S.-China military relationship.

Some Final Observations
Let me stop there, but add a couple of observations.

First, Chinas global emergence isanatural consequence of its economic growth and development,
and need not be seen as a threat to the United States. It does present challenges as well as opportunities.
Through a strategy of preserving U.S. regional and global strength and engaging China constructively, we
are working hard to ensure that China recognizes its own interest in supporting and strengthening the
international system. | think China increasingly recognizes this interest and we are making progress in
many areas of mutual concern.

Second, we must build on the foundations of cooperation while continuing to talk about those
areas where we do not agree. We have already seen that the areas of mutual interest have grown over the
past 27 years. | would argue that they will continue to grow.

With that, | would be pleased to take your questions.
Panel I1: Discussion, Questions and Answers

HEARING COCHAIR BLUMENTHAL: Thank you very much,
Secretary Christensen, and 1'd like to second Commissioner Wortzel's
remarks. I've followed your work for a long time, and | think the
American government very much benefits from you leaving the "lvory
Tower" and joining the government and | think the country is better off
for it.

| know that you have written a lot about Taiwan, Japan and China,
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and I'm wondering in terms of trend lines what you see on that particular
issue? It seems from an outside perspective that China feels quite
confident that Taiwan is neutralized. In the Chinese perspective, |
suppose that would mean that reunification is going to happen on China's
terms. And Japan seems to be more concerned about the fact that
Taiwan's isolation is increasing, and perhaps the perception is that U.S.
support for Taiwan has diminished. Things like non-support for the Free
Trade Agreement have, | guess, added to this perception.

I'm wondering what your interpretation or the administration's
interpretation is of the trend lines regarding that very important triangular
relationship is?

DR. CHRISTENSEN: It's difficult for me to ascribe views to the
Chinese and the Japanese about the cross-Strait relations, but it does seem
to me that U.S. policy on cross-Strait relations has been successful in the
past few years in creating greater stability in cross-Strait relations than
we've seen even two or three years earlier.

As you know, the Chinese support a stable status quo, and to the
degree that China is confident about the future, it's hard to say whether
that's the result of Chinese internal discussions about the future of
unification or rather, it's recognition that cross-Strait relations are stable
and that the United States is playing a constructive role.

Unification is a different thing than preventing conflict in the
cross-Strait relationship, and | can't say how confident Chinese officials
are that unification is going to come any time soon. The question is will
there be events that could lead to military conflict across the Taiwan
Straits in the near term, and at present, my impression is that people in
China who are well-versed on these issues are a bit more confident that
stability can be maintained in the near term than perhaps they were a
couple of years earlier.

On Japan, again, | don't want to ascribe views to the Japanese
government on cross-Strait relations, but I would say on this one score
that it has been a concern of the U.S. government that Chinese-Japanese
relations have not been very stable and strong, and we've been urging
China and Japan to have more dialogue and to improve their bilateral
relationship because we don't see it in U.S. national security interests, in
U.S. national interests more generally, for Chinese-Japanese relations to
be in the place that they've been for the last couple of years.

HEARING COCHAIR BLUMENTHAL: Would it be fair to say,
again without ascribing views, but just as having exchanges with
Taiwanese officials, that their sense of isolation is increasing?

DR. CHRISTENSEN: Taiwan's officials, is their sense of isolation
increasing? | think the Taiwan leadership has long been concerned with
Beijing's efforts to isolate Taiwan in the international community, both in
organizations for which statehood is a prerequisite and in other
organizations. | think that concern is persistent and certainly exists
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today.

The United States has been a supporter of Taiwan's participation in
international organizations that don't require statehood as a prerequisite,
and the United States encourages actors in APEC, for example, to treat
Taiwan as a full member and also encourages Taiwan's participation in
international organizations like the World Health Organization as an
observer so that Taiwan can enjoy the benefits of information, timely
information, about important health risks that Taiwan faces.

HEARING COCHAIR BLUMENTHAL: My time is running out, but
what is the position now on the Free Trade Agreement? The USTR has
made a statement that it's not going to go forward with it. Is that the
administration's position right now?

DR. CHRISTENSEN: That's not my understanding of the U.S.
Trade Representative Office's position. My understanding is that their
statement is that the time is not presently right to move forward with a
free trade agreement because certain pieces aren't in place on the Taiwan
side, and that they want to work through the TFA arrangement to
encourage Taiwan to adopt certain policies that will create the conditions
necessary for FTA discussions to move forward in the future.

| don't think any determination has been made by any part of the
U.S. government that says that a free trade agreement with Taiwan is just
something we're not going to pursue.

We do have some more immediate concerns related to
pharmaceuticals to the government procurement agreement and the WTO
to cross-Strait relations as well because one of those preconditions, as
Ambassador Bhatia laid out in his speech in Taiwan, one of those
foundational conditions that could improve the environment for an
eventual FTA would be for Taiwan to have more robust economic
connections with the mainland and to integrate itself more deeply in the
regional economy. Without those connections to China, it's very difficult
for Taiwan to do so.

HEARING COCHAIR BLUMENTHAL: Thank you very much,
Secretary Christensen. Chairman Wortzel.

CHAIRMAN WORTZEL: Some of the reflections that I've seen in
Chinese newspapers and journals talk about the way that the United
States, despite all this engagement, is really hedging as it builds up its
own military and reinforces its own international position more or less as
a new form a containment strategy against China. How do you respond to
that and how does that get into the equation when we begin to deal
diplomatically with the Chinese?

DR. CHRISTENSEN: It's an excellent question. Thank you for it.
| would separate two concepts that you laid out in your question, and that
is a hedging strategy versus a containment strategy.

It's very clear that the United States is not involved in a
containment strategy toward China in the way that we had a containment
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strategy toward the Soviet Union. If you look at the strategy toward the
Soviet Union, it wasn't just designed to create an array of alliances and
friendships and relationships around the Soviet Union to prevent potential
Soviet aggression.

It was also a strategy to keep the Soviet Union weak, to weaken the
Soviet Union internally, to limit the economic opportunities that the
Soviet Union had on the international stage through institutions like
CoCom.

If you look at the U.S.-China relationship, it's very different from
what we had with the Soviet Union. There's obviously no effort to
contain, and | often ask my Chinese colleagues when | meet them, when
this issue comes up, what country has done more to assist in Chinese
economic growth and prosperity since 1978 than the United States?

It's very clear that the United States has seen Chinese economic
growth in the reform period as a positive outcome for the United States.
Obviously, that Chinese economic growth also carries concerns on the
economic side of the equation in terms of the openness of their markets to
our products, intellectual property rights protection, et cetera, but in
general we see Chinese economic growth as a positive phenomenon. So
there is obviously no containment strategy going on.

The term "hedging" is a term that was used in some academic
writings in the United States, but it was also used in some testimony by
Defense Department officials when they addressed U.S. strategy towards
the region, and it's a term that may be an apt phrase to capture U.S.
preparedness in the region for a range of contingencies that might occur
in the future.

Again, | think it's a very different idea than containment and the
idea is that we are trying to work with China to encourage China to have
positive developments at home and positive developments in its foreign
policy, but we view with some concern some trends in the Chinese
military modernization, as | discussed earlier, and we create new
capabilities for the United States.

We bolster our relationships in the region in case China chooses a
road that's different than the one that we hope China will adopt in the
future. But even when we mention those attempts to build capabilities in
the region, | think it's important to note that the build-up, the
strengthening of U.S. presence in various places in the Pacific are not
designed only to deal with China or some future Chinese scenario.

The Pacific deployments that the United States has are part of a
broad network of military capabilities around the world, and they're in
place for a range of potential scenarios including the global war on terror
and the projection and power to other regions, some of which flow
through the Asia Pacific.

So perhaps that answer was too long to your question, but again the
key thing | think is to separate hedging, which is in a sense a natural and
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prudent strategy, from the strategy that's sometimes ascribed to the United
States by critics of the United States, that we're containing China's growth
and we're trying to prevent China's rise as a great power on the
international stage.

Thank you very much.

HEARING COCHAIR BLUMENTHAL: Commissioner Reinsch.

COMMISSIONER REINSCH: Welcome, Mr. Christensen. | didn't
realize we had such a celebrity with us. This is more cameras than we've
ever had here, | think, so I'm very impressed. Welcome to the
government.

Let me ask a question about the responsible stakeholder idea first,
and then | have a more specific one. I'm a big fan of that concept. It's
actually something that we pursued in the last administration. We didn't
have a nifty slogan and nobody gave a big speech, and we didn't have as
much success as this Administration appears to be having. But it's an
important concept, and I'm glad to see you articulate it and explain it the
way you did, and I'm glad to see that it remains the government's policy.

I'm struck, though, by the examples that you cited. The concept, |
think, involved some realization that responsible stakeholder means that
you want them to take on a role in the system that involves system
maintenance and support and not simply action in their own interests. In
essence, there will be occasions when they have to take one for the team,
if you will, as opposed to simply pursuing their own bilateral interests.

It seems to me that the examples of progress that you cited are
largely areas where their interests coincide with ours, which is welcome
and good news, but I'm wondering, particularly if you look at the areas
that you cited as areas of disappointment, that perhaps we're not making
as much progress on the responsible stakeholder concept as you might
suggest. It seems to me that when we went into areas--trade and
economics being one--perhaps nonproliferation being another--where it's
not so clear that their interests coincide with ours, the level of
cooperation has been much less. So I'm wondering if perhaps the picture
is quite as bright as you paint it.

DR. CHRISTENSEN: Thank you for your question, sir. | did not
want to portray the situation as currently purely rosy. | think that it's a
mixed picture. | tried to emphasize that in my comments. Perhaps |
wasn't clear enough, and | think that there are a range of issues, some on
which we've made some real progress and others on which we have not
made sufficient progress.

You asked a very important philosophical question, which is a
guestion about China's own interests and whether China is pursuing its
own interests or pursuing the global interests of the international
community, and | think it's an interesting way to put it.

When | listened to Deputy Secretary Zoellick's speech in New
York--1 had the pleasure of being in the room--one of the themes that |

32



noticed right away about the speech is that he was trying to say
consistently that we are urging China to adopt positions that are in
China's own interest and the issue is to make China understand that its
integration in the international system creates interests in that
international system that should make China want for its own sake to
support international peace and stability and prosperity around the globe
in ways that are not necessarily myopic but are farsighted and
constructive.

So on the issues you raise on nonproliferation, we're working with
the Chinese to try to get them to improve their behavior on this. They
have adopted some domestic laws and measures that approximate
international standards on nonproliferation, but we're not satisfied with
their enforcement of those regulations. But | think in our dialogues with
the Chinese, we're urging them to understand, and we believe they are
increasing their understanding, that proliferation out of China has
consequences that don't just hurt the United States, that don't just hurt
Japan, that don't just hurt Western Europe, but that hurt China itself, that
instability in the Middle East from which China imports its energy
resources in an increasingly large volume is not a positive thing for
China.

As China becomes more integrated in that international economy
and becomes more influential in various regions of the globe, they have
real interest in creating conditions for stability in those areas.

One of the examples that | raise where we're disappointed is an
issue like Sudan where China clearly supports the government in
Khartoum in part, in large part, because it believes that Sudan is a source
of energy resources moving forward.

One of the efforts that we're making with China is to convince
China that this is not the best way for them to pursue their energy security
for their own interests, because unstable regimes with repressive behavior
toward their own population are ultimately unstable regimes, and you
don't want to invest and put all your eggs in the basket of an unstable
area, and China should participate with the United States in trying to
create more transparent, accountable and ultimately stable governments in
the areas where it gets its resources, both oil and otherwise.

COMMISSIONER REINSCH: Let me interrupt because time is
short. That's a very helpful answer and | appreciate it. Let me be clear.
| think that you're on the right track in what you're trying to do. | think
there are a number of circumstances where it's going to turn out to be
harder for them to make that transition in their own thinking than we
would like, but it's certainly the right approach, and your explanation of
the Sudan case is a good one because it's a case where their short-term
interests might be perceived in very different terms than what you're
trying to convince them is their long-term interest.

And, keep it up, but I think it's going to be difficult. Let me ask
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you one very short question, if | may, and that is on the nonproliferation
side, to what extent do you think, or maybe the answer is both, but maybe
give me some weights--

HEARING COCHAIR BLUMENTHAL: Commissioner Reinsch,
we'll have time to come back. We got a whole list of questions here. So
we'll have time for follow-up.

COMMISSIONER REINSCH: 1I'll be back.

DR. CHRISTENSEN: Thank you for your question, sir.

HEARING COCHAIR BLUMENTHAL: Commissioner Wessel.

COMMISSIONER WESSEL: Thank you and | appreciate your
entering public service and appreciate your being here and your testimony
this morning.

I'd like to follow up in part on your last responses as it relates to
energy. We've seen, as you well know, the proposed transaction with
CNOOC last year, and we've seen in recent weeks the chairman of that
company giving a number of interviews indicating that the real problem
was a question of public relations, not a question of intent or design.

Clearly, when many members of Congress raised questions about
the transaction, they were looking at the overall approach of China to
resource acquisition, not just energy, but looking at metals and many
other materials and resources they need to fuel their economy as their
growth increases.

You mentioned Sudan just a moment ago. China's resource
acquisition strategy is raising questions all around the globe as it seeks to
engage in resource acquisition in ways different than the U.S. and other
market players do. They want to own the resources outright at the well
head. They seem to be willing to engage in various transactions to ensure
those supplies, which runs counter to its stated goal of becoming much
more of a free-market player if you will, which was imbedded in the WTO
accession strategy.

That appears to me to be much more of a competitive challenge to
the United States. Many of these resources are finite or they're resource
additions or occurring at somewhat slower place than demand is
increasing worldwide for not only energy, of course, but metals, et cetera.

How should we view that? | don't think this is a PR problem. |
think this is a problem of a very different strategic approach to providing
the wherewithal for their economic growth.

DR. CHRISTENSEN: Thank you very much for the question. We
do engage China on these issues, as you know, through the dialogues that
| outlined. Department of Energy has a dialogue with them. The State
Department with their National Development and Reform Commission has
a dialogue that touches on energy issues.

In these dialogues and in our broader discussions on policy issues,
we tried to urge China to understand the nature of international energy
markets, that energy is ultimately a commodity that no single player is
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going to be able to control, and that for China to have true energy
security, the best way for China to pursue that energy security would be
to cooperate with major consumers like the United States, Japan and
others to create stable marketplaces and to do research into energy
efficiency, et cetera, not to seek equity shares for resources in unstable
areas of the world or with unseemly regimes that violate human rights and
create international tensions.

My impression is that there's a debate in China about how China
should proceed on this issue and | think that U.S. engagement on that
issue, trying to again urge China to understand where its own interests lie
and where they don't lie, and urge China to understand that it's not going
to get energy security by having far-flung equity shares in various parts of
the world that are unstable, far from China's shores, and that the best way
for China to get energy security is to cooperate with actors like the United
States and others in creating more stable markets and urging stability in
those regions.

Part of stability in those regions is encouraging the transparency
and accountability of the governments. 1'll give you one example of
where it seems on the surface where U.S. interests and Chinese interests
seem to overlap, but the lack of coordination creates problems for U.S., in
other actors' foreign policies toward a specific region of the world, and
that is in the case of Africa and Angola where the IMF was considering a
loan to the Angolan government, but with conditions to try to increase
transparency and accountability for that government.

Because of China's drive for energy equity shares, in large part,
China gave an unconditional loan of $2 billion to the Angolan government
and there's nothing wrong with Chinese aid to Africa. That's something
that we encourage, but it would be better if we could coordinate that aid
so that we could produce more stability in the long-term in Africa so that
China could enjoy a flow of resources from that area and everyone else
can.

Even if China is the sole recipient of those resources out of a
country like Angola or Sudan, since oil and energy is a global commodity,
that benefits the entire marketplace. So it's not a question of should they
own any oil resources anywhere, but it's a question of keeping the eye on
the prize, which is to keep the global marketplace for energy resources
stable and open and to cooperate with the international consumers in that
process, and we're encouraging them to do so.

Again, we don't see this as something that's against China's
interests. We see this as trying to help China realize where its own
interests lie and to increase cooperation along those lines.

HEARING COCHAIR BLUMENTHAL: Thank you.

COMMISSIONER WESSEL: I'll look forward to opportunity to
follow up later.

HEARING COCHAIR BLUMENTHAL: Commissioner Mulloy.
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COMMISSIONER MULLQOY: Dr. Christensen, thank you very
much for being here. On page seven of your prepared testimony, you talk
about Mr. Portman, who was formerly the head of the USTR and now runs
the Office of Management and Budget, quoting him, saying: "The U.S.-
China trade relationship lacks equity, durability and balance.”

Then you further note the exchange rate issue among those issues
that are out there that are causing the lack of equity, durability and
balance.

On page seven you go on to say that this erodes political support for
strong relations with China. 1 always say to my Chinese friends if you
don't deal with the economic relationship, it will in time poison the
political relationship. We did some hearings on this Commission out in
Dearborn, Michigan earlier this month in July, and we looked at our
industrial base and that got us into looking at the defense industrial base.

That hearing indicated there is serious erosion both of our industrial
base and our defense industrial base going on. Machining industries, tool
and die industries, and other things are gravitating out of the country to
China and producing stuff and then shipping it back here. | think the
exchange rate problem is part of that, but | think it's a larger issue.

Senator Inhofe in his testimony specifically cited his concern--he's
a leading Republican senator--about the erosion of our defense industrial
base in his testimony before this Commission earlier today. | expect that
we'll probably look and address that in our upcoming report.

Is there any concern in the State Department about the economic
relationship and the imbalance being not just a political problem but a
national security problem because of the impact it is having on the
industrial base of this country?

DR. CHRISTENSEN: | appreciate your question. I'll have to get
back to you on the State Department's position on the defense industrial
base issue in particular. 1 don't want to comment without a knowledge
base on that issue. But | can address the broader issue of trade and the
exchange rate problem and the concerns that we have about the trade
relationship being in balance, if you would prefer, sir.

COMMISSIONER MULLOY: Do you accept the premise which |
laid out that this could be happening and is something that you in your
leadership position in the Department of State will seek to have the
department to look into this as a real issue?

DR. CHRISTENSEN: |I'm certain it will be an issue of concern to
us. It sounds like an issue where Commerce and the U.S. Trade
Representative's Office would likely take the lead.

COMMISSIONER MULLOY: | would expect DoD to be very--

DR. CHRISTENSEN: DoD would be involved in it as well, as you
suggest, sir. So | think the State Department would obviously be
concerned about such a phenomenon. Whether the State Department
would be in the lead on it is an issue that | would be surprised if the State
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Department were in the lead on it. We would be concerned about it. We
would work with those other agencies to further our interest, and your
broader intellectual question, yes, any situation which creates trade
imbalances should affect the entire spectrum of the economy, and the
defense industrial base being part of the economy could be affected as
well, and that would be of concern.

| gather, sir, that you're saying is separate from the concern about
technology transfers and our control systems for technology transfers.
This is a broader problem.

COMMISSIONER MULLOY: Yes. This is not just an export
control issue. This is investment incentives by the Chinese. R&D is
moving. Technology is moving. Capacity is moving. And these have
enormous implications for the United States.

DR. CHRISTENSEN: In general, the position that we have is that
this type of economic interaction with China, with the investment in
China and production in China, is a positive thing. In general, our
position is that the type of integration that China has had into the
international economy with the United States and also with its regional
partners is a positive outcome.

So, in general, our position is clear, that this is a positive outcome,
but there are problems in the trade relationship. As | stated in the
testimony, there are imbalances that need to be addressed, and we address
them on a regular basis, both in terms of the currency issue where we
strongly urge greater flexibility in the currency and on specific trade
issues.

Intellectual property rightsis a major issue where we don't feel that
U.S. patent holders' intellectual property is sufficiently protected in the
Chinese marketplace. Thisis a very important issue for the U.S. economy
as it progresses and changes over time and becomes much more focused
on these types of industries where intellectual property is so important.

So we are engaged with the Chinese on these issues and again I'll
have to get back to you on the defense industrial base question in
particular, and | apologize for not having a ready response for you.

COMMISSIONER MULLOY: Thank you.

HEARING COCHAIR BLUMENTHAL: We'll just submit that as a
guestion for the record.

DR. CHRISTENSEN: Thank you very much.

HEARING COCHAIR BLUMENTHAL: Commissioner Houston and
then Commissioner Donnelly, and Chairwoman Bartholomew at the end.

COMMISSIONER HOUSTON: Dr. Christensen, thank you so much
for being here this morning. | have a question that | think might
encapsulate a lot of what my fellow Commissioners have asked you
already this morning.

Our policy toward China is reasonably a carrot and a stick, but it
seems like the carrot is really big and the stick is really small. And the
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carrot has to do with economy and the stick is more sort of a
military/political/human rights instrument.

Some of the things that China is doing in the world today are of
concern. ltsincreasing relationship with Hugo Chavez in Venezuela, with
Mozambique, with the Sudan, Zimbabwe are very concerning.

Also its involvement with Cuba in financing and giving equipment
to Cuba's drilling of oil, which is arguably between Florida and Cuba, and
we could be siphoning out from our end except that they're siphoning out
from their end.

Also with UNIFIL, a great number of the UNIFIL peacekeepers on
the Lebanese border are Chinese, and there has been some discussion that
there the UNIFIL soldiers, particularly the Chinese, are not just ignoring
what Hezbollah is doing, but showing tacit approval for their tunneling
and bringing weapons in and all those kinds of things.

As Chairman Wortzel mentioned, there is the China Silkworm
missiles that are now being dropped on the heads of our allies in Israel.

So when you look at all these concerns individually, they're
upsetting. When you look at them in the aggregate, they are certainly
troubling. So my question for you is one of the future, either short-term
or long. If these problems continue to bubble up or worsen, and, for
example, we find out that Chinais even more involved in supplying terror
weapons either directly or not directly to Hezbollah and groups like that,
do you see any kind of a sea change for the administration, either in
policy or approach to China?

DR. CHRISTENSEN: Thank you very much for the question. 1'd
start the answer with the last part of your question and say | don't think a
sea change is necessary on these issues, and that the United States
government is very vigilant, the Bush administration is very vigilant, on
Chinese proliferation of military technologies to Iran and obviously is
quite concerned with those transfers, in part because Iran is a supporter of
Hezbollah and Hezbollah has committed aggression against the sovereign
state of Israel, our friend and ally.

So there's no question that these issues are already very much on
the radar screen of the U.S. government, and we engage the Chinese on
these issues on a regular basis. As you know, we point out to the Chinese
government when their corporations are transferring technologies or
weapons-related materials to Iran and other actors of concern in the
international system, and we sometimes level sanctions against those
companies when they do so.

It's helpful in that process when we can refer to Chinese law, when
Chinese laws are in place that say these companies shouldn't be doing
that. So on that sense, that's why | referred earlier to the fact that China
has adopted certain regulations about its own companies that if enforced,
and we'll push them to enforce them, could produce positive results.

On UNIFIL, I haven't seen these reports that China's UNIFIL
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soldiers/officers have been involved in these activities. If true,
obviously, that would be of great concern to the United States, but in
general we applaud China's participation in those types of international
peacekeeping operations, and we urge China to participate more in such
activities, whether it be in the Middle East or in eastern Africa, et cetera,
or western Africa. We applaud China's participation in those types of
activities.

You mentioned Venezuela and China's strategy towards Latin
America and we watch these developments very carefully. One of the
initiatives that we have with China--1 wouldn't call it an initiative but a
standing policy--is to try to better understand some of these diplomatic
initiatives on the Chinese part towards Latin America, towards Central
Asia, towards Africa.

And one of the ways we've done that is we have sent high level U.S.
officials, Assistant Secretaries of State for those regional bureaus, to
China to discuss what their strategies are in Latin America, in Central
Asia and in Africa, and Assistant Secretary of State Shannon discussed
issues related to China's policies towards Latin America in the last year in
Beijing. Assistant Secretary Frazier engaged the Chinese on their
strategies towards Africa in the past year in Beijing, and most recently in
July Assistant Secretary of State Boucher who handles South and Central
Asiawas in Beijing discussing their strategy towards that region.

So we do watch these activities carefully. In general, though, I
would say, again on a philosophical note, we don't view China's inroads,
diplomatic and economic inroads, in these regions as a bad thing. We
don't assume that this is generally a bad set of events when China
improves its diplomatic equities or its economic place in these regions.

There are aspects of it that concern us more than others, but the
general approach is to understand what China is doing in these regions
and to instead of treating is as a zero sum game, whether it be Southeast
Asia, whether it be Latin America, or whether it be Central Asia, don't
treat it as a zero sum game, but treat it as a potential positive outcome for
both the United States and China, and improve U.S. equities in those areas
and improve U.S. diplomacy towards Latin America, towards Southeast
Asia, towards Africa, and to the degree that it's a competition, that's fine,
but it's not a zero sum competition, and we see that the United States can
strengthen its own position in Southeast Asia in a confident and
constructive way and protect our equities there without being envious
about Chinese progress in those areas.

I'm not sure if | touched on all of the issues that you raised in your
excellent question, and I'd be happy to clarify later if you have any
follow-ons.

COMMISSIONER HOUSTON: Thank you very much.

HEARING COCHAIR BLUMENTHAL: Commissioner Donnelly
and then if you'll indulge us, Chairman Bartholomew.
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COMMISSIONER DONNELLY: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I'd like
to return to the macro question of the stakeholder idea that Commissioner
Reinsch raised, and | think he accurately said that this has been--whatever
term one uses to describe it--certainly the hopes of American
administrations over the past two decades.

But the danger is that it becomes a process rather than an actual
thing, and | think what perhaps we're trying to do in this set of hearingsis
set out some benchmarks or some measures as to what a responsible
stakeholder looks like, and then are we gaining on it rather than just sort
of going along where positives and negatives are listed, but not judged
and weighed in the balance.

| would say that there is some question in the long term as to
whether our American interests and Chinese interests can be aligned in
this regard. Do we expect China to become a stakeholder in the process
of democratic transformation of the Middle East? Our policy is not
simply to stabilize the energy resources there but to profoundly change
the political order.

So what | hope you would do is set out say for the next two or three
years, and then kind of in the mid-term, and then in this kind of open-
ended or longer-term sense sort of put a little meat on the bones of what
and when some of this stakeholder activity might generate something by
which we could judge whether China is becoming a stakeholder and what
it would look like if China were fully integrated into the liberal
international order that we are trying to preserve.

DR. CHRISTENSEN: Thank you very much. It's an excellent
guestion and it is what I'm trying to get at today. It's a complex problem,
| realize, and it's difficult to give a very brief response, but I'll do my
best to try to reiterate some of the themes that | stated before, and that is
that this is a long-term process. We do see it as a long-term process as
you suggest and there are various benchmarks that can be used to judge
progress in that process.

| think in the United Nations and in the Six Party talks, in
particular, you've seen real progress. Again, as a China specialist,
looking back, trying to imagine where | would be seven, eight years ago
thinking about the future of Chinese foreign policy, the idea that China
would take a leading role in multilateral security organizations or
grouping, like the Six Party talks, on an issue as important as North
Korean nuclearization would seem at that time to be fanciful.

It's important, again, to understand the role of U.S. policy in this.
The United States was very much a part of urging China to adopt that
role. It didn't happen in a vacuum. The United States urged China to take
a leadership role in this issue. China did take a leadership role by hosting
the talks and by helping create the talks, and China has taken a leadership
role in brokering the Joint Statement of last year, a Joint Statement that
has North Korea agreeing to denuclearize.
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Now, obviously, they haven't abided by that agreement, but it's very
important to have that as a publicly stated benchmark for North Korean
behavior. China helped us create that.

And then if you look at Resolution 1695 in the U.N. where you have
China not just abstaining and stepping aside, and not just foregoing a
veto, but actually supporting a resolution that condemns its long-term
ally, North Korea, and asks the international community to take concrete
measures to limit their interactions with North Korea so as to prevent
North Korea from developing missile and WMD capabilities.

| think this is extraordinary progress. Again, are we satisfied? Is
that the end of the process? No. But | think this is extraordinary
progress, and | think we should recognize that progress where it occurs.

Now, you raise a broader question, sir, when you raise the idea of
the international liberal order and whether China will participate in it, and
this is one of the reasons that we always engage the Chinese not just on
their international behavior but on their domestic reforms because
ultimately to have a stable transparent China that is reassuring to its
neighbors and to other global actors around the world, China will need to
go through political liberalization as well.

And if China were to go through that political liberalization, it
would seem to me that China would be more likely to be on board with the
types of projectsin the Middle East and elsewhere that are so important to
this administration and to the future of world stability, which is a more
accountable, open set of governments in these areas from which many of
the terrorist threats that we face have arisen, and a more open and
transparent system in China would be, all things being equal, a system
that would be more likely to support those efforts in those parts of the
world.

So it is a comprehensive package. Deputy Secretary Zoellick's
speech did not just talk about international behavior in the near term but
in the long term, and also talked about the need for domestic reform in
China.

And the Chinese elites, academics, et cetera, talk about a peaceful
rise. They talk about reassuring their neighbors as China's power
increases. There's very little that could be done that would be more
effective in that process than to have political reform in China, to have
stability in China, to have openness and transparency in that system. So
that Chinese patriots should realize that the best way for China to be
strong and respected on the international stage is for China go through
that liberalization process that we are urging around the world in China
and elsewhere.

So | hope that addresses some of your questions. There are
benchmarks out there for international behavior in the near term. We
have hopes about Chinese domestic development and we engage them on
those issues, and we see the issues as related as we look forward, but it is
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a long-term process. There will be setbacks. There will be steps forward
and we'll just keep working hard on the issue and we hope to make
progress.

Thank you very much.

HEARING COCHAIR BLUMENTHAL: Thank you.

COMMISSION VICE CHAIR BARTHOLOMEW: Thank you, and |
join my colleagues in welcoming you, Secretary Christensen, and thanking
you for your service.

DR. CHRISTENSEN: Thank you, ma'am.

COMMISSION VICE CHAIR BARTHOLOMEW: I think you'll
start seeing some of the challenges, of course, that the issues don't start
the day that you start on the job, and that you're going to have to speak up
in terms of what has happened before you as well as things move forward.

| also want to note particularly that we're seeing the results that
proliferation has real world consequences. | hope that we seriously raise
with the Chinese this chain that has been going on with the Hezbollah use
of missile technology that came via Iran, that came via China and that it's
real, and | think that we need to be raising that.

A number of issues that you raised. | want to specifically mention,
though, definitional questions, which is that stability, common interest,
and success, and, in fact, success, we've raised concern with your
predecessor. Some of us have been concerned both in terms of success, in
terms of how it was defined even in the Clinton administration, that too
often success in our relationship with China is defined as talk, and we
don't see much in the way of action. So | want to note that.

But otherwise, | really want to question our concept of common
interests. Why do we believe that the Chinese government is interested in
promoting transparency, accountability, and open governments elsewhere
when it itself is not transparent, open or accountable? It's just very
difficult for me to see them taking on an initiative to promote openness in
places around the world when it's not something that they're very
interested in doing themselves.

DR. CHRISTENSEN: It's an excellent question. | appreciate the
guestion. | hope | didn't give the impression that | think that talk is the
standard bearer or the benchmark of success in the relationship, and |
agree with your concern on that score, that we shouldn't fall into the trap
of thinking that dialogue itself is the ultimate goal. And | think the
strongest example | can give in the current policy realm is that on human
rights, we reject the notion that simply having a dialogue on human rights
is the end game, and we've insisted with the Chinese that if we're going to
have a formal dialogue on human rights, as they have requested, that it be
results-based, that we want to see concrete progress on these issues,
rather than just talking about broad principles. So | don't think it's just
about talk.

You raised the issue about openness in the Chinese nation, and the
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answer is complicated because China does have an incentive in having
openness and transparency to some degree in these areas where they
invest, et cetera, simply for their own economic interests. They want to
know whether the deals that they make are going to go through, whether
they're going to be honored in the future, and it may not be a commitment
to the liberal order that Commissioner Donnelly raised earlier, but it may
be as simple as self-interest, as they have economic interests around the
world, to have accountability of the local governments to the deals that
they make with the Chinese.

The Chinese economy, although its political system hasn't opened
up, the Chinese economy has opened up very significantly in the reform
period as you know. We know a lot more about the Chinese economy, and
as China tries to increase economic wealth for its own people and the
Chinese government tries to create economic wealth for the Chinese
nation, in part, to stabilize their own political situation, they have to
make tough choices on these scores.

They have to open up various sectors of their economy to make
them more competitive on the international stage. They need to attract
investors who demand a degree of accountability and consistency in
Chinese behavior before they're willing to invest money.

So by integrating into the international economy, the Chinese
government is encouraged and in some cases even compelled to start down
this path of more openness and accountability at home, at least in the
economics sphere and a request for those types of measures
internationally to help their own economy grow.

On the issue of political reform and political openness, obviously
the question is much more complicated. But | would say that as we
engage the Chinese, as the great powers of the world, the vast majority of
whom are liberal democracies, engage the Chinese, both in international,
economic and security relations, but also in intellectual discussions about
the future, it is our hope that right-minded Chinese, who are patriotic,
who want China to do well and be strong, which is a widespread belief in
China, will understand that the best road to Chinese power and strength in
the international environment is through a process of political
liberalization.

There is this argument in China, as you know, that says that when
we push this on China, it's designed to keep China weak, but it's not a
very intellectually strong argument, and it is an argument that can be
knocked down.

So I'm hopeful that the very strong streak of Chinese national pride
and patriotism that runs through Chinese society and in segments of the
Chinese Communist Party, important segments of the Chinese Communist
Party, will lead to a dialogue and discussion in China over time that this
is the only way to go increase our economic wealth, to increase our
international prestige and to put China in the international place that
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people hope for China.

So | don't see these things as necessarily opposite and, yes, there
are some myopic thinkers who believe they should deal with only regimes
that are closed and do it in a secret way, but that's not going to win the
day. Good ideas win out over bad ones, and that idea is not going to win
the day over the long term if we handle these issues right and if the
Chinese, the patriotic Chinese, are able to asset their interests within the
Chinese system.

HEARING COCHAIR BLUMENTHAL: Thank you very much,
Secretary Christensen. Thank you for your time and your graciousness in
answering our questions, and we wish you the best of luck.

DR. CHRISTENSEN: Thanks again for inviting me. It was a real
pleasure.

HEARING COCHAIR BLUMENTHAL: We'll take a two-minute
break and then we're going to start.

[Whereupon, a short break was taken.]

PANEL Ill: THE IMPACT OF CHINA'SDIPLOMATIC
STRATEGIES ON U.S. INTERESTS

HEARING COCHAIR BLUMENTHAL: Our third panel today we
will look at the impact of China's diplomatic strategies on our interests
around the world.

Our panelists will present testimony about three key areas of our
interests, and increasingly of China's interests, around the globe. Our
first speaker is Dr. Ernest Wilson, who will speak about China's activities
in Africa. He joins us from the University of Maryland where he teaches
in the Department of Government and Politics and the Department of
African-American Studies.

He has published widely on foreign policy issues related to Africa,
development and technology, and has served in various capacities as an
advisor to the United States government.

Our second witness is Dr. John Calabrese who will offer testimony
regarding China's diplomatic activities in the Middle East. He teaches
U.S. foreign policy at American University and serves as editor of The
Middle East Journal and has written widely about China's policies and
relations with the Middle East.

Our third panelist, Dr. Cynthia Watson, will discuss China's
diplomacy in Latin America. She teaches at the National Defense
University and spent the year 2003-2004 researching Chinese activities in
Latin America and has testified before this Commission in this past. We
look forward to her updates.

So, without further ado, 1'd like to pass along the microphone to Dr.
Wilson. Thank you.
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STATEMENT OF DR. ERNEST J. WILSON, 111
PROFESSOR OF GOVERNMENT AND POLITICS, SENIOR
SCHOLAR, CENTER FOR INTERNATIONAL DEVELOPMENT AND
CONFLICT MANAGEMENT, UNIVERSITY OF MARYLAND,
COLLEGE PARK, MD

DR. WILSON: Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. |'m delighted
to be here with you and your fellow Commissioners to talk about such an
important topic in today's global political economy. As you pointed out, |
have been privileged to work in government, in think tanks, traveled to
Africa and to China once or twice a year, and have written extensively on
both parts of the world.

Mr. Chairman, you asked me to address four questions, which | will
do directly, but | wanted to just suggest one way that | have found helpful
to phrase these issues in thinking about the relationship between China
and Africa, and | would put it in these terms, is the current relationship
between the People's Republic of China and Africa, are they engaging in
economic and strategic and political activities such that they are moving
toward global norms? In other words, are they converging with what the
West and Japan are doing?

Are they taking activities which are diverging from what the
international community thinks is important, or are they taking behaviors
which, in fact, maintain what they are doing at the present time? And so
I'm going to try to answer that question at the end of my testimony and
suggest that for the most part we do not see divergence between the
United States and the People's Republic of China in their policies toward
Africa.

We see some evidence of convergence, but there are still areas of
friction and concern that your Commission and the Congress should pay
attention to. So that's sort of my bottom line.

Let me turn then to the questions that you pose to me directly, and
the first is to what extent does China use tools of statecraft, whether
military, diplomatic, business and so forth, to open doors in Africa for
resources and energy trade and do these new relationships compete with
existing U.S. ties to the continent and do they complicate it?

It is of course a truism that all countries use all the tools of
statecraft at their disposal to advance their multiple interests and certainly
China is no different. What I'd like to do is just take a brief second and
walk through some of those areas of activities.

Foreign aid. China concentrates its foreign aid, for the most part,
in infrastructure activities, again in contradiction to what the French or
the British and certainly the Americans do with their foreign assistance.
They concentrate on construction such as highways, railroads and power
supplies and to a certain extent, they are also moving into health care and
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training for health care workers.

In some ways, this is a compliment to what other countries do who
do not concentrate on infrastructure. The biggest concern, | think, for all
of us in foreign assistance, and I'll return to this, is to what extent they
are providing this foreign assistance and turning a blind eye toward issues
of transparency, democracy, and so forth?

One downside, another downside of Chinese involvement in Africa,
is they tend to import many of their workers. They do not rely a lot on
local people and in conversations I've had with African leaders, this is a
source of some concern.

Diplomacy. There was a report recently out of the Carnegie
Endowment for International Peace that talked about the rise of China's
soft power in Asia, and we certainly see that in Africa as well. China's
top two leaders have made multiple high visibility trips to Africa over the
past six months to try to drum up support for China, and in these
activities, the following line is the one that they take: they say we are a
third-world country just like you Africans are third-world countries, and
so we know your experience and so you should pay attention to us and
implicitly give us slightly better deals than you might give to formal
colonial powers.

They also say that we are a very successful developing country and
so therefore to the degree China has been successful, you need to follow
our example. So those are the diplomatic claims that are made by China
as they move ahead.

In terms of their business activity, it's far below what we see in the
West in part because, as you know, China has been a state-owned
communist society and communist economy. So the kind of business
activity that we see in other countries has not yet reached the levels that
we see in the Western countries, but we would probably see that happen.

The Africans have responded, | think, positively to this. 1've been
in touch recently with senior people in Nigeria and South Africa, talking
about China's involvement. The rhetoric they like. They like the rhetoric
of non-involvement with what they see as interference in their internal
affairs. They like the idea that China is investing in infrastructure, and
they are also deeply concerned about other matters.

Number one: will the Chinese invest not only in oil issues, but in
non-oil activities? There's a major concern in southern Africa because the
Chinese have an overvalued exchange rate and given their export machine,
they have essentially wiped out the textile industry in southern Africa,
which is a great concern to them.

Some of them, the more democratically oriented ones, are also
concerned about China's lack of transparency and democracy in their own
country and are concerned that other countries might, like Angola, Sudan,
et cetera, might fall prey to those kinds of ideas or at least have it
buttressed even more.
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I'm going to skip over what steps the U.S. should take to strengthen
its ties to Africa except to say economic activities, opening up their
markets, listening more to what the Africans have to say on this issue and
others, but | do want to say what impact Sino-African relations are having
on Africa and by implication U.S. foreign policy issue.

One is the petroleum issue. That's an issue that | think is extremely
important. | see that you're talking about this tomorrow, so | will not go
a lot into that except to say in the African case it cuts two ways. On the
one hand, for oil-exporting countries, the fact that China is in the market
bidding up the price of oil and trying to invest in oil fields is a good thing
for African countries--

Angola, Nigeria, Cameroon, other countries, Gabon, that export.

For those countries that import oil, however, there's a downside
because the price is higher and it cuts back on their ability to import other
non-petroleum goods. We can get into a discussion if you wish of the
impact of whether that's crowding out U.S. investment in the continent,
and | can return to that.

Let me conclude by saying so what? 1 think the so what question
for the U.S. Congress should be based on whether or not, ladies and
gentlemen, you decide that there is convergence, divergence or the
maintenance of a mixed status quo in China's dealing with Africa and
other parts of the developing world?

As | suggested at the beginning, my conclusion is that the Chinese
are at a point in their history where they are still trying to figure out
exactly how to handle Africa. They're relatively new to the game. This |
think provides the United States with potential leverage to go in and say
we expect you as a great power, as a rising power, to behave according to
the norms of the international community, both the explicit ones--WTO, et
cetera--but also the implicit norms, and that includes pressing
transparency and democracy.

One way in which that could be done, | suggest to you,
commissioners, is to support not only what the administration is doing but
also to look at nongovernmental organizations, think tanks, universities,
community groups, in the United States and in Africa, and try to get them
to dialogue with their counterparts in the People's Republic of China, to
begin to move a conversation more toward what we would see as a liberal
and open world political economy including China's being more open
domestically to having these kinds of dialogues among nongovernmental
organizations.

Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.

[ The statement follows:]
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Prepared Statement of Dr. Ernest J. Wilson, |11
Professor of Government and Politics, Senior Scholar, Center for
International Development and Conflict Management, University of
Maryland, College Park, MD

Mr. Chairman:

| am delighted to have the opportunity to testify today before this important Commission, on such an
important topics as China's growing global role.

There are few issues more vital to U.S. national interests than understanding and responding appropriately
to the changing global role of the People’ s Republic of China.

The PRC'’s changing role touches on all elements of American interests — economic, diplomatic, strategic,
technological and military. These interests range from intellectual property rights protection to bilateral
tensions over the straits of Taiwan. China's rapidly evolving relationship with Africa, the topic of this
testimony, is important in its own right, and also reveals important dynamics and trends in China's global
role more broadly

My perspective on Chind s relationship with Africais shaped by many years visiting and working in Africa
as well as China. | have published and advised governments on the political economy of the world
petroleum market, especially in Africa, and more recently, | have studied and published on the other great
market of our modern era, the information and communications sector. My most recent book examines the
expansion of T industries in China, Ghana, Brazil and other countries, and | usually get to China and to
Africa several times a year. | have been privileged to be deeply involved in these and other subjects as a
scholar, a senior government official at the White House, and as an international advisor. | have also
testified on China-Africa relations before the House Sub-Committee on Africa, Global Human Rights and
International Operations.

The Four Questions
The Committee asked me specifically to address four questions concerning China' s relations with Africa

1 To what extend does China use tools of statecraft (military power, diplomacy, business
activity, and aid) in Africa to open the door for resources and energy trade? How does this
compete with existing U.S. relationships or complicate the establishment of new

relationships?

2. How does China seek to be portrayed through its diplomatic relations. Can its portrayal be
reconciled with its actual actions?

3. What steps should the U.S. take to strengthen relationshipsin Africa?

4, How have Sino-Africarelations affected U.S. diplomatic, economic, and security interests in
Africa?

Framing the Issue of China’' s Behavior in Africa

Before | answer these four questions directly, let me suggest one way of framing the discussion that may be
helpful for the policy recommendations you must ultimately make, and pass on to Congress. It seemsto me
that the recommendations should be shaped largely by whether you decide that Chinese behavior in Africa
—and in other regions — conforms to international norms or it doesn’t. Put another way, are current Chinese
actions in Africa converging with accepted international norms? Are they diverging away from those
norms? Or over time, are we witnessing China maintain a static status quo that lies somewhere between
convergence and divergence? The policy implications of each are quite different.

The key element here is ‘over time'. The best policy recommendations will be based on observable trends
in Chinese behavior, and not just on snap shots taken at a single point in time. Of course, describing one
country’s relationships with 50-odd other nations is hard enough; tracking them over time is much more
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difficult, but | respectfully suggest it is worth the effort. At the end of this testimony | will hazard a guess
about whether we are seeing divergence, continuity or convergence in Chinese-global behaviors?
L et me now turn to your four questions.

To what extent does China use tools of statecraft (military power, diplomacy, business activity, and
aid) in Africa to open the door for resources and energy trade? How does this compete with existing
U.S. relationships or complicate the establishment of new relationships?

It isatruism that countries use all the tools of statecraft at their disposal to advance their multiple interests,
including their interest in obtaining natural resources and energy, and opening markets. All countries act as
if it isimportant to create and maintain good relationships with other countries that produce and export raw
meaterials like oil and gas. All governments tend to pay more attention to resource-rich countries than to
resource- poor Ones.

China is no exception. Chinais on a new glide path, and new strategic direction, in experimenting with a
variety of ways to use the tools of statecraft to open the doors to get privileged access to energy and
resources in Africa and elsewhere. By so doing, China certainly complicates the existing U.S. relationships
with Africa (and, for that matter, with Chinaaswell) | will describe some of those strategies.

Foreign Aid:

Chinese foreign assistance is concentrated in several sectors, especialy infrastructure construction, such as
highways, railways and power supplies. They aso typically support large and visible construction projects
such as public buildings like stadiums. They also have been active for many years in the health sector,
sending physicians to Africa, and training Africans in medical care in China. It should be noted that the
Chinese operate in sectors where other donors are less active. This means some of their work in Africais
complementary to that done by the U.S., for example. It is al'so worth noting that there has been little effort
to train Africans and build local capacity. In contrast to the British or Scandinavians, for example, the
Chinese approach is to import workers from home to build their large projects, with little effort to partner
with local groups or hiring many people in country. This is a consistent complaint of the Africans, and
some have started to pressure the Chinese on this.

An important part of foreign assistance these days is debt forgiveness. The Chinese have forgiven about
one hillion dollars of bilateral debt. They are also training more than 100,000 Africans in Chinese
universities and military institutes.

We may be starting to see some innovation in Chinese foreign assistance. In Nigeria for example, they
seem to be increasing the sectoral spread of their projects, into agriculture, health, water and a so training.

Diplomacy:

These days foreign aid and traditional diplomacy are closely linked in PRC activities in Africa. The
Chinese have dramatically stepped up their diplomacy and their exercise of ‘ soft power. A recent report on
Chind' s soft power by the Carnegie Endowment for International Peace points out that Chinais sending far
more diplomats into the Asia region than any other power - many more than the U.S,, for example. This
genera trend is also manifested in Africa. China's top two leaders have made multiple high visibility trips
to Africa, as have had ahost of other senior Chinese officids.

At every stop the Africans are reminded that China too is a Third World country which suffered from
foreign occupation, and that it respects the sovereignty of its brethren developing nations to take their own
decisions free from outside pressures. (SEE below) The PRC aso maintains a China— Africaforum which
brings together senior officials from both regions on aregular basis.

Business Activity:

As a long-time communist country the PRC did not send many trade missions abroad; but as more
businesses are privatized one is starting to see more. In Nigeria, for example, a trade mission recently
explored possible investment and sales opportunities in that country. We should expect however that as
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Chinese companies strive to become more globally competitive they will engage in more aggressive sales
and marketing in Africa and other countries, within but also beyond the natural resources sectors.
According to the CEO of alarge and well-respected American oil services company who recently returned
from China, Chinese companies are striving to become “world class corporations befitting a great country”.
He believes they are more and more playing by international commercial rules.

Military Power: So far, this has probably been the least significant factor relative to other instruments of
state craft. It is the case that Chinese arms show up across the continent from Liberia to Somalia. These
seem to be mostly small arms sales to middle men arms dealers who in turn sell to Africans, both
governments and rebels (lotsin Liberia, for example). The available evidence suggests these are not major
(especially relative to the U.S. which supplies about 50% of the world's weapons) and hence the direct
leverage of the Peoples Liberation Army or the civilian ministries is probably modest in African conflicts.
Nor can China compete effectively in its military training and educational programs with the ex-colonial
powers, given the latter’s continuing ties via their military academies like Sandhurst in the UK and St. Cyr
in France.

How Does China seek to be portrayed through its diplomatic relations. Can its portrayal be
reconciled with its actual actions?

In contrast to the other big powers China has long portrayed itself as a developing country facing the same
challenges of poor infrastructure, inadequate education and urban-rura splits that mark all other
developing nations. As such, China claims a deep and abiding understanding of its fellow Less Devel oping
Countries (LDCs) not shared by other western countries or Japan. Chinaalso claimsit too was the victim of
colonialism (Japanese), a claim that plays very well in Africa

A second related claim the PRC makes is that it is not just a developing country, but is a remarkably
successful developing country that has made great strides in economic growth and social well-being.
Therefore the country offersitself as amodel to other developing nations seeking their own path to growth
and stability

Thus, the Chinese try to distinguish themselves from other donors because of their sensitivities and
understandings, and hence they claim to be more fraternal and less interventionist or pushy than other
donors. A keystone of its foreign assistance and diplomatic strategy is to refuse to get much involved with
the internal political, ingtitutional and policy arrangements of its partners. So far it has refused to employ
explicit conditionalities as arequirement for receiving assistance, in stark contrast to western donors.

Doesit live up to these self-portraits? Y es and no. It is a developing countries, as anyone who has traveled
outside Beijing or Shanghai can attest to. Equally clearly, China is not your garden-variety LDC, but
belongs in that small group of ‘Newly Industrializing Countries (NICs) that straddle two worlds. Does it
meet its rhetoric of non-intervention diplomatic and foreign aid strategy.

What steps should the U.S. take to strengthen relationshipsin Africa?

The U.S. could take a number of steps to strengthen its ties to Africa to help achieve long term and
sustainable economic growth, and improved standards of living. These steps would also enhance America's
standing in Africa relative to other big powers who also seek to win friends and influence people on the
continent. Some of these are direct, others more indirect. Some are institutional, others more policy-driven.

e Inlight of current situation with the Doha round of trade negotiations under the framework of
the WTO, the U.S. should exercise even more leadership — and demonstrate flexibility to --
improve access of African products to American markets, especially agriculture.

e  Through instruments like ExIm and OPIC, find ways to encourage greater U.S. investment in
the non-extractive industries of Africa—i.e. in services, manufacturing and agriculture.

e One of America's greatest successes in Africa was helping Africans create the current
generation of leaders, intellectuals and skilled professionals through our support for higher
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education. USAID, but also non-profits like the Rockefeller Foundation helped build and
maintain great universitiesin Africa, and provided funds for educating Africansin U.S. colleges
and universities. This should be repeated today.

e Support African initiatives like NEPAD, and listen more carefully to Africans themselves,
including on their views of China srolein their continent.

e Much greater levels of support for conflict reduction and training.

How have Sino-Africa relations affected U.S. diplomatic, economic, and security interestsin Africa?
Evolving Sino-African relations have affected U.S. interests in Africa in severa ways, some are more
direct, othersindirect.

For professional Africa hands, whether in government or the private sector, handling Africa has now
become more complicated. Instead of just tracking the commercial and diplomatic comings and going of
the Brits, the French, the Belgians and the Japanese, they now need to assign resources and staff to track
the comings and goings of the Chinese as well. New people and new systems are being put in place to do
s0. In conversations with senior officials in the State Department in Washington, China's African
adventures are now on the front burner.

Also, Chinese geo-strategic and geo-economic maneuvers in Africa seem to be leading the PRC to be much
more conservative and narrow in their voting behavior at the United Nations, sometimes opposing
American interests. For example, they have deliberately blocked moves to tighten the screws on the
Khartoum government by imposing mandatory sanctions.

On the bi-lateral diplomatic front American embassies in Africa now try to counter Chinese efforts to
create an explicit alternative to the ‘Washington consensus on foreign assistance and the rules of
diplomacy. “If the Chinese won’t interfere with internal politics and policies in Africa, why should other
big nations? If China has been successful with a non-democratic development model far from the current
requirements of the west for transparency and participation, why should other nations harangue the
Africans to conform to western ideals of democracy and development?’ These are arguments American
diplomats are confronting.

The economic impacts of China —African relations are more indirect, but potentially much more serious
than the diplomatic impacts, and they should raise serious concerns for the Congress and the
administration. First, the combination of China's efficient export engine, combined with an exchange rate
held deliberately low — some say artificially and unfairly low — has sent a tsunami of destruction across the
African manufacturing landscape, especially in the textiles industry. Textiles are typically the first rung in
the development of manufacturing for all countries. But the Chinese export engine has flooded the region
with cheap products, eviscerating industries in countries like Lesotho, Botswana and even South Africa. To
the degree this tsunami wrecks Africa’'s economic development prospects, it poses challenges to all
concerned, including America. The South Africans recently concluded negotiations with the Chinese to try
to reduce the negative impact of their textile exports on Africa s largest economy, which is now generating
unemployment and dislocation among workers. In one conversation with a senior South African official,
there was clearly a sense that the country was trying to take steps to mitigate the textile tsunami. They are
also insisting that when Chinese invest, African workers must be hired. At the same time, the official said,
the African continent is so ‘hungry for investments” in the economy that they don’t always have the luxury
of pressing too hard on the investment terms.

The Tough Issue of Petroleum Politics.

Thisis probably the thorniest issue of al in China-Africa-American relation. The short version of the story
is that the impact on Africa of expanded Chinese involvement with the oil industry is a double edge sword.
On the one hand, Chinese purchases have substantially boosted government revenues of oil exporters like
Angola, Gabon or Nigeria. On the other, it hurts far more countries than it helps because PRC petro-
purchases have on their own bounced up global oil prices and hence reduced the non-oil import component

51



of what the mgjority of African countries can afford to buy. (Thisin turn is partly offset because China's
purchases have also pushed upward the price of other non-oil raw materials like copper and timber.)

Asaqguiding principal one needs to keep in mind that since ail is a fungible commodity - whether China or
the U.S. imports supplies from Angola or Kuwait makes very little difference in the price we pay. The ail
market is the oil market, everywhere. In preparation for this hearing | contacted some of my old
colleagues who are world-class experts in the oil patch, and they urged caution when reaching conclusions
about the intersections of petroleum and politics. They claimed that it doesn’t make too much difference if
China or country X's oil companies chooses to buy or ‘own’ a particular field in Africa or Latin America
and pump the oil; or whether they choose to buy equivalent amounts on the open market. Even if Chinais
moving aggressively into Africato buy reserves, the fact remains that relative to the traditional oil majors,
Chinese companies hold a tiny proportion of total world petroleum assets. Nor are their current raw
meaterial investmentsin genera likely to ‘crowd out’ other investments, whether those of the U.S. or other
western countries.

So What?

What' s the U.S. interest here? To the degree that most African economies are further damaged by higher oil
prices and African industry is undercut, then the U.S. and other nations need to be concerned about the
higher risk of economic stagnation, further political instability, humanitarian crises and providing fertile
ground for the growth of terrorist groups.

But taken together, however, the political and strategic impacts of China on Africa have been fairly modest.
One would be hard pressed to find many instances where a significant U.S. foreign policy purposein Africa
has been turned aside or compromised either by direct or indirect challenges by the PRC, or where African
authorities have changed their views because of the ‘ soft power’ or commercia pressures of the Chinese.

A Few Additional Questions.

| trust | have answered the four basic questions you posed to mein your invitation. Were | asked to think of
a couple more questions the Commission could consider, | would respectfully nominate the following ones
to you and your staff that deserve more detailed reporting and analysis than one can give in this kind of
testimony.

o Current Stuation Africa-Wide. Description and assessment of the current extent of China's
engagement with Africa as awhole, including diplomatic representation, commercia ties, military
arrangements, high level visits, and so forth.

0 Review of the Experiences of Selected Countries. More detailed analyses of PRC actions in
selected African countries where they are most active. This might include Angola, Nigeria, South
Africa, Sudan and Zimbabwe. Especially, what have been the impacts on our bilateral relations
with those countries? Based on analytic assessments of these two topics, do we find divergence,
status quo or convergence?

o The View from Beijing. What do we believe are China's interests and motives in its Africa
engagements? What are the key institutions and who are the key players in Beijing, and how do
they define their interests? (foreign affairs, state owned enterprises, trade and economy ministry,
their ‘ Africa Bureau’, and so forth)

0 African perspectives. What are the prevailing views of Chind's new initiatives in Africa's
leading capitals? Lagos? Pretoria? Nairobi?

0 Comparative Perspectives. How different are China's behaviors and policies from those of
other powerful states? Compare and contrast China's economic, diplomatic, strategic and other
relations with those of leading EU countries like France or the UK, as well as Japan or Korea.
How far outside the current multilateral perspective (e.g. World Bank) is China' s behavior?
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o Options for Action. Depending of whether we find divergence, convergence or the status quo,
what isthe full range of options available to the Congress and the executive branch?

CONCLUSION.

At the start of this testimony | suggested one could frame China's changing role in Africa in terms of
divergence, continuity or convergence. If the behavior of Chinese firms and government agenciesin Africa
is veering sharply away from global norms, then we will see divergence and the U.S. Congress and the
executive branch should be appropriately concerned, and take appropriate policy actions. If Chinese firms
and agencies maintain their current mixed patterns of commitments -- some close to global norms, others
outside of them -- then we should continue to monitor and to engage as appropriate to encourage greater
compliance. If the PRC demonstrates that over time it is shifting its commercial, foreign aid and diplomatic
actions in Africa closer to those of other big powers, then that pattern should be noted and indeed
wel comed.

Based on my own analysis it appears that Chinese behavior in Africa maintains a mixed pattern, and that it
is more likely to move more toward convergence than divergence.

Three elements suggest this conclusion. The most recent policy basket of diplomacy, foreign assistance,
business interest and direct investment observed in Nigeria suggest a wider range of behaviors than one has
seen in the recent past. This could be evidence of policy innovation. At the other extreme, there is little
evidence of recent actions that lie far outside international norms. Finally, there are several historical trends
that suggest future movement toward convergence rather than divergence or strict status quo, and that the
country is still feeling its way in international resource politics. For example, the PRC has little experience
with ‘oil diplomacy’. It only recently became a net importer of petroleum, only about a decade ago. Also,
the PRC hasllittle experience with ‘modern’ foreign assistance, nor does it have much experience with high
stakes, high level African diplomacy. It isnew to the game.

One could conclude that the Chinese themselves are trying to figure out their optimal balance of
convergence, divergence or status quo. If that is true, it is worthwhile for Congress to provide carrots and a
few sticks to urge the PRC leadership toward convergence. This could be achieved through a variety of
means, many of them using non-governmental channels. One could imagine a series of regular
engagements among Chinese, American and African experts on Africa, to discuss the pros and cons of
different kinds of activities in Africa. This could be organized by think tanks or universities, but
appropriate government participants could be invited as well.

The non-governmental actors could point out the costs of relying on outmoded, old-style approaches to
Africa.

At this point in China's period of experimentation in Africa, | suggest that the role of Congress should be
to monitor the PRC's Chinese relationships with Africa for evidence of convergence, continuity or
divergence; and to promote dialogue on these issues through non-governmental and governmental
channels. Thereis no evidence that other more serious steps need to be taken now.

The ultimate goal of American foreign policy toward the PRC is clear - we want Chinato play by the same
basic rules, and to meet the same international obligations, as any other powerful country. We are not
asking the Chinese national leadership to withdraw from the world stage. We are not saying “do not trade
with Africa, do not invest in Africa, do not import oil from nor export to Africa” We are not saying “do
not provide foreign assistance nor maintain diplomatic ties with Africa” What we should be saying is that
we expect China to play by the same formal rules of the game, such as those of the WTO or the ITU,
whether for intellectual property rights or oil imports; and beyond that, we also expect that China will
demonstrate a sense of global responsibility commensurate with an international power’s weight and
position. This involves respecting informa and implicit norms like responding appropriately to natural
disasters, or to conflicts around the world, and engaging in international relations with respect for
sovereignty but also attentive to and supportive of transparency, openness and the widest possible political
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participation. Germany, France, Japan and the U.S. have very different approaches to Africa. Thisis a
good thing, since it provides complementarity. China's approach to Africa will never be identica to the
U.S. approach. It remains to be seen how much Beijing will pursue convergence, and at what pace, to make
China conform more to current international norms for dealing with Africa.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

HEARING COCHAIR BLUMENTHAL: Thank you very much, Dr.
Wilson. Dr. Calabrese.

STATEMENT OF DR. JOHN CALABRESE
SCHOLAR-IN-RESIDENCE, THE MIDDLE EAST INSTITUTE,
ASSISTANT PROFESSOR, AMERICAN UNIVERSITY,
WASHINGTON, D.C.

DR. CALABRESE: Thanks very much for inviting me. I've had the
opportunity to speak with many of you or hear most of you speak at other
audiences, and the only thing that concerns me is that you invited me. |
hope this doesn't degrade the reputation of the Commission.

Unlike Professor Wilson, I'm not going to speak directly to the
guestions that you asked because | think those are covered, to the extent
that | could cover them, in my written testimony. Instead, what I'd like to
do is tick off some of the themes that | tried to develop, albeit briefly, in
those written remarks.

The first thing that | want to emphasize is that it's difficult to
generalize about how Sino-Middle Eastern relations are developing, what
their content is, and what their implications for the United States are. A
major reason for thisis that China has cast a very wide net.

China's relations with the countries of the region are all inclusive.
A positive aspect of this is that since 1992 China and Israel, from the
United States perspective, have enjoyed a very fruitful, mutually
beneficial relationship. However, there is a caveat: Israeli-Chinese
military interaction has, in some instances, been a concern.

Of perhaps the greatest concern today is the content, direction,
underlying motivations, and consequences of Sino-Iranian relations. This
is a subject | hope we can explore in the Q& A period.

A second point that I'd like to emphasize is that the relationship
that China has cultivated with the Middle East are multifaceted and they
date back well over ten years. They are multifaceted in the sense that
they are anchored in personal and institutional relationships in the
diplomatic sphere, and encompass a great deal more than trade in crude
oil. There is also a military dimension of Sino-Middle Eastern relations,
aspects of which ought to concern us, do concern us. We should remain
very vigilant about China’s arms transfer and proliferation practices. In
short, China is deeply engaged with the Middle East and the Middle East
is deeply engaged with China across a wide range of activities. These
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have become extensive and permanent feature of the international
landscape.

Third, there is a tendency for us to either assume or to portray
China’s relations with its Middle Eastern partners as being crafted and
controlled by their respective political leaderships. We are tempted to
adopt this view particularly when talking about energy cooperation,
because of the dominant role in the energy sector in China that state
enterprises play. Here, the conventional wisdom that all state enterprises
are a static mode, all equally governed or guided, by the state. | am a
skeptic about the notion that the Chinese political leadership can or does
control how these relationships are developing

In pursuing business in the Middle East, is CNPC, for example,
guided by commercial and market considerations or simply taking cues
from the state

These latter questions are outside my area of expertise. | think one
of the great things about this hearing and others, | hope, that you will
hold is that there will be a cross-fertilization of expertise and disciplines
because | don't think that it's very fruitful to have, on the one hand,
people who are strategists talk about this set of evolving relationships
without having some knowledge of the energy dynamics and vice versa.

A fourth point | wish to emphasize pertains to the question of
whether in launching and consolidating these energy ties the initiative is
coming from China or from its Middle Eastern partners? Clearly, the
initiative cuts in both directions. However, it is impossible to generalize.
We must examine this question on a country-specific basis. In the case of
Sino-lranian relations, for example, geopolitical considerations
motivating Iran. With the nuclear issue center stage, those geopolitical
considerations, those security concerns are the principal drivers for Iran
to seek to engage China more deeply in the energy sector.

Geopolitical considerations are a distant second or third. Doing
business, trying to capture and enlarge the Chinese sort of niche, the
Chinese market, and the way in which the principal Saudi energy
companies are vying with other producers to do business in China and in
East Asiais the principal driver.

A fifth point I'd like to emphasize is that | think diversification is
the name of the game for China as well as for each of China’s Middle
Eastern partners.

Now what do | mean by diversification? From the Chinese
perspective, | think that they see it as imperative, not only in their
dealings in terms of the energy sector, but in terms of their dealings
outside the energy sector, to have numerous partners and to enlarge their
business activities, both within energy, beyond energy, within the Persian
Gulf, outside the Persian Gulf From the point of view of China's Middle
Eastern partners, there's also an emphasis on diversification. | don't think
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that any individual country, including Iran, is interested in an exclusive
relationship with China.

| guess time is running out--you can never get a professor to talk
within atime limit anyway.

HEARING COCHAIR BLUMENTHAL: That's why we have this
timer in front of us.

DR. CALABRESE: What | hope that we could do is go through, if
we have some time, each of these bilateral relationships and talk a little
bit about them: China-Saudi; China-lran. China-lraq is fascinating.
China-lsrael is fascinating, and there are interesting contradictions, in the
way that China is posturing and conducting itself, both on the state level
and on the sub-state level with respect to each of these countries and
others.

UAE, for example, is a really important player when it comes to
China, but not for the exact same reasons that Iran or for that matter
Saudi Arabia is important to China. Why is this tiny mini-country on the
edge of the Persian Gulf so important in the sort of business framework of
those who are looking from Beijing to carving a larger and larger and
larger economic presence in the Gulf and beyond? This, too, is a subject
that merits further discussion.

[ The statement follows:]

Prepared Statement of Dr. John Calabrese
Scholar-In-Residence, The Middle East I nstitute, Assistant Professor,

American University, Washington, D.C
CHINA’SGLOBAL ECONOMIC REACH AND USPRIMACY

Chind s diplomatic strategy and conduct in the Middle East are set in the broader context of the progressive
development and global reach of the Chinese economy on the one hand, and US global preeminence on the
other.

Beijing has long viewed economic progress as a necessary means of bolstering regime legitimacy and
stability, as well as enhancing China's status and influence on the world stage. The economic
modernization program has been designed with a distinctly outward focus, leading to China's deeper
integration into the global economy. This is most visible in two respects: the rapid expansion of China's
export capacity and the widening of its export market, and the equally rapidly rising appetite for foreign
sources of raw materials with which to fuel the burgeoning industrial sector and to meet surging domestic
consumption needs.

China's economic modernization efforts have helped bring about unprecedented high rates of growth,
abundant foreign exchange reserves, and optimistic forecasts for growth in the near term. Nevertheless,
there is grave concern in Beijing about the economy’s exposure to the vicissitudes of the market. This
concern is most acute with respect to China's growing dependence on foreign sources of vital industria
inputs and oil/gas supplies.

The paradoxical mix of self-confidence and anxiety ties in with the global geopolitical situation. From the
Chinese perspective, American primacy is the dominant characteristic of the current international system.
And Beijing is quite conflicted about it. In addition to having become a major stakeholder in the world
economy, China, as the result of extensive economic ties with the United States, is also deeply invested in a
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stable Sino-American relationship. Y et the Chinese have deep misgivings about the purposes and conduct
of US foreign policy. To Beijing, the basic precepts of the Bush Doctrine such as preventive war and
democracy promotion are anathema. The Chinese are also uneasy about the forward projection of American
military power into West and Central Asia.

Given that the primary locus for both China's international energy activities and US foreign policy
priorities is the Middle East, current circumstance has created incentives and opportunities for China to
become ever more engaged with the region—diplomatically, economically, and (though to a far lesser
extent) militarily as well. As a result, the Middle East has emerged as a region where US and Chinese
interests and policies intersect.

SEPARATING FACTSFROM FEARS

Sino-Middle Eastern relations are neither new nor can they be captured easily and accurately in a label.
These relationships have developed in stages. In the 1950s, Chinese statecraft consisted chiefly of
diplomatic efforts to woo Arab nationalist leaders by declaring solidarity with them and encouraging them
to set aside their differences with each other in the interest of forging with Beijing a “united front” against
Western domination. Though this message had some resonance, Sino-Middle Eastern relations did not
advance in any concrete way. In the 1960s, Beijing’s approach to the Middle East bore the imprint of the
Chinese Cultura Revolution and the intensification of the Sino-Soviet rivalry. Accordingly, Beijing
supported national liberation movements and other sub-state actors in the Middle East (as it did elsewhere
in the developing world), ranging from the Algerian interim-government to various Palestinian factions and
the Popular Front for the Liberation of Oman and the Arabian Gulf (PLFOAG). However, the level of
priority and the amount of material assistance China provided to such groups in the Middle East were
relatively low as compared to other regions.

There are four aspects worth noting about these early periods of Sino-Middle Eastern relations. First, in
terms of what might be called a “ Chinese cosmology” or worldview, the leadership in Beijing consistently
regarded the Middle East asafocal point of great power rivalry whose control was a key determinant of the
global distribution of power, and for this reason viewed developments in the Middle East as being linked,
however tenuously, to China's national interests. Second, China had a policy toward the Middle East in
spite of the fact that it had virtually no economic interests to promote and protect. Even in the energy
sector—the centerpiece of Sino-Middle Eastern business relations today—China remained, until 1993, a
net oil exporter that purchased modest quantities mainly from three of the smaller Gulf producers. Third,
Chinese diplomacy was geared mainly toward advancing political objectives. Fourth, insofar as most of the
Middle East was concerned, China was a distant, little understood second-tier player in regional and global
affairs.

The tide began to turn in the late 1970s. The strategic decision by Deng Xiaoping to make economic
modernization China' s top domestic and foreign policy priority was a path-breaking development. Thiswas
coupled with the normalization of China's relations with the West and specifically with the United States.
While staking out an “independent” foreign policy vis-avis the superpowers in the 1980s, Beijing
abandoned all but the pretense of revolutionary communist ideology in conducting statecraft. In terms of
the wider Middle East, China effectively became a status quo, rather than arevisionist power.

There are severa noteworthy aspects of China' s approach during this period (1970s and 1980s). First, there
was a return to the primacy of state-to-state relations. Second, there was a willingness by Beijing to make
common cause with regional governments and with the United States, as in supporting the Afghan
mujaheddin mainly in order to weaken the Soviet Union. Here it is necessary to underscore that
Afghanistan was an issue where there existed a broad region-wide consensus that China could join at alow
level of risk and cost. Third was the opportunism China displayed in probing for business in the region, as
in the weapons it sold to both Iran and Iraq during their 1980-1988 war. Fourth was the increasing salience
of economic factors in China s Middle East statecraft. The weapons sales just mentioned gave China afirm
though narrow foothold in the regional arms market, a flurry of labor service and engineering contracts
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paved the way for much more lucrative turnkey projects, and the volume of Chinese oil imports from the
Middle East began to rise in slow but steady increments. These burgeoning commercia activities
eventually led Beijing to become more active on the diplomatic front.

Since 1993—the date marking China's emergence as a net oil importer and the date often though
misleadingly used to identify the inception of Sino-Middle Eastern relations—there has undoubtedly been a
sea change in their scale and scope. Before turning to the questions posed by this Commission, which
relate to how Chinese statecraft has been used to consolidate Sino-Middle Eastern ties and the possible
implications for US interests and policies, it may be helpful to describe the actual substance of these
relations.

China has cast awide net in the Middle East. Its bilateral relationships with the countries of the region
are multifaceted. Today, high-profile visits by senior leaders, cabinet ministers, mid-ranking and
working-level ministry staff, and business delegations are the norm rather than the exception. Indeed,
with the signing of long-term trade and economic cooperation agreements, many of these contacts have
become institutionalized. Efforts are being made to bridge the Sino-Middle Eastern cultural divide,
through tourism, educational and other exchanges. With every successfully negotiated contract and
completed project has come greater familiarity with one another’s business practices and greater
awareness of one another’s strengths and deficiencies.

Sino-Middle Eastern business is booming, both reflecting and reinforcing the aforementioned trends.
Energy cooperation, which forms the core of the dynamic growth of Sino-Middle Eastern economic
ties, has itself become a diverse field of business activity, with Chinese energy entities engaged in
upstream and downstream development projects in the region and some of their Middle Eastern
counterparts doing the same in China. The internationalization of operations by Chinese companiesin
non-energy sectors has also made its impact felt in the Middle East. Chinese firms are involved in
mining, shipbuilding, dam and hydroelectric power plant construction, and to some degree in
manufacturing as well.

It is important to mention that although Chinese commercia interests and activities span many
economic sectors and encompass the entire Middle East, they are spread unevenly throughout the
region. A number of factors have contributed to this differentiated landscape. Conflict and instability,
for example, have constrained the development of energy relations in Irag, as have domestic
restrictions on foreign participation and ownership in the energy sector in Saudi Arabia. Geopolitical
circumstances, such as US sanctions that bar American oil companies from doing businessin Iran have
created opportunities that Chinese enterprises (among others) have turned to their own advantage.
Finally, it is worth noting that Chinese firms in the energy and non-energy sectors are fanning out
throughout the region and simultaneously in all other regions, not simply as the result of strategic
guidance by the state but in response to their own calculations of profit and risk and the corresponding
incentivesto diversify their business relationships and reduce their exposure.

That said, the Arabian/Persian Gulf is the commercia and geopolitical center of gravity of this
relatively new and consequential dimension of Sino-American relations. Dependence on foreign
sources of oil is an irreversible fact of life for China—a fundamental feature of its energy profile and
of the global energy market for years to come. The Gulf is a natural magnet for China. Indeed, Gulf
suppliers are aready vitally important energy partners. Since 1996, the lion's share of Chinese crude
oil imports (about 60 percent) has come from the Middle East. Furthermore, this dependence has been
highly concentrated within the region. As recently as 2002, for example, oil purchases from just three
Gulf countries—Saudi Arabia (11.53 mn tons), Iran (10.73 mn tons), and Oman (8.31 mn tons)—
accounted for 43.3 percent of China's total oil imports. Facing the challenge of unavoidable
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dependence on a region of chronic geopolitical and market uncertainty and spurred by the lraq War
(2003), Chinese enterprises redoubled their efforts to diversify their sources of supply both away from
and within the Middle East. By mid-2005, Chinese energy firms had invested $15 billion and had bid
successfully for exploration rights or had purchased equity shares in overseas oil/gas fields in 44
countries.

Again it is important to emphasize that though the oil supply relationship is the central strand of the
burgeoning commercial ties between China and Middle East, it is by no means the only one. Nor are these
increasingly extensive business relations a one-way street, with the Chinese side always taking the
initiative. And, while geopolitical considerations undoubtedly inform and in some instances are
conceivably the primary drivers of commercia activity, simply doing business has been a strong enough
incentive to spur Sino-Middle Eastern economic cooperation.

Finally, it must be said that not every aspect of Sino-Middle Eastern economic cooperation poses the
same type or level of chalenge to the United States. Nor does every bilateral relationship present the
same potential problem for US policy-makers or American businesses. Record-high energy prices and
prognostications of “peak oil,” the escalating diplomatic crisis over the Iranian nuclear program, and,
as will be shown, aspects of China's past and present involvement in the Middle East have, quite
understandably, raised questions about Chinese intentions. However, we might be best served to avoid
taking it as a given that Sino-Middle Eastern relations are designed by Beijing mainly in order to
challenge American preeminence by subverting US interests and policiesin the region, or that they are
inexorably headed in that direction.

CHINESE STATECRAFT—OPENING THE DOOR FOR ENERGY TRADE

1. The Military Tool: China does not currently possess the ability to project military force directly
into the Middle East. Nor is there evidence that China can develop such capacity any time soon or has
made the strategic decision to pursue this objective in the longer term. There are at least two factors
that might explain why China has not embarked on this path: (1) the prohibitive risks and costs of
challenging the United States in an area where the latter’s military presence is extensive and deeply
entrenched; and (2) the fact that China benefits from the role that US forces play in ensuring the safe
passage of oil from the Middle East to the global market.

Meanwhile, Middle Eastern states’ appear uninterested, at best, in a Chinese military presence in the
region. This is perhaps because they regard China as a poor substitute for or inadequate shield against
American military power. Alternatively, it might be because they view China as they do Russia,
mainly as a second-tier military partner (i.e., primarily as a source of weapons and technology),
possibly in extremis as a hedge against a deterioration of relations with Washington, and most likely as
leverage in dealings with Washington.

Since the mid-1980s, China has been an active participant in the Middle Eastern arms market. China's
purchases from Israel have caused some consternation in Washington. But most of the concern and
controversy surrounding Sino-Middle Eastern arms transfers has stemmed from China's role as a
weapons supplier, not as a customer. Clearly, not all Chinese arms transfers to the Middle East pose a
high risk for American forces, or threaten to alter the regional balance of power in a way that
endangers US allies and interests. Of the wide assortment of weapons that Chinese companies have
transferred to the region over the years, there are three main areas of special concern: (1) missiles and
associated technology, (2) material related to the possible manufacture of chemical weapons, and (3)
nuclear technology.

Beijing's claim that Middle Eastern states have legitimate defense needs and that Chinese companies
have a legitimate interest in competing in the regional arms market is a valid one, and is generaly
regarded as such by US officias. Since the early 1990s China’ s non-proliferation posture has improved
considerably. There has been notable progress in spelling out and gaining Beijing's acceptance of
norms and standards of conduct regarding the transfer of specific types of weapons and technology.
Yet, of the three sensitive areas listed above, the proliferation of missiles and missile-related
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technology—mainly to Iran—remains the most persistent and arguably the most dangerous aspect of
Sino-Middle Eastern relations. The US State Department and Treasury Department have repeatedly
cited and sanctioned Chinese companies for their proliferation activities. Three companies (or their
respective subsidiaries) stand out as “seria violators’ of Beijing's non-proliferation pledges and
commitments—the Norinco Group, the Great Wall Industrial Corporation, and the China Aerospace
Science and Technology Corporation (CASC).

These troubling aspects of China's involvement in the Middle East are of course far from transparent.
This poses severa problems for the United States. It makes any such transaction and the scope of activity
hard to detect, and the direct responsibility of Chinese state authorities hard to pin down. It is
exceedingly difficult to establish conclusively that proliferation by a given Chinese company is linked to
access to energy. Yet, while an energy-for-arms link can neither be simply assumed nor easily proven,
what gives cause for concern is that al three companies identified above as “serial proliferators,” besides
having poor track records on proliferation are state-owned civilian defense enterprises enterprises (SOEs)
at least nominally under the direct supervision of the State Council.

2. The Diplomatic Tool: As mentioned earlier, China's Middle East diplomacy is an extensive
network of persona and institutional relationships conducted through bilateral and multilateral
channels. While this diplomacy encompasses regional and international issues, it is primarily focused
on promoting and supporting Chinese economic interests in the region. And Beijing's economic
diplomacy in the Middle East, as previously mentioned, while concentrated in the energy sector
nonetheless consists of a broad-based effort both to attract Arab investment to China and to pave the
way for Chinese firms to expand their market presence in non-energy sectors throughout the region.

Whereas in the past Chinese business had tended to lead and Chinese diplomacy to follow, in recent years
the two are more tightly synchronized. This is partly a reflection of the increased size and professionalism
of the Chinese diplomatic apparatus. It also reflects the cumulative experience of the growing number of
Chinese diplomats who have served in the region. And of course it reflects the assignment of a higher level
of priority and the dedication of greater resources by the senior leadership in Beijing to the Middle East.

In terms of the actual conduct of Chinese diplomacy, this has trandated into (1) efforts to boost the
prospects for Chinese enterprises to lock in long-term access to energy resources and (2) efforts to extend
political support to Middle Eastern partners at least partly in order to protect and expand Chinese energy
interests.

In the Middle East as in other regions, China has shown a propensity for “paying a premium” to gain or
enlarge access to resources. Here diplomacy has been used to support the entry into and expansion of the
presence of Chinese energy companiesin the Middle East regional market.

Beijing can perhaps be faulted both for lack of transparency in making these arrangements and for
encouraging unfair business practices. But the success of Chinese energy companies in the Middle East
cannot be explained as the natural consequence of state-led and state-supported predatory practices.
Chinese energy entities have shown a greater patience in overcoming the political and bureaucratic
obstacles to doing business in the Middle East, as well as greater flexibility and higher tolerance for
risk than many of their foreign competitors. A case in point is Sinopec’s willingness to purchase oil
from Iran on a buy-back basis, terms which many Western oil firms are reluctant to adopt. Chinese
companies are clearly willing to ignore political and human rights considerations, as well as to exploit
US sanctions barring American companies from doing business. Of course it remains to be seen
whether their willingness to assume greater financial risk and exposure than are many of their Western
or East Asian competitors will pay off or backfire.

Furthermore, it is not clear how much “extra push” is required by Beijing to help pry open the door for
energy business in the Middle East. For years, energy experts, reporting on global market trends, have
projected South and East Asia as the two fastest growing energy consuming markets. Gulf producers
were quick to realize this and have sought to capitalize on it. For example, both Saudi Aramco and
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Saudi Basic Industries Corporation (SABIC), the latter the Middle East’s largest petrochemical
company, quite apart from any obvious political guidance or geopolitical consideration, atered their
business strategies, pouring investments into China mainly in order to cash in on East Asian demand
for petroleum products.

3. The Business Tool: Diplomacy has helped pave the way for lucrative deals whereby Chinese
energy enterprises have expanded their presence in the regional energy market in exchange for their
commitment to invest in other sectors. Following President Hu Jintao’'s recent visit to Yemen, for
example, Sinopec reached agreement to finance the modernization of a cement factory, finalize
investment in electricity, minerals, and telecommunications sectors as well.

But if wielding the business tool has its upside, it has its downside, too. In the case of Iran, for
example, with every visit and joint communiqué there are pledges by China to expand private sector
investment in small and medium-sized non-energy industries in Iran. However, relatively little
investment of this kind has been forthcoming, and Iranian authorities are plainly disappointed. Instead,
relatively inexpensive Chinese consumer products have been saturating the Iranian market, in some
sectors having the perverse effect of crowding out local producers.

Chinese business activity in the Middle East and the diplomacy supporting it is aimed not only at prying
open the door to the region’s energy supplies, but also at offsetting the financial costs associated with the
growing volume and rising prices of crude oil imports from the region. China' s share of the entire Gulf
market is just $25 billion, representing a mere 5 percent of the region’s trade volume. In order to balance
and reinforce the energy relationship, China has taken two corrective measures. The first is aimed at
boosting the export of capital goods and consumer merchandise. Here the United Arab Emirates (UAE)
figures prominently as a hub for Sino-Middle Eastern commerce. As of 2002, there were about 350 Chinese
businesses with offices in the UAE and about 8,000 Chinese workers employed there. Though UAE is
China's largest trading partner in the Gulf and Arab world, an estimated two-thirds of Chinese exports to
the UAE are then shipped elsewhere in the region. The second corrective measure is the effort to negotiate
afree trade agreement with the Gulf Cooperation Council (GCC).

4. The Aid Tool: With its dramatic economic growth over the past two decades, China has transitioned
from aid recipient to international donor. Even in leaner years, China dispensed aid. Until recently, the
largest beneficiaries of Chinese foreign aid had traditionally been countries such as Pakistan,
Bangladesh, and North Korea. In the hunt for resources, Africa has emerged as a prime destination.
China appears willing to provide generous sums of unconditional aid and soft loans to Africa partners
such asin the cases of Angola, Sudan, Zimbabwe, and Zambia.

Insofar as the Middle East is concerned, China was arguably more generous in its aid disbursements
when it had far less to contribute than it does today. With respect to gaining access to Middle Eastern
energy resources, trade and investment rather than aid seem to be China's preferred tools. That said,
China has provided humanitarian aid in response to the Bam earthquake in Iran and other similar
tragedies in the region. However, it is likely that China would have disbursed aid for these purposes
even were its energy interestsin the region not as substantia as they have recently become.

SINO-IRANIAN RELATIONS AND GLOBAL EFFORTSTO SECURE PEACE

There are two main areas where China’ s relationship with Iran could conceivably undermine prospects
for peace: (1) the stabilization of post-Saddam Iraq and (2) the settlement of the Arab/Palestinian-
Israeli conflict.

There is no discernible connection between Sino-Iranian relations and efforts by Iran to consolidate its
influence whether by peaceful or violent means, either to support Shi’a power or to undercut the
United States.

With respect to the Arab/Palestinian-Isragli conflict, China has good relations with Israel, as it does
with al of the Arab states and with Fatah. There are no apparent links between China and Hamas,
Islamic Jihad, or Hezbollah. Beijing ritualistically endorses the Palestinian claim to nationa self-
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determination, expresses support for a two-state solution, emphasizes the need for a comprehensive
negotiated settlement, and balances its condemnation of Palestinian terrorism with calls for Isradl to
exercise restraint. China has aligned itself with the mainstream or moderate Arab position. Thus,
Chinese and Iranian policies toward Israel and the Arab/Palestinian conflict actually diverge.

However, mainly as the result of its proliferation practices, China's own conduct has undercut the
tenor and thrust of its own diplomacy. As the recent upsurge in violence in the Levant has revealed, the
missile fired by Hezbollah that struck the Israeli warship Sear on July 14™ was reportedly of a type
built and provided by Iran that incorporated Chinese technology. If these reports prove correct, then
although severa steps removed from the actual military operations launched at Israel, China's
proliferation practices are nonethel ess partially responsible for exacerbating the conflict.

A key point to add here is that while Beijing has consistently sought to avoid being drawn into regional
disputes and has thus preferred to play a cautious and limited diplomatic role, there are growing
expectations and pressures in the Middle East for Chinato be more proactive. Beijing's Middle Eastern
partners are therefore seeking to capitalize on China s deepening energy dependence on the region and
rising global economic power not just on the business front, but on the international diplomatic front as
well.

CHINA'SSTRUGGLE TO RECONCILE COMPETING INTERESTS

Arguably the clearest case where China has sought to reconcile competing interests is in the escalating
diplomatic crisis over the Iranian nuclear program. Chinese officials at various levels have been
actively engaged in nuclear diplomacy: working behind the scenes in the UN and IAEA to advance
Chinese positions; joining with other major powers, as in the May 2006 meetings in Viennato discuss
how to achieve a breakthrough; and conferring by telephone, as in President Hu Jintao’ s conversations
with German Chancellor Angela Merkel and President George W. Bush. Chinese diplomats have
consulted closely with their Iranian counterparts as well. At critical intervals, Chinese and Iranian
officials have shuttled between capitals. Foreign Minister Li Xiaoxing traveled to Iran in early
November 2004 to discuss the nuclear issue. Just prior to the November 25, 2005 meeting of the IAEA
Board of Governors, Iran’s envoy, Hoseyn Musavian, was dispatched to China for discussions.
Chinese Foreign Minister Li Zhaoxing conferred with Iranian Deputy Foreign Minister Abbas
Araghchi in Beijing shortly after the Western incentives package was presented to Iran in May 2006.

Throughout this period, China's nuclear diplomacy has rested upon three broad principles: (1) no
intervention in the domestic affairs of another country, (2) no nuclear proliferation, (3) and no
disruption of energy supplies from the Middle East. Beijing has sought to balance its interests in the
nuclear standoff by emphasizing both Iran’s rights and obligations under the NPT. In their public
remarks, Chinese officials have made explicit their opposition to Iran’s acquiring nuclear weapons and
have repeatedly called upon Tehran to honor its treaty commitments and to cooperate fully with the
IAEA. At the same time, they have strongly endorsed Tehran's position that, as an NPT signatory, Iran
is entitled to access to nuclear technology and to nuclear energy for peaceful purposes.

Chinese officials have been quick to praise instances of cooperation by Tehran, as in President Hu
Jintao’s remarks following his meeting with then-Foreign Minister Kamal Kharrazi in Beijing in
August 2003. At the same time, however, Beijing has urged Iran to clarify the details of its program.
China has consistently maintained that negotiation—through dialogue and consultations—is the best
way to resolve the issue. Chinese Foreign Ministry spokesmen have frequently expressed support for
European and Russian diplomatic initiatives, welcoming them as “constructive proposals.” As
frequently, they have insisted that the Iranian nuclear issue be addressed within the framework of the
International Atomic Energy Agency (IAEA), and by implication, not within the UN Security Council.

Y et, during the past six months, China has found itself caught in a cycle of escalating Iranian defiance
and mounting Western pressure. The Chinese response to this development has been measured and
cautious. When in January 2006 Tehran removed UN seals on enrichment equipment, triggering the
EU-3's decision to suspend talks, Chinese officials urged restraint and pledged to promote the
resumption of diplomatic negotiations. While having previously resisted the US-led effort to transfer
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the Iranian nuclear dossier to the UN Security Council, in February 2006 Beijing cast its vote with the
majority of the IAEA Board of Governors members in favor of referral. The next month, Beijing also
fell into line with other UN Security Council members, agreeing to a statement of “serious concern”
and a deadline for further action.

However, Beijing does appear to have drawn a red line—stopping short of endorsing economic
sanctions or leaving open the door to the possible use of military force to gain Iran's compliance.
Beijing, which has seemed quite comfortable in having Russia play a proactive role in resolving the
nuclear crisis, joined with Moscow in blocking the US-led attempt in May 2006 to introduce a Chapter
VII resolution at the United Nations. This blocking maneuver, conducted in tandem with Russia, had
the salutary effect of providing a breathing spell during which Western countries could explore an
alternative approach. Indeed, China welcomed the incentives package subsequently presented to Iran
by EU High Representative for the CFSP Javier Solana, though Chinese Ambassador to the United
Nations Wang Guangya noted that the US should set no preconditions and later cautioned against
setting arbitrary deadlines for Iran to give an official response.

Iran’s aim vis-a-vis China has been rather clear and straightforward from the beginning—to win
Beijing's support and thus divide the major powers. In contrast, China's position stems from several
considerations. Though protecting its burgeoning energy interests in Iran is arguably the most
important, China's other concerns should not be discounted. The first is China's longstanding
opposition to “power politics.” Following from this is Beijing's aversion to levying sanctions and its
steadfast refusal to endorse military force to resolve international disputes. The second is China's
sympathy and solidarity with Iran, a developing country, in the face of Western pressure. The third is
the conviction—shared with Russia and Europe—that exerting too much pressure on Tehran is likely
to backfire, resulting in either Iran’s withdrawal from the NPT or unilateral military action by the
United States. The fourth is cultivating an image and reputation as a responsible member of the
international community and keeping its relationship with the United States on an even keel. Related to
thisis the fact that China has come to accept global arms control and non-proliferation norms, having
joined the NPT in 1992. Last but not least is Beijing's desire to ensure that support for Iran does not
compromise its relationships with Iran’s Arab neighbors, al of which live in the shadow of Iranian
power and with which China has developed profitable relationships. Illustrative of this concern is
China's support for a nuclear-free Middle East, which was spelled out in the communiqué issued at the
second Ministerial Meeting of the China-Arab Cooperation Forum in May 2006.

HEARING COCHAIR BLUMENTHAL: Thank you very much. Dr.
Watson.

STATEMENT OF CYNTHIA A. WATSON, PhD
PROFESSOR OF STRATEGY, THE NATIONAL WAR COLLEGE,
WASHINGTON, D.C.

DR. WATSON: 1I'd like to thank the commissioners for this
opportunity this morning and, like Dr. Calabrese, 1'd like to speak to three
points that go beyond what's in my testimony. And one of the points |
state very clearly in the testimony, but let me lay it out for all of us right
now, and that is | don't find Chinese behavior in Latin America today to
be all that surprising. | find it to be the behavior of a state that sees itself
as an emerging power.

| don't think it's dependent on the form of regime. | think it's not
dependent on being Chinese. | think it's simply a state that wants to
believe it has a global role or at least believes it's developing that role.
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My second point relates to something that Dr. Wilson said, and |
think that this is a commission that's looking at U.S-Chinese relations, but
let me say it because you don't specialize in Latin America, while the
Chinese are seeing opportunities perhaps--that's debatable--but are seeing
circumstances which may push them to support, may push them to thwart,
depending on your perspective, democracy and transparency in Africa,
arguably, that is not the case in Latin America, and that relates to the fact
that U.S.-Latin American relations, which are based on the idea, at |east
on our side, that we are seeking to see the enhancement, development, the
spread of both transparency, democracy, as well as free markets, is
virtually a bankrupt idea in some parts of Latin America.

The frustration with what has happened in the last 15 years, as
incidents of corruption, as incidents of governments that have not
governed particularly well and have been caught by that, is something that
populations across the region are well aware of. What we're seeing in
Mexico today is a manifestation of that instead of a validation of an
election that may have been a close election.

Beijing therefore isn't put in the same position where they have to
push for democracy and transparency because it's not as welcome.

My third point relates to a couple of things that Dr. Calabrese said
that | think are particularly interesting in light of the Latin American
experience, and that is there is indeed also mutuality of the desire on the
part of Latin Americans to both diversify their partnerships around the
world, their business relationships their diplomatic relationships, and |
would say in particular it is dangerous to overstate the role that Beijing
has in pushing a relationship with Caracas under Hugo Chavez Frias. He
very much wants to see the relationship | would argue even more probably
than Beijing does, because that's all he has going for him.

He has absolutely no other project, no other national program,
except anti-U.S. sentiment, and therefore Beijing becomes absolutely
crucial to him. But that's easy to overstate. It's easy to think that that's
Beijing's part because we don't entirely understand what Beijing is doing.

At the same time, | think across the region, there is a sense that this
is one more partnership that they can get into, they don't want to be put in
a dependent position. Again, Dr. Wilson said earlier that African states
are aware--1'm paraphrasing you--but he said something to the effect that
African states don't want to be put in a dependent position.

| guarantee Latin American states do not want to be put in a
position where they transfer what is largely seen on their part--I am not
saying this is my view--but it is largely seen on their part as a
relationship over which they have no control with Washington. They
don't want to go into a relationship they don't have any control over
Beijing, and they know that, and to a great extent | think we are not
giving them enough credit when we assume that they don't realize what
they're getting into with Beijing, quote, "moving into the region."
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So let me stop with that. | did not go over my seven minutes and
let me welcome your questions.
[ The statement follows:]

Prepared Statement of Cynthia A. Watson, PhD
Professor of Strategy, The National War College, Washington, D.C.

| appreciate the opportunity to offer my anaysis before the Commissioners this morning on China's
evolving role in Latin America. These are personal views, not those of the National War College or
National Defense University. If it pleases the Commissioners, | ask to enter into the record a paper |
presented on this topic at the Institute for National Strategic Studies' June 2006 symposium on Chinain the
international community. The paper considered many of the same broad issues the Commission is pursuing
but will alow me to focus my remarks directly on the questions the Commission asked in the letter of
invitation to this hearing.

My research on the topic has provided me with several important overall assessments of China’'sinterest in
Latin America that need be stated up front. First, I do not believe China currently poses a significant
strategic threat to the United States in Latin America. Most important to the Chinese is their relationship
with the United States which they would not jeopardize through strengthening their ties to regional
governments at the expense of ties to Washington. Second, | believe the Chinese are acting as any great
power would act: | do not find their actions uniquely Chinese nor are they surprising. The Chinese
leadership of any regime would assert that they have global interests to include Latin America. Third, |
believe that the opening for China results from the poor state of U.S.-Latin American relations as much as
anything Beijing itself has done. Please note that in this assessment | will try giving aview from the Latin
American perspective about the issues, not merely from Washington.

Chinese actions in Latin America indicate that Beijing seeks to portray itself as a benevolent, welcome
‘newcomer’ to the Latin American scene. The People’s Republic of China established relations with the
overwhelming majority of states in the region between 1970 and 1985, with Cuba a notable, early
exception to that timeline. The November 2004 Hu Jintao visit, which | have compared elsewhere to a
‘rock star’ tour of the region, is only one of a series of diplomatic visits highly touted as opportunities for
the region to get to know Chinese leadership and visaversa. Chinese leaders have visited the major
capitals of South America and Mexico occasionally since 2000 but not as often as they have been in the
capitals of Asia. These meetings, along with similar reciprocals in Beijing, do not seem out of the ordinary
for a state which considersitself a growing power on the world diplomatic scene.

On the question of Taiwan, Beijing has been restrained in its behavior as it has taken limited steps to
reverse the diplomatic relations existing between Paraguay and the five Central American nations and
Taipei. Beijing has made it clear it would not tolerate states seeking either to have dual recognition or
switch diplomatic recognition back to Taipei but | am not aware of cases of that occurring. States in the
region have predominantly chosen to accept Beijing as the sole government of China, based on Latin
America's strong tradition of common understanding of international legal norms. The Latin American
states have also recognized Beijing because they seeit in their national intereststo do so.

Central American states and Paraguay retain their fifty year old recognition of Taiwan because Beijing has
not yet offered them a better deal. While there are some trade reasons for Taiwan's ties with these states,
especialy Panama, these ties are not likely to appear compelling to these states' governments over the long
term if Beljing offers significant assistance and trade incentives. Taiwan, in short, is in a deteriorating
position in thisregion as is true elsewhere around the world.

The security implications of Beijing’'s growing diplomatic presence do not seem dire to Latin American
states, because the United States appears to them not all that interested in the region. The message that
Latin American states have received in the post-911 years is that the United States puts its resources against
known or anticipated terrorist threats, a condition lacking for the most part in this region. Proclamations of
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shared inter-American visions of democracy or free trade appear hollow to Latin Americans, even in light
of the free trade agreement with Chile (signed in 2003) or NAFTA with Mexico over a decade ago. The
concerns that Latin America has with Venezuela are far less than those of Washington, even though the
Latins share the turf with Caracas. While enhanced military and economic connections between Caracas
and Beijing are noted in Latin American capitals, few in the region find Chavez Frias the danger that
Washington does, despite his growing confrontational style and consolidation of power around himself.
Furthermore, the April 2002 coup attempt against him left Washington, and not the Venezuelan leader,
seen as the spoiler in the region.

Washington has concerns about Castro enhancing ties with Beijing but the Chinese are guarded in their
approach to an aging dictator with no clear succession line in place. One thing that causes Beijing great
discomfort is uncertainty, and few places in the region offer more of that in the future than does Cuba
There are military-to-military ties between the PRC and Latin American states but this is more because of
the weakness of their ties with Washington than because these states seek to open their military
establishments to the Chinese. Latin American militaries have attended People’s Liberation Army
educational facilities at times in the past when they could not attend those in the United States. The Article
98 issues (restricting ties with states not accepting U.S. objections to the International Court jurisdiction
over U.S. forces) remains a bitter pill for the region.

The greatest way to neutralize Beijing's involvement in this region would be to improve U.S. ties with the
area. Increased serious emphasis on a free trade pact for the whole of the Americas would be afirst step.
Serioudly discussing United Nations reform to allow a permanent Latin American seat, probably Brazil but
possibly Chile, on the Security Council would make a tremendous difference to these bilateral ties. Simply
lowering the rhetoric about illegal immigration across the Mexican border would signa a genuine U.S.
commitment to the region that feels increasingly that it's been ignored, abused, and taken advantage of by
the United States. Turning to Beijing for solace should not surprise us but could be turned around now,
before something significantly more permanent and sustaining could develop. Beijing is likely going to
continue and strengthen its role in the region so that in the longer run the Chinese may become more
important, but they are currently a peripheral concern for the Latin Americans.

Thank you for your time and | welcome your questions and comments.

Panel I11: Discussion, Questions and Answers

HEARING COCHAIR BLUMENTHAL: | have a question for all of
you really because there seems to be a common theme, if | can sort of
paraphrase, which is that Beijing itself is probably propelled into these
various regions first for searching for markets and for oil and for
resources and then, as Dr. Watson said, sort of getting used to a role as an
emerging great power.

| have before me an article by lan Bremmer from Fortune magazine
that says that Chinais increasing its risks, pointing specifically to a threat
by the Niger Delta Movement, a threat against Chinese citizens. Other
Chinese citizens have been attacked in other places.

You can almost tell a story in which the Chinese are propelled
forward into these regions, some of them rather murky, rather dangerous,
possibly before they've thought through a strategy of how to be a great
power, of how to protect your interests. | wonder how much risk you see
in terms of this going a very different way than some of the conventional
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thinking in Washington is, which is that China keeps emerging; China
keeps growing more powerful; China deliberately goes into these regions
to dominate them? Do you see another type of future where China gets
itself into situations it can't control? It gets hit by terrorists and all of a
sudden you see a China that can go in a number of different directions in
terms of being in these parts of the world?

DR. WILSON: I'm glad you waited to ask that question till later
because that's a tough question, but it's really the most important one. I'm
going to give you one of these on-the-one-hand/on-the-other academic
answers.

HEARING COCHAIR BLUMENTHAL: Good. We like those.

DR. WILSON: Which isit depends.

COMMISSION VICE CHAIR BARTHOLOMEW: We won't let you
out of the room until you give us--

COMMISSIONER DONNELLY: That way we can pick the answer
that we want.

DR. WILSON: All right. That's why I phrase this thing in terms of
three possible scenarios. Will the Chinese respond in ways that make
them more like the Italians, the French, the British and the Americans?
Or will they respond in ways which will make them more, try to become
more autonomous, pull out of the world system, et cetera?

My hunch is that the former is going to be the case rather than the
latter as the economy becomes more of a market economy, firms, Chinese
state-owned, once state-owned firms start to behave like private sector
firms now. Look at the high tech industry that | know reasonably well.
So | think that the domestic pressures, both political and commercial, will
lead China to behave more like a normal country than a pariah or a radical
country, let's say.

And to that extent if China is running, if CNOOC in the Delta
region is running into difficulties with the local radical movement, poor
people's movement, et cetera, then that's exactly what's happening with
the British companies and the French companies. And so my hunch is that
we will see those companies respond in ways that are not atypical of what
Total would do as a French company or what British Petroleum would do
as well. So | think | tend to assume that the Chinese will behave more
and more like other states in the system rather than as a pariah state, but
my colleagues may differ on that.

HEARING COCHAIR BLUMENTHAL: That would make it more
difficult for them to hold themselves out as a leader of the third world
then; right?

DR. WILSON: Yes. | think they're going to play this one. You've
raised an important point which that is something they refuse to give up
on. They have refused to say we are richer than all other developing
countries virtually, and they have also refused to play the transparency
democracy card.
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| think they're giving up in other areas. They're investing more in
nontraditional areas beyond infrastructure, but my hunch is those two will
be the thorn that will affect China-U.S. relationships in Africa and other
parts of the world.

HEARING COCHAIR BLUMENTHAL: Dr. Calabrese, in 48
seconds.

DR. CALABRESE: 1| can do it. I'll only stay on the downside of
things. | think that we already see evidence in China's relations with
different Middle Eastern partners, varying degrees of frustration in its
business relations. Part of the reason for this is that, at least, for
example, in the case of Iran, the business climate is exceedingly difficult
to operate in, subject to bureaucratic red tape and bottlenecks.

It's one thing to get MOUs signed; it's another to get the agreements
finalized. It's one thing to get the agreements finalized; it's another to
implement them. So | think that we see, for example, just in this one
case, China-lran, there's some frustration. | don't think we're going to
see an end to that.

Second, there's a degree of friction building in some Sino-Middle
Eastern relationships. One source of such friction is the saturations of
local markets with relatively low cost or even mid-range priced products--
consumer merchandise, that crowds out local manufacturers. | think we
already see evidence of some friction of this kind.

| also think that China runs the risk of being subjected to extortion
or extortionate demands or high expectations. If China has shown a
willingness, for example, to finance or to provide aid or to support
showcase infrastructure projects in one country, potential business
partners might expect or demand similar treatment

Finally, I think that China is likely to face political and strategic
dilemmas. As we see, the deeper China gets involved in the Middle East,
the harder it is for Beijing to avoid making difficult choices. Indeed,
China faces a difficult choice in the case of addressing the Iranian nuclear
challenge, and faces difficult choices and every time there is violence in
the Levant. Those aren't going to go away.

HEARING COCHAIR BLUMENTHAL: So it's kind of welcome to
superpower hood.

DR. CALABRESE: Exactly.

HEARING COCHAIR BLUMENTHAL: Good luck.

DR. CALABRESE: Exactly.

HEARING COCHAIR BLUMENTHAL: Dr. Watson, hopefully
someone else will follow up.

DR. WATSON: Good, because | have a case that answers you very
clearly.

HEARING COCHAIR BLUMENTHAL: We have questions from
Chairman Wortzel and Commissioner Donnelly.

CHAIRMAN WORTZEL: Dr. Calabrese, I'd like to ask you some
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guestions generally about China's military interactions in the Middle East.
You mentioned Israel's provision of significant amounts of high
technology and sometimes American military technology to China that's
been documented in places like Defense News and Jane's. Is that still
going on and what are Israel's interests in doing that? Does the Chinese
military relationship with Iran really help moderate the actions of Central
Asian Islamic groups or is that just another way of earn a little extra
money for the PLA or defense industries?

And finally, in Saudi Arabia, those intermediate range ballistic
missiles that have been there now for over two decades surely need
upgrade and maintenance. Is China doing anything to upgrade that
missile force?

DR. CALABRESE: The easiest of the three questions to answer is
the one with respect to Iran. There is an obvious contraction in terms.
You could argue that it's not only worrisome for the United States, but in
fact it has negative feedback effects on China's own interests.

Not everything that China provides to Iran or for that matter to any
other customer is inherently destabilizing or inherently alters the strategic
balance in the region, but there are certain specific items, mainly dual use
technologies, that can be used to feed the Iranian indigenous capacity to
build its own missiles, which are very worrying.

China has made numerous promises. It's adhered to a number of
different standards. It's made many pledges, but you know as well as |
that on about 70 different occasions, several Chinese companies—which |
would call “serial proliferators” doing business in Iran, and not just
military business, but other kinds of business including energy business,
continue proliferate dangerous technologies.

| have a couple of suggestions about how to ramp up the pressure.
This is something we need to be of very vigilant and very realistic about.
We must continually remind the Chinese that this proliferation activity
feeds back feeds back in ways that certainly don't serve their own
interests.

On the question of Israel, | have little new information to offer a
good answer. One reason why | cannot supply a good answer is that some
of these military-to-military contacts and the content of the transaction
that may follow from the, even in the Chinese-Israeli case, are rather
opaque, difficult to detect, difficult to pin down. Of course the Chinese
are ritualistically deny anything and everything concerning the transfer of
military technology until presented with irrefutable evidence.

The third question--1'm sorry--what was it?

CHAIRMAN WORTZEL: The upgrade of the intermediate range
ballistic missile.

DR. CALABRESE: Yes. You know, one would think that by this
time they would certainly need to be upgraded. | really don't see any
evidence of this. But then again I'm only privy to what's available in the
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public domain. | don't see any evidence that this is going on.

| would add, however, that | do not believe the Saudis perceive
China to be a major contributor to their defense capability in any niche
and, of course, the fact that the United States just released about $6
billion of military assistance to Saudi Arabia would suggest that Saudi
Arabia is more interested in remaining tightly connected to the United
States and wouldn't want to expand the military relationship with China
lest it create some turbulence in U.S.-Saudi relations.

CHAIRMAN WORTZEL.: You mentioned specific policy
suggestions. | don't want to take up any more of the Commission's time,
but those are very important. If you have specific policy suggestions and
you want to revise or include them in your written testimony, we can
make sure they get in the record and that we can consider them when we
draft our annual report.

DR. CALABRESE: Okay. Be happy to.

HEARING COCHAIR BLUMENTHAL: Thank you. Commissioner
Donnelly and then Commissioner Wessel.

COMMISSIONER DONNELLY: I've been looking for more
specific benchmarks to try to figure out whether China is moving toward
becoming a responsible stakeholder or not. So I'd like everybody to take
that on, and in the spirit of leading the witnesses, | have some
suggestions.

For Dr. Wilson, both Nigerians have Africa on the cusp of fairly
profound political changes. Those are places that China has a presence
and an interest--what role can we expect them to play in both those
countries, particularly Nigeria, where the Muslims obviously expect to
sort of have the presidency?

Dr. Calabrese, same question. You've been through the Iran bit,
and | don't know if Pakistan is within your brief, but it's part of the
greater Middle East, so | toss that out.

Dr. Watson, maybe a more cross-cutting issue about China. Even if
the sort of initiatives are coming from Latin America toward China, is
China going to take a standoffish towards the populist movements, Evo
Morales as well as Hugo Chavez? Will they encourage that or will they,
as you say, be very cautious about trying to foment or encourage that kind
of sentiment? So, again, and feel free to add things that | didn't mention.

DR. WATSON: Why don't | start because mine is pretty brief?

COMMISSIONER DONNELLY: Okay.

DR. WATSON: This is in my written testimony--1 didn't say it
because | knew you all had privilege of reading my prepared statement
before the hearing--but | don't believe Beijing will do anything to
jeopardize the relationship with Washington long term.

As it relates to those two regimes in particular, and potentially a
regime in Mexico should the election results from the second of July
somehow be overturned, which | don't think is very likely, | think that
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they would continue to have relations with those states. They would
continue in the Venezuelan case to seek better economic relations, but |
do not think that Beijing would engage in anything that appeared to be
spreading the ideologies or frankly the movement.

| don't even think you're talking about ideologies. You're talking
about cults of personality, certainly in the Venezuelan case, potentially in
the Bolivian case, and frankly even in Mexico City. You're talking about
a city that's larger than a lot of countries in terms of population. The
mayor of Mexico City wants to be president while he's been president of
18 million people for a number of years.

| think they watch very carefully how we respond. | think they're
aware of the fact this commission, as an example, has looked at this issue
before, but | think they're not going to cease relations with those regimes
because we don't approve of the regimes.

COMMISSIONER DONNELLY: Any quick thoughts about a post-
Fidel? Give us just a guess since we don't know what could be upon us.

DR. WATSON: I think while they clearly have relations with Cuba,
again as | state in my testimony, the thing that Beijing doesn't like is
instability, and | think one of the lessons from this week is we don't have
any idea exactly how things are going to go when he finally does kick off.

HEARING COCHAIR BLUMENTHAL: Any others, a minute and
30 seconds.

DR. CALABRESE: Thirty seconds. On the issue of Pakistan, I'm
not a Pakistan specialist, so | can just hazard a few semi-informed
guesses. China and Pakistan have a long-standing strategic relationship—
one that has been and is mutually beneficial. It seems to me that this is
an area where to some extent U.S. and Chinese interests are convergent in
the sense that stability in Pakistan is very, very important for both
countries for similar, though not identical, reasons.

| also think that there's a subtext: the United States and China have
competing agendas vis-a-vis Pakistan. | think part of the reason for this
is that China has a certain degree of mistrust about what American
motivations are in consolidating relations with India. Consequently, when
the U.S. releases F-16s to Pakistan and when we sign the nuclear deal
with India, it creates a kind of a pressure whereby Pakistani officials
might expect the Chinese to provide more extensive support. Now, having
said that, the interesting caveat is that China at the same time, it seems to
me, enjoys a pretty productive relationship with India. In short, we're in
a very strategic environment in that part of the world is very fluid, with
all the players hedging, including China.

DR. WILSON: Let me suggest, commissioner, that the benchmark
issue is important. | think it's important for your work and what Congress
needs. | was thinking about this earlier today and what | would do is |
tend to think visually is draw sort of columns and rows, and here's foreign
assistance and here's capital investment and here's human rights and
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here's diplomacy. Here's what they're doing now in terms of, say, for
foreign assistance.

Are they sticking in one sector or are they spreading their foreign
assistance? Are they relying on tied aid so we'll give you some foreign
assistance, but you have to buy our goodies? Are they building in some
additional conditionalities? We'll give you our foreign assistance, but
you can't lock up all of your opposition, for example.

COMMISSIONER DONNELLY: Just some of them.

COMMISSION VICE CHAIR BARTHOLOMEW: | think we know
the answer to that one.

DR. WILSON: We think we know, absolutely. But one could
design a set of benchmarks that would do that for capital investment, that
would do that for foreign assistance, that would do it for human rights,
diplomatic initiatives. | think it would be a useful thing. It would be a
useful thing to do.

| think on the Nigeria, South Africa question, it points to perhaps a
broader issue, which is that the Chinese tend to be pretty conservative in
the sense that they want to talk to the guys in power, and again | don't
know what happens in Latin America or in the Middle East, but one
doesn't have the sense that they have a very sophisticated understanding
of those who are out of power and might be contending for power are.

In other words, when our president goes overseas, he meets with the
opposition. It is not clear that President Hu when he goes overseas meets
with the opposition, which suggests that they're going to get, as someone
suggested earlier, a big surprise the first time their guys get blown up or
their guys are subjected to a hostage taking.

Because they don't have what we in the other Western countries
have, which is a better sense of who the opposition is in South Africa,
who the opposition is in Nigeria, they tend not to do that. They just want
to talk to the guys who control things today.

HEARING COCHAIR BLUMENTHAL: Thank you. Commissioner
Wessel.

COMMISSIONER WESSEL: Thank you to all our panelists. Dr.
Wilson, you may have helped clarify a question | was going to ask. I'm
going to ask it anyway and ask two specific questions of the other
witnesses because earlier in your opening testimony you indicated that for
oil-producing countries in Africa, China's involvement is a good thing,
and | was struck by thinking about Sudan. My opinion is that's not
necessarily a good thing with the provision of arms, et cetera, but as you
just said, they may have a myopic view that it's about dealing with the
people in power.

Dr. Calabrese, you mentioned the UAE and with the U.S.-UAE free
trade discussions that have been ongoing, you piqued my interest. I'd like
some specific information since you said that you had some views on that.

Dr. Watson, you did not mention Brazil. | would be interested in
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what the specific range of issues is there right now between China and
Brazil? Each of the witnesses. Did you want to start?

DR. WILSON: | agree.

COMMISSIONER WESSEL: | understand. Dr. Calabrese, just
about the UAE?

DR. CALABRESE: Sure. Yes, very interesting. UAE plays a
pivotal role as an entrepot or a kind of node of trade, not only within the
Gulf but within the wider Middle East, and therefore China's interactions
with UAE largely revolve around the attempt to use UAE's role in the
regional market to sort of capture and enlarge its niche in non-energy
sectors.

Secondly, when you look at the liquidity levels, given what the
price of oil is these days, GCC countries and UAE in particular are awash
in money and looking for investment destinations. And China, even
though it has huge foreign exchange reserves of its own of its own, is
looking for massive amounts of investment, in the energy sector and in
non-energy sectors. So there are great cross-investment opportunities.

Thirdly, the United States is engaged in this pursuing free trade
agreements. Like the United States China is China is pursuing bilateral
free trade agreements with individual countries and China is also pursuing
subregional free trade agreements. The one that involves the UAE is the
attempt to forge a China-GCC free trade agreement. In the past few
weeks, there have been statements by leaders on both sides that they
intend to accelerate the negotiations, nail down the final technical
obstacles and perhaps conclude the FTA agreement by the end of this
year. But, of course, the Europeans have been saying that an EU-GCC
FTA is imminent for the past 15 years, so it's not clear what the exact
time table is and what the difficulties are that need to be overcome.

COMMISSIONER WESSEL: And that goods trade, is it also a
financial center for the Chinese in terms of the region? You said that
UAE is a node of--

DR. CALABRESE: Yes, banking, trade fairs, re-export of Chinese
merchandise. It's an important nodal point. But | don't think that that is
because China is transforming UAE into playing that role. China is
merely exploiting a preexisting role that UAE had played in the regional
market.

COMMISSIONER WESSEL: Dr. Watson, Brazil ?

DR. WATSON: Brazil is easily the most important state to Chinain
Latin America. Brazil is important for several reasons. One is for
bilateral trade. Brazil has a number of export products that they are keen
to export, most especially something like soybeans that fit well with
China. They also are non-genetically modified soybeans so they are
something they can get from Brazil they can't get from us, and there's a
couple slaps along the way that make everybody feel better.

Secondly, there's a space program that's been in place in Brazil
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since the late '50s. It's no longer active, as far as we know, by
unclassified sources, but there also historically was a fairly significant
nuclear program active in Brazil back to the 1950s. But additionally, this
goes to something that Dr. Wilson was talking about: they can play the
third-world card. Brazil would desperately like to have a seat on the
Security Council. Beijing can always say, well, we understand your pain.
We're also third world. We just happen to have finally got what we
deserve, but we will help you down the line.

Now, again, as | indicated, | don't think the Latin Americans are
particularly stupid, and | think that they understand that they may be
played. On the other hand, they're not hearing good words about
diplomacy and recognizing them as a legitimate, to-be-respected part of
the world from much of the rest of the world, so they're happy to hear it
from whom they can. So | think Brazil is the major focus of China's
interest.

COMMISSIONER WESSEL: Thank you.

HEARING COCHAIR BLUMENTHAL: Thank you. Chairwoman
Bartholomew.

COMMISSION VICE CHAIR BARTHOLOMEW: Thank you very
much and thank you to our panelists. |'ve had the pleasure of appearing
with Dr. Wilson on the panel and talking, and had a very interesting
discussion with a group of Dr. Calabrese's students, so | really enjoy
having you here testifying in front of us.

Two issues. One is | was particularly interested in the production
transfer job loss issue which, Dr. Wilson, as you know, is becoming quite
a big issue in Africa, textile production for one thing and other small
manufacturing, and, Dr. Calabrese, you mentioned it in terms of the
Middle East, and | wondered if you could elaborate on that a little bit, Dr.
Watson? Isit also an issue also in Latin America?

But the second and bigger issue, bigger question, is I'm intrigued
with your idea that other factors will benefit China in its dealings with
other countries when the message that the Chinese government has gotten
from the West is that economics trumps all, and as long as the business
deals keep coming, then all of the other issues get demoted into a
secondary status.

So is there any evidence that the Chinese government believes that
it's not going to be able to buy its way out of any problems? A solution,
of course, even in Nigeria, would just be to provide a bunch of money to
the people who are causing the problem and the problem might just go
away.

So do we have any evidence that the Chinese think that they're
going to need to do anything other than just throw some money around?

DR. WATSON: Could | offer an answer to that which goes back to
what | would say have said to Mr. Blumenthal. | look at where Chinaisn't
involved in Latin America, and that's a very interesting case. They are
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not involved in Colombia, by all indications, and while it's popularly held
that the Colombian situation is solved, that's an arguable point.

But what's interesting about it is Chavez Frias has made clear that
he does support the ELN and the FARC in Colombia in whatever form
they still exist. In a worst case scenario, | think Beijing could then have
acted upon that to both support him should they have wanted to, but also
to get involved in a place where there's a lot of guerilla activity still
ongoing.

By all indications, they've stayed away from that, and | think the
reason for that is | think the realize that the evidence over 50 plus years
now is that money doesn't just buy everything off in Colombia, that thisis
a deep-seated problem. It may in fact under the current regime be
resolved, but I've heard that for 40 years now, and | haven't seen it
happen yet.

So | think the fact they've not chosen to do that says that they
realize that they can be susceptible to the same dangers that affect both
the regime, but others such as NGOs and businesses that have tried to
operate in that part of Colombia that is subjected to especially the FARC.

DR. WILSON: | think on the job loss issue, it's very serious. It's
increasingly a serious one for the Africans and it probably has greater
impact than any foreign assistance that's being given in that part of the
world because, as you know very well, commissioner, textiles are the sort
of the first rung on the ladder to get to economic development. And in
Lesotho and Botswana, those industries have been virtually destroyed.

Now, the South Africans in conversations that I've had with them
have said in their bilateral dealings with the Chinese they are now
insisting that that issue be addressed. | don't have the details on that. |
don't know what that is, but the South Africans are sufficiently concerned
that in their bilateral dealings they're pressing the Chinese to address that
issue.

However, the Chinese, as you know, have millions of people coming
in from the countryside and | doubt seriously if they're going to attenuate
their export machine just to save a little face in southern Africa, so |
think this will be a source of continued friction in Africa as it is in
Mexico and other parts of the world where the Chinese are essentially
eliminating industries and markets.

On the question concerning if can they buy their way out, | think
that they understand that they can't just buy their way out. | have been
impressed that before President Hu became president, there were
discussions in the think tanks, intellectual circles of Beijing, about
China's peaceful rise, and so the Chinese have been pressing China's
peaceful rise for three or four years now--a lot of talk, a lot of talk, no
action. Then President Hu becomes president and the soft power outreach
of the Chinese gets dramatically accelerated.

So Hu goes to Australia and New Zealand. Hu and the premier
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travel to many countries in Africa, all over the world. So | think the
Chinese have a long-term sense of balance between economic power and
diplomatic soft power. | don't pretend to be a full expert on China, but it
is striking to me that, yes, they are throwing their money around, but
there does seem to be a long term awareness that they have to have soft
power as well as Yuan money power.

HEARING COCHAIR BLUMENTHAL: Thank you.

COMMISSION VICE CHAIR BARTHOLOMEW: Dr. Calabrese.

DR. CALABRESE: On the issue of jobs, | think it's really
interesting. On the one hand, you see in the Iranian case and it may be
true in other cases as well--the Iranian one is the one I'm most familiar
with--that there is a lot of discussion and a lot of dismay inside the
Iranian political leadership about the saturation of the Iranian market of
low end, low tech, textile and other products.

So there is that concern and that is a source of friction. Now,
whether that friction could fundamentally alter the course or the totality
of the relationship | really, I think at this stage no, and maybe not ever or
not so in the foreseeable future.

But there's another piece that | hadn't thought about until you asked
your question. Not the piece about job loss, but the piece about job
creation. The kinds of things that Chinais investing billions of dollarsin
the Middle East in is in essentially the energy sector which is capital
intensive, not labor intensive.

But the great dilemma for most Middle Eastern, especially producer
countries, when we're talking about the distortion, structural problems in
their economies, is they need to create jobs, and what they are insisting
upon, although the Chinese are not necessarily in a position or wanting to
provide them with, is the kind of investment that will create jobs.

So the Middle Eastern customer, let's say, is looking for the kind of
investment that the Chinese may not be willing or prepared to make,
particularly when there may be other more attractive destinations for them
to invest in non-energy sector elsewhere.

COMMISSION VICE CHAIR BARTHOLOMEW: Thank you.

HEARING COCHAIR BLUMENTHAL: Thank you.

COMMISSION VICE CHAIR BARTHOLOMEW: One comment,
which is you raise a very interesting issue, Dr. Calabrese, on job creation
and what it means in the Middle East, and | want to tie it right back in to
security back here in the United States in an indirect way, but part of the
problem that we are facing in the Middle East is the population bulge
particularly unemployed young men.

Thank you.

HEARING COCHAIR BLUMENTHAL: Thank you. Commissioner
Reinsch and then Commissioner Mulloy.

COMMISSIONER REINSCH: Thank you. Mr. Wessel asked one of
my questions so I'm down to one. Mr. Calabrese, in your comments, |
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think, on the Iran proliferation situation, you mentioned the number of
incidents that occurred.

Is it your impression that that kind of activity is at the instigation
of or the blessing of the Chinese government or at the initiative of
Chinese companies, simply doing what they think is in their interest to do
economically with the government either engaging in benign neglect or
simply being incapable of dealing with it?

DR. CALABRESE: | wish | knew the answer to that question.

COMMISSIONER REINSCH: So do we all.

DR. CALABRESE: | really don't know. 1 think that's one of the
difficulties in trying to hold China's feet to the fire on these kinds of
issues. If one looks at the three companies that have most frequently been
identified as proliferators, they not only conduct, strictly speaking
defense business, but they do all kinds of other business as well.
Furthermore, because their activities across the board are opaque, not
transparent, one can't really tell whether, for example, they're
proliferating with the knowledge of the political leadership, and whether
this is being done in exchange for other business opportunities The reform
and reorganization of defense industries, an otherwise positive
development, has made tracking these activities and connecting them to
the political leadership in Beijing hard to pin down. To the degree that
they may be rogue actors, it's problematic from the U.S. point of view,
and ultimately, as | said earlier, it's problematic from the Chinese point of
view too, if their ultimate goal is stability in the region.

COMMISSIONER REINSCH: Thank you.

HEARING COCHAIR BLUMENTHAL: Thank you. Commissioner
Mulloy.

COMMISSIONER MULLQOY: Thank you, all three of you, for being
here. You've been very helpful. Your testimony, which | read, is very
helpful as well. My question hereis to Dr. Watson. You're a professor of
strategy at the National War College.

On your opening testimony, your prepared testimony, you say,
guote, "I do not believe China"--and then you put in big bold--"currently,"”
and then go on to say "poses a significant strategic threat to the United
States in Latin America.”

Then you go on to tell us, | believe | heard you say China will not
do anything right now to jeopardize its relationship with the United
States.

DR. WATSON: Right.

COMMISSIONER MULLQOY: Why will China not do anything right
now to jeopardize its relationship with the United States? What is it after
in this relationship with the United States? That's what | want to get at.

DR. WATSON: It's after a couple things. It's after an environment
that it can use to continue to grow economically, to keep the Communist
Party in power, to keep China able to play a greater role around the world.
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Additionally China benefits tremendously from the international scene
that we set, things like their ability to import petroleum in sea lines of
communication that are protected by U.S. shipping, as a consequence of
our own need to protect those lines of communication.

But, additionally, there are trade relationships, there are ways such
as this hearing that we're increasingly treating them as a great power, so
that the net approach that they have to the relationship right now is that it
is apositive.

If the Chinese saw a massive movement on our part to penalize
them under WTO, understanding that there are legal restrictions that exist,
but we all know that states--no, | won't say that--1 believe that states
pursue their national interests and they are going to behave as they find
necessary.

| don't believe that the Chinese would want to see the United States
impose any sort of restrictions on China's behavior that could adversely
affect their goal of continuing to rise in power.

COMMISSIONER MULLOY: All right. Here's my view and I'll
throw it out to you. | think the Chinese see a United States in which
they're running a huge, huge trade surplus.

DR. WATSON: Right.

COMMISSIONER MULLOY: It will probably be 240 billion this
year alone.

DR. WATSON: Right.

COMMISSIONER MULLOY: This is a tremendous transfer of
wealth out of here to China. And the investment and the technology
transfer is all proceeding apace. So obviously they don't want to
jeopardize that.

DR. WATSON: Right.

COMMISSIONER MULLOY: Now.

DR. WATSON: Right.

COMMISSIONER MULLOY: Do you see it that way?

DR. WILSON: Yes, | think that's their driving concern. | think we
recognize, at least as you say, | would argue that they have a pretty good
long-term view of the world.

COMMISSIONER MULLOY: Yes, that's my view.

DR. WILSON: 1 think the one exception is Taiwan.

COMMISSIONER MULLOQY: | agree.

DR. WILSON: 1 think Taiwan is really the wild card, and the scary
thing about the world right now is one could imagine a set of missteps
that neither side wants that would lead to a fairly serious confrontation
between the United States and Taiwan and my hunch is that would then
trump these other issues.

COMMISSIONER MULLOY: Yes. Let me just go back one last
thing on this. Dr. Watson, you say the United States really needs to
pursue this larger free trade agreement with South America.
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DR. WATSON: Yes.

COMMISSIONER MULLOY: In your testimony on page three.

DR. WATSON: Yes.

COMMISSIONER MULLOY: | don't know whether you're watching
what's happening in this country, but when we got $800 billion current
account deficit and growing, the appetite for free trade or so-called free
trade in this country is diminishing.

DR. WATSON: I'm well aware of that, commissioner, yes.

COMMISSIONER MULLOY: Warren Buffett says it should
because we're bankrupting ourselves. We're selling off pieces each year
of our national wealth to finance a lifestyle that we're no longer earning.
That's what Warren Buffett is telling us.

| think rightfully so, and | think it comes from a rather mercantilist
policy being pursued by China and other Asian nations. | would favor
trying to integrate Latin America more into our own economy and have it
a two-way street. But | don't think it's going to happen because of this
other problem that we have out there with Chinese-led mercantilist
policiesin Asia.

DR. WATSON: | don't think it's going to happen because of U.S.
domestic politics that don't even take China into consideration. My point,
my overarching point is if I'm going to weigh as a strategist where my
investment is going to bring me a better return on what | put into it, |
believe that we would be better off to try to improve our bilateral
relationship with the region than spend efforts on trying to thwart
Beijing's actions in the region because | think we have a much better
chance of succeeding.

And in the final question that | was asked of the four questions,
policy recommendations were asked for, and one of the things that | think
the region is acutely sensitive to, led by the Brazilians who like to see it
as yet another instance of us trying to keep them down--it sounds vaguely
like Beijing's reaction to things--is they say you told us at the December
1994 Miami Summit we were going to have a free trade zone of the
Americas by 31 December 2005. There is no free trade zone. There are
no negotiations.

COMMISSIONER MULLOY: Thank you.

HEARING COCHAIR BLUMENTHAL: Thank you very much.
Commissioner Houston and then Commissioner Donnelly with a follow
up.

COMMISSIONER HOUSTON: Thanks again to all of you. You've
answered some wonderful, specific questions for us today. | would like to
go back to sort of a broader guestion that goes back to the title of the
session of the impact of China's diplomatic strategies on the U.S.

When you look at diplomatic strategies in most free nations, it's
about establishing foundational relationships and resolving differences in
the world. In the U.S., we have the Department of State and we have
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USTR. Of course, there's always some overlap there, but their missions
and their strategies are somewhat divergent. They do different things.

When you look at China, would your assessment be that to Beijing
diplomacy and economic strategy, economic rise is the same thing? Do
you think that they separate out the two disciplines if you would or it's
just one?

DR. WATSON: | think the two are tied together. | think most of
the world tends to have a more integrated government approach to things
than we do. We have the luxury of a democracy. As we often forget,
democracies, at least ours, was meant to be a slow lugubrious process
with checks and balances.

Most of the world thinks checks and balances is a bizarre concept
frankly, and | don't see it at all surprising that Beijing would equate those
two things as being hand-in-hand and necessary to accomplish their
national goals. | think that that's completely in line with their basic
approach.

HEARING COCHAIR BLUMENTHAL: Mr. Calabrese.

DR. CALABRESE: China's diplomacy in the Middle East has
become progressively more professionalized, more institutionalized. As a
result, there is a great mutual understanding of how the political and
bureaucratic and business climates operate, and ultimately that helps to
pave the way for business.

As far as I'm concerned, in the Middle East anyway, the basic thrust
of China's diplomacy is commercial diplomacy, and the basic thrust of
that is, although not exclusively, energy diplomacy, though one sees some
signs of what we might call a wider, more multivariate kind of diplomacy
dealing with, as you put it, “resolving differences,” by and large that
diplomacy is reactive and low profile. China’'s overall diplomatic posture
remains to try to bend with the wind, and especially bend with the
prevailing wind within the Middle East. This is designed primarily to
cultivate business and safeguard business interests.

DR. WILSON: | think the interesting question over the medium
term is whether or not that formerly sort of tight fit gets pulled apart a
little bit, and will their Department of Commerce and their USTR and
their State Department begin to be more internally differentiated as
institutions because domestically their society is going to get more
internally differentiated.

If you look at the other end of the economic spectrum, which is the
high tech stuff, and frankly that scares the hell out of me a lot more than
some of the oil things that are going on because of what the Chinese are
doing and that we are not doing in terms of education and educating
engineers and so forth, if you look at what a Chinese company called
Legend did, they bought up IBM, and they call themselves Lenovo, and
what they seem to be doing is they seem to be saying that we want to be a
big global world-class IT company, and how do we do that?

80



| think they're going around the world looking at world-class IT
companies and trying desperately to learn, and that as that happens, one
would imagine that their research institutions, the Chinese Academy of
Science, all these institutions that used to be run by the military, their
commerce, that these are going to start to evolve institutionally, and that
will probably be a good thing for the world in the sense it will make the
Communist Party less powerful, a little bit, not a lot less powerful, but it
will provide some contending voices.

So | think you put your finger on something very important, and |
think what we have to do is we have to be smarter in our own diplomacy,
and Secretary Rice has talked about certain kind of reforms that she wants
to undertake in our own State Department. | think those need to be
multiplied by five.

And our sort of attention to our own intellectual capital has to be
dramatically increased, and that will help us in our competition | think
with the Chinese more than many other things that we might do.

HEARING COCHAIR BLUMENTHAL: Thank you. Commissioner
Donnelly.

COMMISSIONER DONNELLY: Sorry to go from the perhaps the
macro-sublime to the micro-ridiculous, but just a quick question for Dr.
Watson. You said that the Chinese had been very cautious about
transferring arms to Venezuela and sort of taken a pass on that. Do you
believe that the Russian arms sales will sort of make the Chinese think
that maybe it's okay to take a more liberal view of that?

DR. WATSON: No.

COMMISSIONER DONNELLY: If the Russians get away with it?

DR. WATSON: No, because | think everyone around the world
right now, and | think it's been showcased in the last month, is aware of
the growing tension between Moscow and Washington, and | think that
Beijing can simply sit back and say this one is not worth getting into.

I've used the term elsewhere, that they are calibrated and measured
in their relationship with the region, and | think that that's appropriate. |
really think that's what they're doing. There's a lot more they could have
done, and they've chosen not to up until this point.

HEARING COCHAIR BLUMENTHAL: | have one follow-up
guestion, and that is you get a sense in each of your regions of increased
activism, increased presence, increased activism, increased commercial
diplomacy. How do you translate that kind of activism or is China going
from that kind of activism to influence, and are there tangible examples of
influencing things diplomatically in their own interest?

It's one thing to be present, to be getting contracts. It's another
thing to start to use your diplomacy to shape things more in your world
view in line with your policies. I'm wondering if you're seeing any of
that, if you can comment on the differences between activism and
influence that you're seeing in those regions, and if you see a point at
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which activism will turn into influence? Anyone of you or all of you?

DR. CALABRESE: | guess | have in response a question to the
guestion. Influence | guess over whom or for what purposes?

HEARING COCHAIR BLUMENTHAL: Let me put a finer point on
it. Influence over, say, we all presume that China has influence over Iran
to denuclearize. We all say that over and over again. China is certainly
more active in Iran. Does China have influence over Iran to actually to--
does it have the influence first?

DR. CALABRESE: I'm not sure whether China has more influence
over Iran than Iran has over China. With the acute sense of vulnerability
and need that attaches to China's desire for Iranian oil and in the longer
term, Iranian LNG, which partner has greater influence over the other?
The fate of the Yadavaran energy deal is an interesting case in point.
Why isn't it finalized? Are these technical obstacles, and if they're not
technical obstacles, is there a waiting game that both sides are playing?
Does it rest on the positions taken and the outcome of the diplomatic
crisis over the lranian nuclear program? Is it the Chinese holding out or
isit the Iranians holding out? It's not clear to me.

HEARING COCHAIR BLUMENTHAL: What about another
pressing issue like Sudan? Does China have the influence that we think
they have?

DR. WILSON: 1 think you've asked absolutely the right question,
which is the movement from sort of presence to influence to action that
we actually care about, and in Sudan, a U.N. vote is one place where you
might see that. We would anticipate, sort of one scenario would be that
as China becomes more influential among African states, by pressing its
diplomatic efforts more--they have a Chinese-Africa Council that meets
once every couple of years; the head of state goes there--we would
anticipate that more votes in the U.N. would go China's way than was the
case prior to China's increased activism.

But we haven't seen a lot of that yet. I|'ve been asking around to
say, well, in U.S. national interest terms in Africa, can we point to a
couple of instances where the Africans did something we didn't want them
to do because the Chinese used their hard power or soft power, and the
folks | asked sort of were hard-pressed to find examples.

Now, if you ask those same officers and diplomats and experts, do
you feel that Chinese presence is expanding, they say absolutely, and |
think all of us have a sense that the Chinese are putting influence into
their little piggybank.

The other way to think about this is the Chinese are, with all due
respect to the Chinese, are pretty new at this world power, diplomacy
game. They are pretty inept in some ways.

HEARING COCHAIR BLUMENTHAL: Right.

DR. WILSON: In some ways. They've also been in the oil market
for only about a decade so they're not used to petro diplomacy either. So
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| think in some ways absolutely everybody is trying to figure out how the
Chinese are putting their influence coins in the potential influence bank.
There's not been a lot of evidence that that has paid off a lot of dividends
yet. We think that it probably will, but at least in the Africa context,
there's not a lot of evidence in fact that that has happened.

HEARING COCHAIR BLUMENTHAL: Thank you. Dr. Watson?

DR. WATSON: | would say the same thing in Latin America. In
another setting | actually used the same analogy, that they were putting
investment into their kind of capital for the diplomacy down in the future.
And it goes to Commissioner Mulloy's question. | don't think at this point
that they do have a lot of influence. Yes, they have a growing presence,
but that's what | mean when | say now. | can't guarantee. It will depend
how the U.S. relationship frankly goes with Latin America 25 years from
now.

But the one difference between Latin America and the other two
reasons we're discussing today is geographic proximity and 200 plus years
of U.S. sense of what the world looks like with little lines across the
north-south, across the Pacific and the Atlantic. We believe the Western
Hemisphere is our hemisphere. That's a very different concept than even
the Middle East or Africa.

HEARING COCHAIR BLUMENTHAL: Thank you all very much.
We need to wrap up this panel now, but I think you provided us with a lot
of enlightenment and informative information that I'm sure we will work
into our annual report. Thank you very much for your time. We will take
a five minute break.

[Whereupon, a short break was taken.]

PANEL IV: CHINA’SINVOLVEMENT IN THE SHANGHAI
COOPERATION ORGANIZATION

COMMISSION VICE CHAIR BARTHOLOMEW: We're going to
move on to our next panel. Welcome to our witnesses. Our fourth panel
of the day will discuss China's involvement in the Shanghai Cooperation
Organization, the SCO, a regional security and economic arrangement
whose member states are: China, Russia, Kazakhstan, Kyrgyzstan,
Tajikistan and Uzbekistan.

Dr. Ariel Cohen will testify regarding the implications of China's
involvement in the SCO. At the Heritage Foundation, Dr. Cohen's areas
of study range from economic development and political reform in the
former Soviet republics to U.S. energy security and the global war on
terror.

Our second speaker, Dr. Dru Gladney from the University of
Hawaii, is an authority on Chinese ethnic policies and Sino-Muslim
relations. He has served as a consultant to several international policy
institutes and has conducted long-term research in Western China, Central
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Asia and Turkey.

Both of our panelists today are going to be talking about extremely
important issues to the security of the United States and we welcome
them. Dr. Cohen, will you start?

STATEMENT OF ARIEL COHEN, PhD
SENIOR RESEARCH FELLOW, RUSSIAN AND EURASIAN STUDIES
AND INTERNATONAL ENERGY SECURITY, THE HERITAGE
FOUNDATION, WASHINGTON, D.C.

DR. COHEN: Thank you, Madam Chairman. Thank you, the
commission, for inviting me. | appreciate it very much. I'm especially
glad to testify before Dr. Larry Wortzel, my former boss at the Heritage
Foundation.

In 1996, five countries--China, Russia, Tajikistan, Kyrgyzstan, and
Kazakhstan--formed an organization, The Shanghai Five, to resolve border
disputes and pretty fast, with the addition of Uzbekistan in 2001, the SCO
was formed with obviously Russia and China as its two leaders. But it's
important to stress that the headquarters were located in China, and it's
called Shanghai Cooperation Organization, not, let's say, the St.
Petersburg Cooperation Organization.

Five years later, it has grown not only in size with addition of
Mongolia, Pakistan, India and Iran, as observers but also in influence.
The group primarily focuses on security issues of the Chinese trifecta of
"terrorism, separatism and extremism." But for China it's also a vehicle
to promote its long-term economic interests in Central Asia.

China has suggested an SCO-wide free-trade area designed to
improve the flow of goods in the region by easing trade restrictions.
Chinese sources reported $500 million of investment in 2003. | consider
it inflated.

The SCO's security agenda is vast. The organization has been
compared to the Warsaw Pact and referred to as "NATO of the East.” Its
agenda is infused with Chinese and Russian suspicion of U.S. designs in
Eurasia and U.S. influences in Central Asia. This is evident in both 2001
SCO declaration and 2005 bilateral Russo-Chinese declaration regarding
the "World Order for the 21st Century."

Such statements target U.S. campaigns in Afghanistan and Iraq as
well as democracy- promotion efforts in authoritarian former Soviet
Republics, efforts which both China and Russia, as well as authoritarian
Central Asian countries, find destabilizing and threatening. The SCO has
urged the U.S.-led coalition to announce a timetable to withdraw from
Afghanistan.

Politically, China regards the SCO as means of creating a new
Eurasian order to reduce U.S. military power and limit democracy
promotion abroad. At this point, Chinais feeling strategically deterred by
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the U.S. from both East and West Central Asia and Asian Pacific, and it's
reengaging the SCO

The case study that sheds light on these developments, is expulsion
of the U.S. forces from the K2, the Karshi-Khanabad Air Force Base in
Uzbekistan. What happened there is the following: Russia took a lead,
but China acquiesced to strong anti-American move by Russia.

| believe from my trip to Uzbekistan last October, the Uzbeks
believed or were made to believe that we somehow supported the Islamic
insurrection in Andijan. It may be a case of major disinformation
operation vis-a-vis Uzbekistan by Russia, but possibly others as well.

China is considering expanding its military influence in Central
Asia. Beijing contacted Kyrgyz officials exploring possibility of Chinese
military bases in Kyrgyzstan and, as militarization in the region is
growing, there is a possibility of utilizing military means in addressing
regional issues, especially religious radicals, terrorism and narcotics
trafficking.

The People's Liberation Army has been involved in several joint
exercises with troops from other SCO states. The most prominent one was
last year, Peace Mission 2005. The kickoff ceremony was 30 miles off the
North Korean border in Vladivostok, but the war games on the Chinese
territory involved 10,000 troops including 1,800 Russians, scores of
advanced aircraft, heavy bombers, TU-95s and TU-22s, with cruise
missiles, army, navy, marine, airborne and logistics units from both
countries.

It was a classic combined forces operation, which included an
amphibious landing, and of course Russia and China said that this is part
of training for the war on terrorism.

The U.S. is concerned that Beijing and Moscow are using their
diplomatic alliance to limit America's role in Central Asia. Both Russia
and China would prefer that Central Asian countries’ contacts with the
West be managed or at least approved by Moscow and Beijing.

The chief beneficiary of the SCO is China. Beijing's standing in
the SCO as the founder, and with relatively good relations with U.S. and
Europe, give China an opportunity to serve as intermediary with the West.

The Russian-Chinese relations on the energy issues are extremely
sensitive. Russia's reluctance to construct an oil pipeline between Daging
and Siberia indicates that the Russian concern about Chinese control over
its natural resourcesisreal. My counterparts in Moscow tell me that they
would like to build the more expensive pipeline to Nakhodka on the
Pacific coast through which they would export on to Japan and Korea, and
they will have a spur to Daqging.

| was in a meeting with Putin last year where Putin spent some time
talking about how he envisages this pipeline, and the Russian design for
the pipeline keeps changing. So China is pushing--it's putting pressure on
Russia to ensure supply in the future.
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What should our policy be vis-a-vis the SCO? We tried to obtain an
observer status. We did not succeed so far, but | do believe that we
should expand a dialogue with SCO. NATO may explore expanding
relations with it. Options for cooperative efforts may go beyond the
existing NATO-Russia Council and Partnership for Peace, in which most
Central Asian states are members.

We can use our good relations with Kazakhstan and Mongolia to
obtain either an invitee status with the SCO or in the future negotiate
conditions for observer status, but regardless of what's happening with
our relationship, we should oppose Iranian membership in the SCO that
President Mahmoud Ahmadinejad lobbied for when he was a guest of
honor at the last SCO summit in Shanghai in June of this year.

If Iran joins the SCO, it will be a clear indication that Russia and
China side with Iran on the issue of nuclear proliferation. Furthermore,
inclusion of Iran would give SCO significant influence over one of the
world's largest suppliers of oil and gas reserves, in addition to another
nuclear arsenal.

Russian President Vladimir Putin's suggestion of forming a natural
gas OPEC, the cartel that would be similar to the Organization of
Petroleum Exporting Countries, with Iran and Turkmenistan is of
particular concern. Such a cartel would have control of the first, third,
and fourth largest reserves of natural gas respectively.

COMMISSION VICE CHAIR BARTHOLOMEW: Dr. Cohen, I'll
have to ask you to summarize and conclude, please.

DR. COHEN: | am almost done. If the United States hopes to get
an observer status in the SCO, as | said, it should engage Central Asian
states by balancing democracy promotion and democratization with our
other national interests including security and energy. We have good
relations with the majority of Central Asian countries with the exception
of Turkmenistan and Uzbekistan.

We should use this remaining leverage to promote our friendly
relations, working on military-to-military relations, governance,
legislative reform and economic collaboration. Working alongside these
governments in combating jihadists and terrorist organizations, we can
appeal to common goals and secure American strategic and energy
interests in the region.

Thank you for your patience.

[The statement follows:]*

COMMISSION VICE CHAIR BARTHOLOMEW: Thank you, Dr.
Cohen. Dr. Gladney.

1 Click hereto read the prepared statement of Dr. Ariel Cohen
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STATEMENT OF DR. DRU C. GLADNEY
PROFESSOR OF ASIAN STUDIES, UNIVERSITY OF HAWAII AT
MANOA, HONOLULU, HAWAII

DR. GLADNEY: Thank you, Madam Chairman. It's an honor to
address this Commission. | am particularly delighted to see my former
colleague and good friend and fellow China watcher Larry Wortzel here.
| have not seen him for several years in Hawaii, and | think it's a tribute
to the hard work of this Commission that he never has time to come out to
Hawaii. Always going to Asia or here.

COMMISSION VICE CHAIR BARTHOLOMEW: Don't ask him
about how much time he's spending fishing. | also want to express my
congratulations to the Commission for focusing on this part of China,
particularly on the Shanghai Cooperation Organization. [I'm in many
week-long conferences on China. It is never, if ever, mentioned. I've
been in seminars, semester-long courses on China in which China and
Central Asian relations are never mentioned, and particularly in Western
China, I will be focusing in on a particular problem that the Shanghai
Cooperation Organization | believe was created to address, that it has still
not solved, and in fact if I can go back to the remarks of Chairman
Bartholomew earlier, this is one problem that China cannot solve by
throwing money at.

And it is called in my paper "the Uyghur problem.” 1 looked
through all the other testimonies here and also scanned the Web site of
earlier testimonies. | believe mine is the only testimony with a map.

DR. GLADNEY: The reason | give you a map is because if | was
addressing the Tibet problem, | wouldn't need to do that, but for most
even informed observers of China in the last many years, the word
"Uyghur," let alone the word "Xinjiang," where the Uyghurs are located,
is extraordinarily obscure and generally unknown and unpronounceable,
so therefore often ignored.

| think we ignore this problem to our peril, not only as China
watchers, but also as people concerned about U.S.-China relations. The
Uyghur problem is at the center of U.S.-China-Central Asian relations,
and | do believe it does have some impact on us in U.S. policy, so I'm
very delighted that Ariel Cohen, my good colleague, has provided an
excellent summary in this paper on the rise of the SCO, and so | was
saved the effort of having to go over that.

But briefly I'll summarize my position on the SCO, on the Shanghai
Cooperation Organization. It's not in Shanghai. It involves little
cooperation and rarely organizes anything. So that's my comment on the
SCO. | believe that it was formed at an important time to address very
important issues. In 1996, China began another important campaign in the
region known as the "Strike Hard" campaign at the very same time the
Shanghai Five was organized.
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That did not include Uzbekistan. In 2001 Uzbekistan was added
and then it became the Shanghai Cooperation Organization, which is
based in Beijing of all places.

Now, | believe that the SCO was created to address very pressing
issues in the region. It has still not solved most of those issues. Every
issue that it has raised, it has made progress only on border agreements.

That's why | do give you another map and the list of the
accomplishments of the SCO, and one of them | think is tremendously
significant, it is that of resolving all of the border delineations with the
former Soviet Union and the new nation states on its border in less than
ten years, and that's a remarkable accomplishment. China should be given
due credit--its foreign service, and its negotiations.

However, the border issue with India is still unresolved and India
has not been invited to be a member of the SCO. That should tell you
something about the role of the SCO. It's mainly a bilateral organization.
It has no other role than bringing the member countries together to
discuss issues that are only and ever addressed bilaterally and resolved
bilaterally as were the border delineations.

Now, | think the important points that | make in the paper are
spelled out in detail. 1I'll just mention that in my opening line, | signal the
importance of the Uyghur problem when | mention that this spring, earlier
this spring, five of these Uyghurs were released from Guantanamo Bay
detention center to Albania, and that China, until their release, was among
the leading four countries to have the largest number of detainees in
Cuba. In other words, there are more detainees from China in Cuba than
any other country except for three.

This was, | think, surprising to many people, not only could they
not pronounce Uyghurs and Xinjiang. They didn't know that 22 of them
are in detention in Guantanamo. The majority, some lawyers tell us, have
been determined to be noncombatants, but the United States is still trying
to find a third country in which to relocate most of them. The dilemma is
that, of course, we cannot send them back to China because of our
concerns of terrorism and almost certain execution.

Most Uyghurs that have been repatriated to China have been almost
immediately executed. | do mention in the paper one concern about one
Uyghur, a Canadian citizen, who was recently repatriated from Uzbekistan
to China, and the Canadian government is desperately trying to get him
out. There's been no information.

SCO, | think, has played only a role in the sense that bilateral
relations with the governments in the member countries have been
strengthened to the extent that these repatriations are happening on a
regular basis.

| go on to discuss this Uyghur problem and give the history about
it. But basically what we're looking at is that China has about 21 million
Muslims, nearly half of them are Uyghurs and 95 percent of those
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Uyghurs are concentrated in this western province known as the Xinjiang
Uyghur Autonomous Region. The interesting thing about that province, of
course, even the word itself, suggests that it's of recent addition to China
despite Chinese histories that suggest that China has been occupying the
region for centuries or for millennia.

The word itself means "new region." And it's only been in use in
Chinese for about a hundred years. China has only really secured control
of the region for about 50 years. The Uyghur problem became important
to Chinain the late 1990s with the dissolution of the former Soviet Union.
Suddenly, these nearly 10 million Muslims became pawns, as Owen
Lattimore once said, in the pivotal relationship between China, Russia and
Central Asia, and that relationship of course affects us, as Ariel Cohen
has mentioned, and it's why, | think, we should be concerned about this
Uyghur problem.

[The statement follows:]?

Panel IV: Discussion, Questions and Answers

COMMISSION VICE CHAIR BARTHOLOMEW: Thank you, Dr.
Gladney. Chairman Wortzel, first question.

CHAIRMAN WORTZEL: When the Shanghai Five first formed
back in 1996, the Chinese Foreign Ministry had encouraged United States
observation, participation and involvement. Most of us that were in the
Embassy and involved in the government side of policy looked on that
suggestion from Beijing as a way to dilute American diplomatic influence
and a way to promote China's new security concept. This concept was
the idea that diplomatic power should be exercised in a multi-polar world,
and that the United States should not be a pre-eminent leader there.

Today, however, Dr. Cohen, you seem to suggest that the U.S. does
not need to be too involved. Did we make a mistake back in 1996 in not
somehow getting involved in the Shanghai Five processes? Should we
pursue it aggressively today to be a formal observer?

DR. COHEN: Larry, | don't know if you remember that or not, |
suggested in a Heritage paper that we published in 2001, when SCO was
officially formed, that we would pursue an observer status. Prominent
geopoliticians with spectacular background in U.S. government in the
1970s said at the time that SCO is of no consequence.

There are some people who still say that, but more and more people
in Washington today do believe that something is going on, especially
when we, in the span of one year, lose an Air Force base and our fees for
another base in Kyrgyzstan's Manas Airport go from 2.5 million to 150
million. | think this is bad business, so, yes, | do believe we should have

2 Click hereto read the prepared statement of Dr. Dru C. Gladney
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been involved. | think Central Asia especially before 9/11 was a bridge
too far. The Clinton administration did not put a lot of emphasis money
wise or otherwise.

By the way, the ones who took the lead on our involvement in
Central Asia, and | must commend and praise them, CENTCOM, is the
Central Command of the U.S. military. They were very interested in that.
But after 9/11, there is more understanding that this is strategically
important region because of the vast Muslim impoverished population in
Central Asia, especially in Fergana Valley. These are authoritarian and
totalitarian regimes--by totalitarian, the regime of Turkmenbashi in
Turkmenistan--China is very interested in gaining both oil and gas
supplies regardless of the nature of these regimes.

We are constrained, because we don't want to deal with the bad
guys. So, yes, we should be involved. We should expand a dialogue with
both China and Russia without giving up our agenda, without giving up
our national interest in that important region.

Thank you.

DR. GLADNEY: If I could respond to that, to Larry, I'm not sure
that the United States needs a chair at the table with other observers such
as Mongolia, Iran, Pakistan and India. Those are the only four new
observers that have been admitted. | believe the United States should be
interested and should keep a close eye on things, but more importantly,
much more importantly, the United States should be more directly
engaged in Central Asia, and as a matter of fact, since the initial
beginnings of the Shanghai Organization in 1996, the U.S. involvement in
the region, particularly since 9/11, has increased dramatically.

The SCO has done almost nothing to limit that. The limits to U.S.
engagement in the region have really been regional. In other words,
political developments in Uzbekistan, political developments in
Turkmenistan, | think resulted in the lack of U.S. engagement in the
region. | don't believe observer status in SCO will resolve any of those
bilateral issues.

But the U.S. does have a lot at stake in the region, and to the extent
that it can become engaged, particularly on energy and ethnic security
issues, particularly in the border areas between Tajikistan and Kyrgyzstan
and Uzbekistan, if you look at those borders internally, not with China,
but internally, they are a mess, and particularly Kyrgyzstan and
Tajikistan, probably where we have the closest relationships, also the
weakest states in the area, we can do a lot in terms of humanitarian
assistance/resolution, economic investment, et cetera, and has real
strategic interests for us.

COMMISSION VICE CHAIR BARTHOLOMEW: Thank vyou.
Commissioner Wessel.

COMMISSIONER WESSEL: Thank you to our witnesses and I'm
guite pleased. As someone who has not worked for Larry Wortzel in the
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past, | do have some questions. Earlier today, Secretary Christensen
indicated that China has actually been a supportive actor on the question
of our fight on terrorism. | have to say | have not seen a great deal of
evidence to support that claim and wanted to get your views on that
because of your deep knowledge of the region as well as the Uyghur issue,
et cetera, your views on whether China has been supportive of the war on
terrorism? Is there arole for the SCO in terms of cooperative efforts, of
course, determining what our long-term role or relationship there might
be?

But are they helping? | look at the mega-ports and a number of
other initiatives as it relates just to port security, and there seems to be
very little track record of support by China, but on many other areas, what
do you see?

DR. COHEN: First of all, | think that after 9/11, the Chinese
military were startled by the success and the scope of U.S. deployment in
the heart of Eurasia. That made them uncomfortable. So while | think
there were applauding us smashing the Taliban, | did not see a lot of
evidence of China's military or Chinese intelligence community, security
community, reaching out to us and saying, hey, guys, let's cooperate.

If I have to compare China with Russia, at that time, | would say
that Russia did much more in terms of granting access, using the railroads
for shipping U.S. cargo to Afghanistan, approving or agreeing to Central
Asia's granting us overflight rights, landing rights, bases, et cetera.

China did nothing of the kind, but the question is also did we
explore on our part the community of interest and to what extent concerns
about treatment of Uyghurs, for example, would stand in the way of our
talking to, and maybe cooperating with, the Chinese--in terms of
monitoring radical Islamist activities be it in Xinjiang or along the
periphery of China. For example, I'm sure there is some concern in China
about presence of terrorists in places like Malaysia or southern Thailand
or even in the Philippines.

So if China is looking at the region, it must realize that this is a
threat that in ten, 20 years, may grow and affect shipping lanes, affect
Chinese interests in Middle Eastern oil.

In the future, China will be increasingly dependent on oil imports
including oil imports from the Middle East, and the more Middle East
destabilizes and, the more Russia is playing a destabilizing role in some
cases, by supplying weapons, by supporting Iran. In such a scenario: oil
prizes will go up, and herein lies the rub of the contradiction between
Russian interests in the Middle East and Chinese interests in the Middle
East.

Russia is a high cost oil producer. Chinais an oil importer. China
should be interested in low cost of oil, imported oil, and any kind of rise
in the terrorist threat in the Middle East or in Asia, in Southeast Asia,
would negatively affect Chinese well-being.
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COMMISSIONER WESSEL: Dr. Gladney.

DR. GLADNEY: 1| think Secretary Christensen's point earlier today
was very important in that relationship we are working and developing
with Chinais to convince the Chinese when certain issues are that involve
our interests are also in their interests and that we have mutual stakes and
should be responsible stakeholders in the region.

| think, however, on this issue of antiterrorism cooperation, it's
been really a double-edged sword. | think the Chinese have used that
cooperation to their benefit, not necessarily to ours. In Ariel Cohen's
paper, he used the Confucian notion of "li" to talk about the center-
periphery and that the Chinese have this notion of a center, and that the
borders were never that important until the modern national era.

| think that's an important idea and that China traditionally under
Chinese government has never been expansionist. It's only been
protectionist, protecting its own home territories, and | would agree with
that. But | think a better concept that comes out of Chinese history, more
traceable to Sun Zi than to Confucius, is the notion of "yi yi zhi yi," or
"use the barbarian to defeat the barbarian.”

And | think on the anti-terrorism cooperation with China, what
China has been doing is using the closer U.S. relationship to control its
own interests, particularly again back to this Uyghur problem. China has
used the excuse of a terrorist threat to expand its control of a region that
until recently was on the back burner.

Under Deng Xiaoping, under Jiang Zemin, the "Develop the West"
campaign did not exist. It's been Hu Jintao that's been moving toward the
West and sees the region as strategically important for energy and other
issues. The Uyghur problem to some extent, if we follow Oxford
Analytica's analysis and others, is really what they call a "scapegoat”
terrorist problem. In other words, they're not a threat.

My paper and other analyses suggest that they have not been a
threat for some time. Prior to 9/11, most of the violent incidents which
were probably civil unrest, not real separatists or terrorist incidents, of a
rather oppressed population, that were made to look more like a terrorist
threat, and therefore the Chinese used that and cooperation to their own
advantage, and | think in the end we did not look very good in supporting
them, particularly in crackdowns on an organization that most people did
not think was very viable.

The one important point in my paper that | make is that the United
States has put pressure on China on some issues that have been important
for our own interests. One of them is sitting right here behind me. |
mention her in my paper, Ms. Rebiya Kadeer, and due to U.S. pressure
and other human rights organizations' pressure, she was released from
over seven years in a Chinese prison, merely for trying to meet with a
delegation somewhat like yourselves, never a threat herself to the
Chinese, a successful businesswoman and now an elected leader of an
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external Uyghur organization that advocates peace and peaceful resolution
and abhors terrorism.

So | think on some issues, we have been able to respond, but | think
on the anti-terrorism cooperation, we have not gotten the kind of
cooperation with the Chinese on interests of our own, such as in the
Middle East or in Southeast Asia.

COMMISSION VICE CHAIR BARTHOLOMEW: Commissioner
Mulloy.

COMMISSIONER MULLOY: Thank you, Madam Chairman,
Chairperson. Dr. Cohen and Dr. Gladney, your prepared testimony is
really very helpful, and from reading it, | get the impression you guys
really know China pretty well. So that leads me to the question | have
based on page seven of Dr. Cohen's testimony where he tells us China's
"Realpolitik philosophy is that the international system is characterized
by a constant struggle for domination, and that China must engage in that
battle, its main adversary being the United States."

That pretty much lays it right out. And then he tells us later in that
same page: "China has departed from its traditional isolationist
philosophy and is seeking to project its influence abroad. China is, at
present, a regional power with global aspirations, and if it continues on
the path of economic growth and projection of influence, its aspirations
may be realized."

Mr. Christensen here earlier and he puts it this way: "China's global
emergence is a natural consequence of its economic growth and
development.” And, he says, "need not be seen as a threat to the United
States."

You say they see us as their main adversary. So | think our
economic policies are a little crazy because | think we're feeding China
rather dramatically through our economic policies and then aiding this
growth that you guys, at least Dr. Cohen says helping them grow rather
dramatically against their main adversary, us.

Do you think that China can become a global power and still be not
a democracy and can still be authoritarian one-party ruled system? 1| got
the impression Dr. Christensen was saying, well, the economic growth
will in time ameliorate that other problem, and | wanted to get the experts
to tell me your views on that particular issue.

Dr. Cohen, I'll start with you and then Dr. Gladney.

DR. COHEN: | think we saw in the past that the rise of great
powers, including the United States, sir, includes two stages. The first
stage is the economic development stage and the second stage is when the
economic wealth can pay for a decent military. And China has legitimate
interests for which it may expand its military.

Sometimes, we'll feel uncomfortable with that because, for
example, to protect the shipping lines for energy, for oil, from the Middle
East, it will get a blue water navy. Now blue water navy can be used for
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defensive purposes to have presence in the Indian Ocean and closer to the
Arabian Peninsula, or it can be deployed in the Pacific, where we may
come to friction.

But what | don't want to guess, having forgotten my crystal ball at
home, is whether we are predetermined to come to a Cold War style
confrontation as we did with the Soviet Union, or we will work our
differences and our interests in a more cooperative way. | think thisis
too early. | think China is growing. | don't think we really have the
clout. I'm not a global economist--but | don't think we have the clout to
stop Chinese economic growth for the reasons of our national security.
Maybe there are people who disagree with that.

But China having reportedly 50 percent manufacturing capacity for
consumer goods in the world, and this is an amazing achievement in a
relatively short period of time, just as oil producers have their surplus
cash flow from producing raw materials, the Chinese have their cash flow
from producing consumer goods at this point.

So the question is to what extent we engage and how do we engage
China, and | think the approach is going to be the approach that is
nuanced under such an approach, we will make clear where the red lines
are, what our vital interests are, but also recognize, for example, in the
energy field, which is very important, that China is justified in pursuing
energy interests in Central Asia, in the Caspian Basin, in the Middle East
and beyond the Middle East, because without that energy, China will not
be able to grow.

COMMISSION VICE CHAIR BARTHOLOMEW: Dr. Gladney, any
brief comments?

DR. GLADNEY: [I'll be very brief. As an anthropologist, | have a
very difficult time trying to figure out the Chinese view on anything when
we're talking about 1.3 billion people. Also, | think it's just as difficult to
characterize United States' view within the Beltway about U.S.-China
relations. We can clearly delineate sort of red and sort of blue nuances or
directions in policy, but also |I think we can now find every shade in
between except for maybe pink.

| think that the China attitude towards the United States shifts
dramatically as you move across the country from north to south, whether
Shanghai versus Beijing or interior versus border areas. One interesting
point, though, on that, | will assert, is that 21 million Muslims in China
makes it one of the top ten Muslim countries in the world, more than
almost every Middle Eastern country except for Iran, and until recently
those 21 million Muslims were very pro-American.

As an American, for 25 years doing field work in Western China
and Central Asia, wherever | went | was warmly welcomed. | was cheered
for someone who was interested in their people, in their languages and
their histories. I'm concerned, and just as | think the majority of Chinese
are rather pro-American and traditional, I'm very concerned that U.S.
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policy has contributed to a shift in those views and recently was jeered at
by a Muslim on the streets of the capital of this region just for being an
American. | feel a kind of growing sympathy for radical Islam in the
region and that has directly to do with U.S. policy as well as Chinese
policy towards the region.

| don't believe these Muslims are moving towards China, but | do
believe that many of them are moving against the United States.

COMMISSION VICE CHAIR BARTHOLOMEW: Thank you. Dr.
Gladney, having been trained as an anthropologist myself, | am pleased to
see a humility in an anthropologist in declining to characterize the views
of a group of people.

Commissioner Donnelly.

COMMISSIONER DONNELLY: Thank you. Before | get to my
guestion provoked by Dr. Cohen's last analysis of the rise of the United
States as a great power, to indulge myself in the pedantry that I've
avoided all day, it seems to me that the United States avoided building
power protection navy for the better part of a century, content to let the
British do the job and to content itself with Jeffersonian gunboats and
commerce traders, and that a measure of Chinese stakeholderhood would
be to continue to allow the U.S. Navy to patrol the blue waters and to
secure international shipping lanes, and certainly would be a cost that
they could afford to avoid.

Now to my questions. First of all, I'm interested in your
characterization of Karimov's decision to boot us out of Uzbekistan as
being subject to Russian influence or outside influence. | wish you could
tell us a bit more about that. My personal view is we are well off out of
there one way or the other, given the nature of that regime, and that they
had plenty of reason, given their own internal unrest at the moment, to
want the Americans to stop hectoring them, | think to get out.

Secondly, particularly for Dr. Gladney, the question of Han
migration or relocation because it's governmental policy to Xinjiang is
also an element in the ongoing tension in the region, and apropos of your
last remark, wonder whether not only--part of the propaganda is that
separatist organizations--Uyghur separatists--are influenced by Wahhabis
and becoming radicalized. I'm wondering if whether not only our own
policy, but also China's "Strike Hard" campaign, there's a certain logic
just to be able to resist what you may observe as intrusion from outside in
your traditional homelands, whether there's any hard evidence that
separatist organizations are, if for no other reason, turning to Islamic
networks as a source of succor and possibly financial or military support.

So sorry for the long question, but--

DR. GLADNEY: Could I take the last question first? | probably
remember that one better.

COMMISSIONER DONNELLY: If you want to comment on the
development of the U.S. Navy--
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DR. GLADNEY: Basically | do think that China's developmental
policy has encouraged migration. Most people analyze it as integration
through immigration. The Inner Mongolian population of Mongols is now
only ten percent. 50 years ago, it was probably more like 35 percent. 50
years ago Han population in Xinjiang was about five percent; now it's
pushing 40 percent. The Uyghurs are by far the largest group of peoplein
the region by any means of measurement, though statistical measurements
weren't very accurate back then.

Mr. Cohen mentioned the whole issue of growth of countries and
national destiny and some Chinese scholars look to the United States'
example of its growth as a nation and its movement west, and said they
should follow this pattern as well, basically rid the land of all the natives,
and this is a Beijing sociologist. A Beijing University sociologist wrote
this policy, that these peoples are regarded by many in China to be
backward, to be resistant to modernity, to be a threat to Chinese identity,
and some of that policy comes out of American anthropology from Lewis
Henry Morgan and then into Marx and issues of who's developed and who
isn't and things like that.

So it's not an easily addressed issue. | think the United States can
play a role in saying “learn from our experience; don't make the same
mistakes.” And that we've learned to regret a lot of the earlier mistakes
we made as a country.

COMMISSIONER DONNELLY: Isthere any suggestion that there's
a fundamental difference? | mean anthropological difference, as it were,
between Native American societies and developed? Is there anything
remotely like the cultural gap that, again, not to excuse, but simply to at
least explain the dimension the American experience?

DR. GLADNEY: No, you're dealing with 3,000 years of
civilization in Central Asia. Some of the representatives of these ancient
cultures are here today who can point to the development of many of the
sort of modern inventions of weaving and silk technology, the ancient Silk
Road.

So these great civilizations which are in danger of extinction
because this policy set them apart, | think, particularly in terms of
history. However, | do believe that there are very important parallels
about languages, cultures, religions, that are under threat, and | think the
problem with Han migration to the region is not so much--you can't really
build another Great Wall and keep these people out, but the policy has
privileged these newer immigrants and is divesting the indigenous people
of their land and their rights, and | think that sows the seeds for unrest
and future problems that China will have to face.

And | think to some extent, China should be encouraged to really
think hard about this policy and its long-term impact.

COMMISSIONER DONNELLY: So isthere any evidence--

COMMISSION VICE CHAIR BARTHOLOMEW: I'm sorry. We're
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going to have to move on to Commissioner Houston and then we'll try to
circle back if we have a little bit more time.

COMMISSIONER DONNELLY: Okay.

COMMISSIONER HOUSTON: Thank you very much. 1| have a
guestion that goes more back to the SCO specifically. Anybody who ever
tried to get into the economic, eastern economic coast of China knows
how difficult that is. You have all kinds of layers of God knows what just
to get off a plane or a boat.

The Shanghai Five was originally to discuss border delineation and
has grown from there. But my question is do they just address delineation
or do they get into border control and monitoring as well? And one of the
reasons |I'm asking this question is a U.S. national security question. We
know that all over the world the terrorist organizations are going and
basically have recruitment rallies for non-Arab Muslims, and I'm
concerned particularly about Xinjiang, and so perhaps, Dr. Cohen, you
could address more broadly and, Dr. Gladney, a little bit more narrowly
the actual border control in that region and anything that the SCO may or
may not have to do with it?

DR. COHEN: They are expanding the mandate. They are moving
into things like border control. They're looking at narcotics. They are
looking into counterterrorism. They were not up to speed before 9/11.
There were a lot of complaints about the presence of the Islamic
Movement --

DR. GLADNEY: Hizb ut-Tahrir?

DR. COHEN: No, no, no, no. The real terrorist organization.

DR. GLADNEY: Yes, the Islamic--

DR. COHEN: The Islamic movement of Uzbekistan--

DR. GLADNEY: IMU.

DR. COHEN: --which now morphed to Islamic movement of
Turkistan. And that means Turkistan is a broader geographic notion than
Uzbekistan so that means that people who are really affiliated with al-
Qaeda took it upon themselves a mandate to promote Wahhabi-like radical
teachings in Central Asia and recruit for terrorism.

As far as specific border control issue, | would say based on my
travels and reading and experience in talking to people in the region, the
problem is low pay of the border guards and other low-ranking officials
and high level of corruption, including penetration of organized drug
traffickers into the establishments, especially in the more impoverished
countries like Tajikistan and Kyrgyzstan.

As far as the Chinese border controls and customs, | would defer to
my colleague here, but more broadly | think there is a process in that part
of the world where Islamist preachers go there or they bring younger
people to the Middle East, to the Gulf region, and educate/indoctrinate
them, and then send them back. Cases like that do occur in Uzbekistan,
especially in the Fergana Valley area, and elsewhere. You mentioned
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Hizb ut-Tahrir. Hizb ut-Tahrir is a global organization with a presence in
Central Asia that is indoctrinating and preaching for the creation of
Khilafah, which is the Caliphate, the global Islamic theocracy and empire.
To what extent it's spread into Xinjiang, | have no information.

Thank you.

DR. GLADNEY: The interesting thing about organizations like
Hizb ut-Tahrir is despite all the efforts of the SCO, and actually prior to
2001, SCO did have some anti-terrorism cooperation. There was that
meeting in which they did raise issues of terrorism prior to 2001 in the
Shanghai Five, but it's been totally ineffectual in limiting the growth of
groups like Hizb ut-Tahrir which are gaining widely in popularity and a
great threat to governments like Uzbekistan.

So the SCO has only strengthened the hand of regimes in power and
some of us believe sows the seed for discontent and dissent and their
undoing.

The other issue, | think, really is, | think you're mentioning there
may be a more direct question: are Uyghurs willing recruits to Islamic
radical terrorist causes? | don't think so. | think they are probably one of
the least engaged. We've had very little evidence of Uyghur participation
in other Islamist causes around the world, maybe a little bit in Chechnya,
but certainly nowhere else.

Uyghurs who have been apprehended, as far as we looked at
testimony from detainees in Guantanamo Bay, are a threat to China in a
sense they are concerned about their homeland and they are willing to
fight for their homeland, but they have no stake in the Middle Eastern
politics or in establishing a broader Islamic caliphate. Indeed
interestingly enough, most of Uyghur nationalists in the past have been
radical secularists, and the region has rarely been open or interested in
fundamentalist Islam historically, though, as | did mention in the paper,
one of the few organizations that's really giving them support are more
Islamist organization. So there is some attraction there, particularly if
they are marginalized to such an extent that particularly in the region,
young Uyghur males, there's no work. They are systematically excluded
from jobs in the private and the public sector.

As far as border controls, they also can't get out. If you are a
Uyghur, you cannot travel. It's harder even to travel domestically now,
but internationally forget about it, whereas that didn't used to be the case
ten years ago. So it's really a pressure cooker situation for these young
males, and they are really, | think, a kind of ticking time bomb problem
for China.

COMMISSION VICE CHAIR BARTHOLOMEW: Thanks very
much. | also would like to acknowledge the presence of Rebiya Kadeer,
who is here in the audience, and there are a number of members of
Congress, some of whom have testified before us, who helped in the
campaign to get her released. So we thank her for her leadership in trying

98



to spread freedom for other people. Thank you.

And Dr. Gladney, I'd like to acknowledge in some ways your
clarification. You started out by mentioning the number of Uyghurs who
had been held in Guantanamo, and | think it's really important that we be
clear on the record, that you were not reflecting there any sense that
Uyghurs were involved in attacks on America.

DR. GLADNEY: Right.

COMMISSION VICE CHAIR BARTHOLOMEW: Or have been
disproportionately involved in the violence in Afghanistan and in the
ongoing war against terror on one side or another.

DR. GLADNEY: Thanks for clarifying that.

COMMISSION VICE CHAIR BARTHOLOMEW: 1 think that that's
very important. | have one question, and then we're going to have to end.
There's been a sense over the years that China's proliferation of weapons
of mass destruction technology to Islamic countries in the 1990s was done
essentially in exchange to make sure that some of those countries did not
engage with the Uyghurs but kept them isolated. Is there any evidence of
that? I've always had that sense that that's been rumbling around out
there.

But has there ever been any evidence of that, that there was sort of
a quid pro quo. We'll give weapons technology, missile technology to
Pakistan, and in exchange they stay out of what's going on with the
Muslims in China?

DR. GLADNEY: In 1994, | met with the former Iranian ambassador
to China in Teheran and | asked him if there was ever a widespread
massacre of Muslims in China--1 didn't mention Uyghurs specifically--
what would be the Iranian response? And he said we would not respond;
it's an internal problem. And | said what about the streets, the people of
the streets, popular? We can't control that.

So | think there is an awareness of other Muslim countries. | think
China is very aware that its treatment of its Muslim population is
watched, but | do believe the governments, who are often quite
authoritarian themselves, are not going to encourage social unrest, and so
| don't believe there's any evidence of a quid pro quo. | think thereis an
understanding that to interfere and to support unrest within China will
have severe consequences both politically and economically and China
carries that much larger stick than carrots on this issue, it holds both the
stick and the carrots on that issue.

COMMISSION VICE CHAIR BARTHOLOMEW: Dr. Cohen, any
comment on it?

DR. COHEN: | have not come across explicit quid pro quo or
explicit discussions of that issue. What | do see, though, is that China
and Russia in the context of SCO or bilaterally are mum, are not raising
the issues of democracy, human rights, violations of freedom of the press
anywhere in Central Asia. In that sense, this is a wrong signal to the
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leaders of Central Asia.

And the earlier question of the commissioner about Uzbekistan, one
of the reasons why Uzbekistan abruptly ceased the relationship with the
that they developed after 9/11, a quite broad relationship of military
cooperation, is because we pretty consistently in the Democracy Report of
the State Department and otherwise, raised the issues of the nature of the
regime, and for Mr. Karimov, for Turkmenbashi, and for many others in
the world, not just in Central Asia, the survival of their regime is the most
important thing, and our approbation of the practices of that regime or
lack thereof matters for the elites and for the people in those countries.

So | think there is a quiet understanding between authoritarian
regimes, be it Islamic or Chinese, that we won't talk about yours if you
won't talk about ours.

COMMISSION VICE CHAIR BARTHOLOMEW: Wonderful.
Thank you very much to both of our panelists. We'll break until 1:15.

[Whereupon, at 12:35 p.m., the hearing recessed, to reconvene at
1:12 p.m., this same day.]
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[1:12 p.m.]
PANEL V: CHINA’SACTIVITIES AND DIPLOMACY IN ASIA

COMMISSION VICE CHAIR BARTHOLOMEW: Welcome to all of
our panelists. Our fifth panel today will examine China's involvements
throughout the Asia Pacific region.

Joining us is Dr. Karl Jackson of the School for Advanced
International Studies at Johns Hopkins. Dr. Jackson has served in various
government posts including as Assistant to the Vice President for National
Security Affairs, Special Assistant to the President for National Security
Affairs, and Deputy Assistant Secretary for Defense for East Asia. He has
written extensively on ASEAN affairs, Indonesia, Cambodia and U.S.
relations in Southeast Asia. Dr. Jackson will speak about China's
diplomacy in Southeast Asia and its involvement with the Association or
Southeast Asian nations.

Rear Admiral Michael McDevitt and Dr. Robert Sutter will both
speak about China's diplomacy in Northeast Asia with a special focus on
Japan and Taiwan.

Admiral McDevitt is the Director of the Center for Strategic Studies
at the Center for Naval Analyses. Admiral McDevitt previously served as
a career officer in the U.S. Navy and was the Director of East Asia Policy
in the Office of the Secretary of Defense during the first Bush
administration.

Dr. Sutter, Professor of Asian Studies at Georgetown University,
specializes in Asian and Pacific Affairs and U.S. foreign policy. He has
published widely on East Asian and Pacific countries and their relations
with the United States.

We thank you all for your willingness to appear before us today and
look forward to your testimony. Dr. Jackson, | think we're going to start
with somebody else because | know that Commissioner Blumenthal is on
his way back and he particularly wanted to be here.

Rear Admiral McDevitt, can we go ahead and start with you. Am |
throwing everything in chaos by changing the order?

STATEMENT OF RADM MICHAEL McDEVITT, USN (Ret.)
DIRECTOR, CENTER FOR STRATEGIC STUDIES, CENTER FOR
NAVAL ANALYSES, ALEXANDRIA, VA

REAR ADMIRAL McDEVITT: | assume that one of the reasons |
was asked to testify today is because my organization has partnered with
the National Defense University, with the Institute for Defense Analysis
and Pacific Forum, a think tank in Honolulu, to conduct a series of
workshops on the Sino-Japan relationship. So the bulk of what I'm going
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to say will address Sino-Japanese relations, but | did want to briefly cover
Russia and the two Koreas since the topic is Northeast Asia.

With the exception of Japan, | think it's safe to say that China's
relations with its Northeast Asian neighbors have been very good. Thisis
an interesting transition because during the '80s, the Soviet Union and
China did not have good relations, and China’s relationship with South
Korea were not particularly good until the late '80s. But there was a
transition period that took place in the late 1980s, early '90s, following
the end of the Cold War, following Tiananmen, and following the collapse
of the Soviet Union in which China's relationships with Russia and with
both Koreas improved considerably.

In other words, over the past 15 years or so, Beijing has done a
remarkable job of improving poor or moribund relationships with these
countries.

It's interesting to note, that as those relationships improved, its
relationship with Japan started to go downhill. This is probably a
coincidence rather than a well-thought-out plan, but it is something that
has taken place.

Chinese power both economic and military, and increasingly
political, has underwritten these improved relations. It has also
underwritten what | would call China's grand strategic objective, which is
to ensure peace and stability on its periphery or near abroad so that it can
continue to develop economically and strengthen the country.

One of the things that is related to this development is China's
reemergence as a leading power in Asia. Chinais beginning to move back
to therole that it had in Asia prior to 1850. The circle of history seems to
be coming all the way around. During the imperial period of China, its
role as the “Central Kingdom” was a bit illusory in terms of its real
capability. Today, China actually has real power. The lure of the China
market is alive today. Not only has it mesmerized Americans for 250
years, it has also mesmerized entrepreneurs throughout Asia. So as
China's economy develops, as the Chinese actually have money and
disposable income to buy things, the lure of the China market is also
providing an incentive for all of the rest of the Asia to increase trade with
China and maintain good relations. Beijing has made it easy to do that
because of very low trade barriers.

With regard to Russia, China has established what they call a
strategic partnership. One of the first partnerships they made was with
Russia in 1996. That in turn led to a treaty in 2001, the Treaty of Good
Neighborly and Friendly Cooperation. Since 2001, the relationship with
Russia has continued to improve. Before 9/11, it definitely had an anti-
U.S. cast to it. In other words, anti-global hegemon, anti-uni-polar world,
trying to create the notion of a multi-polar world. In the wake of 9/11,
that went away.

We see that reemerging. Over the last 18 months or so, a Sino-
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Russian cooperation seems to be aimed at deliberately thwarting U.S.
interests, and Iran and North Korea would be the most recent examples in
terms of that phenomenon.

With Korea, they normalized relations with China in 1992. Trade
led the way. Now a warm political relationship as matched trade. Again,
this is interesting because after all it was the Chinese intervention in 1950
that prevented Korea from being reunited when MacArthur got to the
Yalu. Had they not intervened, Korea would be a unitary state right now.

But nonetheless, the relationships between the Republic of Korea
and China are quite good. Lots of Koreans are studying in China. There
is an enormous amount of direct Korean investment in China. There is
among young Koreans a cultural attraction toward China. Lots of Korean
students learn the Chinese language. | think a lot of this is dictated by
the fact that these young people are looking where the jobs are going to
come from and they think that the economic relationship with China is
going to continue to grow. Since I've got the red light, I'll just go ahead
and stop now and let somebody else talk about Sino-Japanese
relationships.

[ The statement follows:]

Prepared Statement of RADM Michael McDevitt, USN (Ret.)
Director, Center for Strategic Studies, Center for Naval Analyses,
Alexandria, Virginia

Introduction

In Northeast Asia China s neighbors are the Koreas, Russia and Japan. Mongolia could also be included
depending on how elects to define “northeast.” My testimony will focus on the Sino-Japanese
relationship, but | will make a few preliminary observations about Russia, the Republic of Korea
(ROK), and North Korea.

In Asia, the enormity of China is a reality. Its central position on the Asian mainland, its enormous
population, physical size, booming economy and modernizing military all condition how the
comparatively weak contiguous states interact with Beijing. There is no question that China is
unguestionably the leading economic and military power on the continent of Asia. Beijing relations with
its neighbors are dictated by its grand strategic objective of preserving peace and stability in its “near
abroad” so that economic development can proceed.

To trandate this objective into reality, some scholars argue that there is an ongoing "reviva" of the
ancient Chinese tributary system mentality in Asia. Some historians of China don’t talk about the “rise
of Chind” as something unique. Rather, they address the "re-emergence" of China, referring to the fact
that until 1850 China was the de facto pre-eminent power of Asia. China's strategic objective of
stability in its own neighborhood was also one of the principles of the tributary system. The requirement
for a stable external environment, immediately surrounding the Middle Kingdom, to ensure its internal
stability and prosperity is not very different from what Beijing wants today.

In this regard, China is in a discrete and benign way, re-creating an "imperial" security system and
environment in Asia, through the use of economic tools such as market access. According to one
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informed observer in Singapore (Eric Teo Chu Cheow):

“China has ‘conceded’ trade surpluses to all its smaller Southeast Asian and Korean neighbors, in line
with the tributary principle of ‘give more, take less’; it is these trade surpluses that are spurring regional
economic growth, thus confirming China as the ‘heart’ of the present Asian economic system. Beijing's
"generosity" was previously at the heart of the imperial tributary system, which was de facto Asiads
trading system and WTO of that time. There are no doubts that China is reportedly ‘according’ these
trade surpluses to secure the goodwill and respect of its smaller Asian neighbors, especialy after
resisting attempts to devalue the RMB during the 1997 Asian Crisis, for which Chinas neighbors
thanked Beijing enormously.”

It would be a mistake to over draw this historic analogy; especially since today China has real power, as
opposed to its often illusory power during its imperial period. But, it is a fact that Chinese power
(economic and military) and the lure of the China market has underwritten a decade and a half of very
adroit diplomacy aimed at eliminating points of tension and disputes with its contiguous neighbors. This
is especialy truein the area of reconciling boundary disputes with Russia, Vietnam and to a degree with
India. Beijing has aso put in place military confidence building measures with Russia and its Central
Asian neighbors. It has created a multi-lateral dialogue group—first called the Shanghai Five, and now
the Shanghai Cooperative Organization (SCO)—to facilitate these confidence-building agreements and
deal with transnational issues such asterrorism.

The SCO is a multilateral manifestation of Beijing's single-minded strategy aimed at ensuring good
relations with its neighbors. It also is way to ensure that Beijing has a voice in “shaping” the security
landscape in Central Asia while also providing a credible example to al of Asia of how China's “New
Concept of Security” would work in practice. (Beijing's conceptual aternative to bi-lateral military
alliances.)

Relationswith Russia

Beijing has been establishing “strategic partnerships’ since the mid-1990—yet another approach to
ensuring good relations with neighbors and key trading partners. One of the first was with Russia
(1996). Fiveyears later the strategic partnership became aformatreaty relationship. In July 2001 a new
Sino-Russian “Treaty of Good Neighborly and Friendly Cooperation” was signed. This treaty confirms
the strategic partnership and in 25 articles lays out the concerns of both capitals about a new world order
dominated the US and its European allies.

This treaty was pre-9/11 and for atime its anti-US orientation seemed to have been overtaken by shared
the anti-terrorist interests of Moscow, Beijing and Washington. Over the last year or so, however, the
notion of an anti-US relationship between Beijing and Moscow seems to have reemerged and both
countries have taken action to “oppose US influence.” Impeding, or at best not supporting, US policy
objectives toward Iran and North Korea are the two most obvious examples.

Today, in an interesting historic juxtaposition, Russia is the weak party compared to its neighbor. Up
until the collapse of the Soviet Union it was China who was the weaker of these two enormous
continental neighbors. The economic weakness and attendant exodus of Russians from the Russian Far
East has over the years suggested to some analysts that eventually China would attempt to reclaim parts
of the Russian Far East that had once been part of greater China. In fact, it is not hard to find Russian
analysts who worry about this very point and are concerned that selling Russian high tech weapons to
China could, over the long run, backfire. So while some in Moscow may quietly fret about the growth
of Chinese power, and Russian weakness in its Far East, a Sino-Russian confrontation on this point
seems very unredlistic. The treaty essentially rules this out, and it would be counter to Beijing's desire
for a peaceful neighborhood. Further, changing international norms and Russias massive nuclear
arsenal make it very unlikely that a weakened Russia will suffer the same fate as China in the 19"
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century.

Relations with the Republic of Korea

Since normalization in 1992, relations between the Republic of Korea and its Korean War foe the
Peoples Republic of China have developed at aremarkable pace. Initialy trade inspired, the subsequent
political normalization between Seoul and Beijing has also been dramatic. In normalizing relations with
Seoul, Beijing ignored the protests of its North Korean ally and acted in its best interests. Beijing tries
to assuage its old alies in Pyongyang by characterizing its current policy toward both Koreas as
“equidistant,” suggesting that Beijing is attempting to even-handedly balance its interactions between
Seoul and Pyongyang.

In truth, for well over a decade Beijing's actions have explicitly signaled that it recognizes that it is
Seoul who ultimately will determine the policy orientation and strategic alignment of the Korean
peninsula whenever reunification finally takes place. Having reached that judgement Beijing has been
quite effective in improving relations with Seoul. The improvement in political relations is really quite
remarkable when one considers that it was only 56 years ago that the intervention of “Chinese
volunteers’ prevented the peninsula from being reunited in 1950. The MacArthur led UN forces where
on the verge of reaching the Yalu River frontier between Korea and China following the successful
flanking assault at Inchon.

Growth in political and economic relations have both been so dramatic that at this point it is difficult to
characterize one or the other as being the driving force. At the end of the Cold war trade had pride of
place. Since 1992 the bilateral trade relationship has grown at a double digit annualized rate of around
20 percent, and by 2002 China had supplanted the US has Seoul’ s number one trade partner. As Korea
specialist Scott Snyder has written, “ Korean companies are pouring investment into China in a wide
variety of sectors including automobiles, textiles, information technology, telecommunications
equipment, machinery components/equipment manufacturing and the chemical/petroleum sector.” As
mentioned in my introduction, Korea runs a trade surplus with China. (By the way, the best way to keep
abreast of bi-lateral relationships throughout Asia is through a quarterly e-journal called Comparative
Connections that is published by the Honolulu based research center Pacific Forum/CSIS.)

Political relations have not lagged. All members of the CCP Central Committee have officially visited
Seoul; cabinet level exchanges have been regularized, high-level defense ministry exchanges started in
1999. Political and economic interactions have generated cultural and social interactions in Korea.
Reportedly Koreans are looking back to common Confucian and Buddhist roots with China. Korean
students are traveling and studying in China in very large numbers. Over 30,000 Korean students are
studying in China, and according to Seoul National University, Chinese has replaced English as the
most popular language studied among liberal arts majors. In short Chinese “ soft power” is proving to be
as big an attraction economic linkages. Of course, to some degree, economic and trade linkages beget
language training and interest in Chinese culture, since young Koreans are sensitive to future
employment opportunities.

But, China also looms large to South Korea because of North Korea. Since Kim Dae Jung's initiated
his “sunshing” approach to North Korea (in other words, engage them) the interests of Beijing and
Seoul have converged in policy approaches that are aimed at economically stabilizing North Korea.
The objective is to prevent an implosion, with the hope that eventualy Kim Jong-il will follow the
Chinese model of economic development with “socialist characteristics.”

Seoul has persuaded itself, after closely studying German reunification, that a collapse of North Korea
and rapid de-facto reunification would destroy the South Korean economy. They want along period of
peaceful coexistence between the two Korea' s while North Korea gets its economic act together before
proceeding to reunification.
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For its part Chinais equally worried about a collapse of the North Korean state and the attendant flood
of economic refugees into China. They also appreciate the importance of having a buffer between the
US military in South Korea and Manchuria. That after all was one of the primary reasons why they
intervened in 1950. Thisis especialy true so long as the cross-Taiwan Strait situation has the potential
to lead to Sino-US conflict.

As a result, Beijing continues to gently prod Pyongyang regarding its nuclear weapons program. |
believe that Beijing is sincere in its position that it would like to end North Korea's nuclear program.
But it is not concerned enough to apply serious economic pressure that could cause the Kim regime to
collapse. It does not fear North Korea nuclear weapons per se, and apparently does not worry that
Pyongyang will share nuclear weapons with anti-Chinese Islamic terrorists. Beijing is content to
balance economic support to the Pyongyang against the political pressure necessitated by being a central
player in the Six-Party process.

Its goal is to maintain a reasonably stable situation. But, Beijing is also aware that as long as the
situation is not resolved it has the potential to introduce instability and conflict on China's doorstep
(witness the July 4™ missile launches), which it certainly wants to avoid. On balance Beijing hopes that
Washington will eventually compromise and deal directly with Pyongyang, so it does not have to make
the hard choice of really applying serious pressure on Kim and his regime.

Sino-Japanese Relations: What has Happened Over the Last Decade

The current downward spiral in Sino-Japanese relations—characterized by some as poisonous— is
a significant departure from the overall situation since Sino-Japanese rapprochement throughout
much of the Cold War period. Compared to today, the period of 1971 to 1992 could be called the
“heyday” of Sino-Japanese reengagement. During this time Japan gave China considerable aid and
transferred much-needed technology as a proxy for reparations for Tokyo's aggression in the 1930s
and 1940s.

Beijing politely acknowledged Japanese statements of contrition, and high-level meetings were
cordial in a period during which Tokyo's financial aid was crucia to Beljing's domestic reform
agenda and Cold War imperatives demanded stable ties. In other words, Beijing's larger strategic
agenda, at home and abroad, resulted in cooperation and the minimization of “history” as an issue
between the two countries.

In the wake of the end of the Cold War, and especially by the end of the 1990s, latent tensions in the
relationship began to surface in both countries. Causal factors included a post-Tiananmen focus by
Beijing on nationalism/patriotism, and, as its economy took off, China became less dependent on Japan.
This trend was symbolically underscored by Jiang Zemin's unpleasant visit to Japan in 1998— during
which he publicly hectored the Japanese regarding history. The visit made relations worse instead of
better. It made direct public criticism of China not only politically acceptable in Japan, but also
politically beneficial. Since that time, relations have been characterized as “hot economics and cold
politics.”

Currently, the Chinese public's perception of Japan’s purported lack of remorse over the many
depredations and atrocities committed by the Imperial Armed Forces—created by sundry textbook flaps,
Yasukuni Shrine visits, and disputes about the Nanjing massacre—has shaped and constrained the
political space that Beijing has to operate. | believe that China would prefer a politically “correct”
relationship with Japan, and almost certainly does not want the Japanese public to conclude that China
posses a security threat to Japan.

History Alone Not the Only Problem
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It would be a mistake to blame history alone for the current downward trajectory. However, Beijing has
so far not been willing to be diplomatically accommodating with Tokyo until the questions of history
are resolved. Tokyo's perceived failure to be appropriately contrite about its past was used as the public
pretext for Beijing’s open opposition to Japan’s attempt to gain a UN Security Council seat, the issue
that sparked demonstrations in China in April 2005. This is especialy true since President Hu Jintao
became personally involved in attempts to resolve the dispute triggered by the Y asukuni Shrine visits of
his Japanese counterpart.

In fact, there are other fundamental sources of friction: competition for regional leadership; growing
nationalism in both societies; territorial disputes; Taiwan; military modernization in both countries and
the concomitant perceptions of threat in both capitals and a growing competition over potential energy
resources in areas close to both Japan and China—especially in the East China Sea and Siberia. Many of
these concerns overlap: disaggregating them is difficult, especially since they go to fundamental issues
of national security, national psychology, and self-image.

Today is a unique historic circumstance in Northeast Asia. For the first time, a powerful Japan and
powerful China are facing one another. For the 75 years between the Meiji Restoration and WWII it
was the weakness of China and the growing power of Japan that created instability. A politicaly
coherent China that is economically vibrant, nuclear armed and globaly influential is a unique
geopoalitical fact for the Japanese in the modern era—asiit isfor the rest of Asiaand the United States.

Has the United States Contributed to the Current Situation?

The US was certainly not at the center of this problem. Despite the assertion that Chinese often make at
unofficial gatherings, it is not in Washington's interests to promote the rivalry as a way to make Japan
cling even more tightly to the US-Japan Alliance. Beijing acknowledges that Washington did not
instigate tensions, but it apparently thinks Washington enjoys the current situation very much.
Otherwise Washington would try to ameliorate tensions by pressuring the Japanese.

Bad Sino-Japanese relations are definitely not in Washington's interest, and the possibility of a military
confrontation — deliberately or by accident -- between Japan and China over territory and resources in
the East China Seais a cause for great concern.

Despite past instances when the US has sought to exploit the rivalry (e.g., Nixon playing on China's
fears that Japan might seek to take over Taiwan as a spur to US-PRC normalization), neither the Clinton
nor Bush Administration consciously attempted to create differences between Tokyo and Beijing. Still,
our alliance with Tokyo means that the United States is not an impartial observer in the rivalry. Over
the past five years the Bush Administration has encouraged Japan to take a more equal role as a
partner—as outlined in the Armitage-Nye Report of 2000--primarily to strengthen the alliance.

A strengthened alliance with a democratic Japan, which we should not forget is till has the second
largest economy in the world, would be in the US national interest even if China were weak and self-
absorbed. Because it is not, a strengthened alliance is also motivated by a need to “hedge” against an
assertive China. (Both the 2006 National Security Strategy of the United States and the Quadrennial
Defense Review Report from DoD are explicit in stating a need to “hedge” against China.) Our explicit
hedging strategy has not been lost on Beijing and contributes to its views that Washington is
“complicit” in Japan’ s more assertive policies.

The dliance, as it exists, also strengthens Tokyo in its dealings with Beijing. Japan is wrestling with
how to deal with Beijing without bowing and scraping. The alliance empowers Tokyo so that Japan
does not have to either kowtow or to militarily confront. In other words, it gives Tokyo greater
flexibility in how it chooses to interact with Beijing.
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Neither Tokyo nor Beijing is Content to be Number Two in Asia

| believe there is a rivalry between Japan and China over who is recognized as Asia's leading power.
My colleague at CNA, Dr. David Finkelstein has pointed out in a recent paper that the Sino-Japanese
rivalry is not ages old. It has its roots in the relatively recent disruptions to the traditional Asian order
occasioned by the coming of Western powers in the 19" century. This caused “national emergencies”
in both China and Japan and brought these countries into full contact with one another. To be sure, the
Chinese had been traditionally dismissive of the Japanese, who were referred to as “ eastern barbarians,”
“island barbarians’ or “dwarf bandits.” The Japanese were a lesser caste in the Sino-centric world
order. Japan, for its part, understood it was part of the Sinitic culture zone, but never saw itself as part of
China’s traditional world order, nor was it part of the tributary system. The two countries peacefully
coexisted —argely ignoring one another.

Since the West began to interact with Asia in the 19" century, it has been the objective of both Japan
and China to be treated with respect and as an equal in dealings with the “West.” In dealing with one
another, however, no such feelings existed. Since the Meiji restoration, Japan has considered the rest of
Asia as backward and appointed itself to lead the region. The national myth that WWI1 was an attempt
by Japan to “liberate” the region is but one manifestation of this“conceit.” “It was America, not China,
that defeated usin the war” is one expression of this attitude one sometimes hears from Japanese.

Post-war Japan saw itself as the natural leader of Asia since it was the first Asian economy to take off.
Its economic development would set the pace for the economic development of the region —the so-called
“flying geese” concept. Today, we still see Japanese preoccupation with its leading role in Asia: the
notions that —Japan should be the “thought leader of Asia’ or that Japan needs to take aleading rolein
East Asian regionalism are contemporary examples. Nonethel ess, Japan has recognized that the rules of
the game have changed and that the “flying geese” model no longer applies. As aresult, it is grappling
with its conception of itself and its place in the regional order.

China, for its part, recognizes that, in the 19" and the first half of the 20™ century, Japan took its leading
role in Asiamainly at China's expense. Starting with the annexation of the Ryukyus, Japan began to
nibble at the Chinese empire. The overwhelming Japanese success in the Sino-Japanese War of 1895
was a shock to both the Chinese court and to the “West.”

Since that time, the Chinese have been involved in a“revolution” to transform a traditional civilization
into a modern nation state, and Japan has played the largest role in that revolution, for good or ill, over
the past 100 years. Today the government of the PRC is the self-appointed torchbearer for the historical
legacies of over a century of resentment over Japanese abuse of China. As my CNA colleague Dr
Finkelstein has written, the CCP is the official “curator” of the historical grievances the people of China
harbor toward the Japanese.

What makes the history debate so contentious is that, for China, when it comes to Japan, history appears
to have ended in 1945. Little credit is given for postwar Japan’s “peaceful rise” or for its positive
contributions to China's rise. The focus on the first half-century in part can be attributed to China's
tactic in stressing the worst. But China is also reluctant to debate the history of the second half of the
century since it contains too many contentious and detrimental aspects for China

Globally, China's economic clout is yielding political influence that increasingly comports with its
membership in the UN Permanent Five. In terms of comprehensive national power—a PRC affectation
for calculation of its place in the world in terms of “power” —Beijing sees that it is roughly equal with
Japan today, with trend linesin its favor. Chinese (and many others around the world) see that China's
power is growing, while Japan's is stagnating. In truth, the situation is more complex, but these
perceptions are vitally important.
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Being Number One to do what?

This section addresses the point of being a stakeholder. In the case of Japan, | think its pursuit of
permanent membership in the United Nations Security Council (UNSC) is as much a search for
international recognition and prestige as it is a genuine interest in speaking for underrepresented Asian
nations in an international forum or a willingness to shoulder the burdens associated with genuine
“leadership.” Moreover, Japan and China are unable to act as honest brokers and stakeholders in dealing
with the difficult issues in the region because their own interests are often at odds with international
interests. China' s unwillingness to really pressure North Koreais a case in point.

I do think that Tokyo’'s worries about being supplanted by China as Asia's leading power contribute to
its drive to become amore “normal” state, at least to the extent that it wants to be able to play a security
role in maintaining regiona stability—which is a stakeholder role Washington would welcome and
encourages. At the same time this does contribute to tensions by providing Beijing an opportunity to
conflate history with Japan’s current security ambitions. Beijing can assert Japan is a looming threat to
the region because Japanese militarism is once again on the rise.

How Important isthe Yasukuni Shrine I ssue?

Yasukuni and nationalism are inextricably linked. Many Japanese and some US experts believe that
Yasukuni is just a pretext: if visits to Yasukuni by democratically-elected officials were made illegal,
China would then lodge an official complaint to Japan about the content of history textbooks; in short,
there will always be flash-points around the history question.

China makes use of arguments over history because it is politically convenient for it to do so. On the
other hand, there is recognition in Beijing that the current level of stress between China and Japan is not
in China s interest. | believe that if Yasukuni can be resolved, absent some other precipitating event,
China has no interest in keeping tensions high.

As ahistorian by education and avocation, | am troubled how WWII is portrayed in the newly renovated
museum (Yushukan) collocated with Yasukuni. The portrayal of Japan as the aggrieved party
manipulated into war by the US outrages most US visitors--including me. So | do have a degree of
sympathy for the China' s insistence that Japan needs to get its 20" century history “right.”

Implications for US policy

The forces of nationalism and domestic palitics in both Japan and China make this situation particularly
resistant to third party intervention. Nonetheless, the U.S. must be conscious that some in Asia feel
Washington is encouraging Japan to take a more militant line or indirectly profiting from it.

However, incidents between Chinese and Japanese commercial and military vessels in the East China
Sea have for the first time since World War 11 made the use of force a possibility—with consequences
that could lead to war. This is not likely, but remains a possibility. Plainly, then, U.S. interests are
involved. For this reason aone, the USG should be concerned about the downward spiral in Japan-
Chinarelations. It isimportant that Washington understand that this is more a sovereignty issue than an
energy resource issue, which makes it especially dangerous.

The US has to be clear about policy objectives. Washington is not going to solve the history question,
nor is it going to make China and Japan like one another. But it is not in the US interest to promote or
tolerate strategic rivalry; it is in the US interest to promote trilateral cooperation. While identifying a
productive approach will not be easy, the USG cannot simply ignore the rivalry because, left
unattended, there is no confidence that both sides would deal with it in ways that promote US interests.
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A strong argument was made that the USG also needs to be candid about the fact that its interests and
obligations means that it must “lean Japan.” That does not mean that relations between Washington and
Beijing and Tokyo are a zero-sum game. This needs to be clear to both capitals. It does mean however,
that it will be difficult for the US to be “objective” about the overall relationship. Nor, because of US
interests at stake, should it be.

Washington must be particularly careful not to appear to be tilting toward China. This could have a
negative impact on the aliance and on Japan’s efforts to achieve aleading rolein Asia.

But, the idea of pressing China to become a responsible stakeholder in the international system makes
sense in this context—especially since Japan is apparently anxious to play a stakeholder role. Having
both Japan and China as common stakeholders with the United Stetes is trilateralism at the grand
strategic level.

HEARING COCHAIR BLUMENTHAL: Thank you very much,
Admiral McDevitt. Dr. Sutter.

STATEMENT OF DR. ROBERT SUTTER
SCHOOL OF FOREIGN SERVICE, GEORGETOWN UNIVERSITY,
WASHINGTON, D.C.

DR. SUTTER: Thanks very much for the opportunity to speak
before the Commission. | submitted a written statement and it does two
things: it answers the four specific questions you asked about importance
of China's policy in Asia for domestic power in China and for China's
relations with Taiwan and Japan; and number two, it's based in particular
on extensive interviews with 70 to 80 government officials in China and
in seven Asian Pacific countries in both 2004 and 2006.

My statement makes the argument that China's rising prominence in
Asia, which Admiral McDevitt has underlined, while posing serious
problems for both Taiwan and Japan, is much less significant than much
U.S. media and many commentators would have us believe.

In particular, China does not and will not have the ability to
dominate or seriously challenge U.S. leadership in Asia. In the interest of
time, | will focus on some passages of my written statement and deal with
other issues as needed in the question period.

Why rising China can't dominate Asia “China can't dominate Asia.
There are too many governments in Asia.” This response by a senior
Chinese official to my question during an interview in Beijing this May
reflects some of the realities of power in Asia that make Chinese
leadership and dominance in Asia unlikely in the foreseeable future.

The findings of my private discussions with Chinese and other
Asian government officials about China's rise, the balance of influence in
Asia, and Asian regional dynamics contradict much U.S. media and other
commentary that depict a rising and powerful China coming to the leading
position in Asia at atime of U.S. decline in the region.
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In contrast to these commentaries which focus on Chinese strengths
and U.S. weaknesses, government officials in Asia, in private interviews,
show an equal awareness of Chinese weaknesses and U.S. strengths in the
region. They also are aware of how the many independent-minded
governments in Asia hedge in reaction to China's rise.

These governments work quietly among themselves and with the
United States to ensure that their independence and freedom of action will
not be negatively affected as China rises in prominence in the region.
Such actions reinforce U.S. leadership in Asia as China rises.

Congressional and other U.S. policymakers can adopt the one-sided
view of those U.S. media and other commentators who predict China's
dominance and U.S. decline in Asia. U.S. policymakers tended to do the
same thing in the late 1970s when the United States was indeed weak and
divided after the defeat in Vietham and prevailing U.S. media and other
predictions said the rising power, the Soviet Union, would dominate Asia.

The same kind of pattern prevailed in the late 1980s when respected
U.S. media and commentators said that Japan would dominate Asia as
U.S. influence in the region declined. Of course, those earlier predictions
were dead wrong. They focused on the strengths of the rising powers, the
USSR and Japan, and did not adequately consider their weaknesses, and
they focused on the weaknesses of the United States and did not
adequately consider its strengths.

A more sensible path, in my view, is for U.S. policymakers to listen
carefully to the more balanced and carefully calibrated views of Asian
government officials. While media, vocal non-government elites and
public opinion matter in some Asian countries, at the end of the day, it is
the government officials who make the foreign policy decisions.

There are few failed states in Asia. Most governments are strong
and are expected by their constituents to lead.

My research trip in spring-summer 2006 involved 50 public
seminars and workshops dealing with China's rise and U.S. leadership in
Asia that were attended by several hundred non-government specialists
and elites in 21 cities in eight Asian countries: and more importantly, for
this presentation, in-depth interviews and consultations on these subjects
with 75 diplomats and government specialists in those countries.

The trip followed my past interchanges with Asian government
officials including a similarly extensive research trip to the region in
May-June 2004.

The main findings of this work are as follows: (1) Chinaisrising in
influence in Asia, the part of the world where China always has exerted
greater influence, but China also has major limitations and weaknesses
and has a long way to go to compete for regional |eadership;

(2) The power and interests of the United States and most Asian
governments work against China ever achieving dominance in Asia;

(3) The U.S. image in Asia has declined in recent years and U.S.
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foreign policy continues to be widely criticized. However, U.S. ability
and willingness to serve as Asia's security guarantor and its vital
economic partner remain strong and provide a solid foundation for
continued U.S. leadership in the region.

Overall, U.S. influence in the region has not declined according to
every Asian official interviewed in 2006;

(4) Most Asian governments maneuver and hedge against China's
rise and they find a strong U.S. presence in Asia fundamentally important
and reassuring.

| thank you for your attention and | look forward to your questions.
[ The statement follows:]

Prepared Statement of Dr. Robert Sutter
School of Foreign Service, Georgetown University, Washington, D.C.

Why Rising China Can’t Dominate Asia

“China can’t dominate Asia; there are too many governments in Asia.” This response by a senior Chinese
official to my question during an interview in Beijing on May 30, 2006 reflects some of the redlities of
power in Asia that make Chinese leadership or dominance in Asia unlikely under foreseeable
circumstances. The findings of my private discussions with Chinese and other Asian government officials
about China s rise, the balance of influence in Asia, and Asian regional dynamics contradict much media
and other public discourse in the United States and some parts of Asia that depict a rising and powerful
China coming to the leading position in Asia at a time of US decline in the region. In contrast to these
media and other commentaries, which focus on Chinese strengths and US weaknesses, government officials
in Asiain private conversations and interviews show an equal awareness of Chinese weaknesses and US
strengths in the region. They also are aware of how the many independent-minded governments in Asia
“hedge” in reaction to China's rise. These governments work quietly among themselves and with the
United States to insure that their independence and freedom of action will not be negatively affected as
Chind srises in prominence in the region. Such actions reinforce US leadership in Asiaas Chinarises.

US policy makers in the Congress and elsewhere can choose to adopt the one-sided view of those US
media and other commentators who predict China's dominance and US decline in Asia. US policy makers
tended to do the same thing in the late 1970s when the United States was indeed weak and divided after the
defeat in Vietnam and prevailing US media and other predictions said the rising power, the Soviet Union,
would dominate Asia. The same kind of pattern prevailed in the late 1980s when respected US media and
commentators said that Japan would dominate Asia as US influence in the region declined. Of course, those
earlier predictions were dead wrong; they focused on the strengths of the rising powers, the USSR and
Japan, and did not adequately consider their weaknesses; and they focused on the weaknesses of the United
States and did not adequately consider its strengths.

A more sensible path, in my view, is for US policy makers to listen carefully to the more balanced and
carefully calibrated views of Asian government officials. While media, vocal non-government elites, and
public opinion matter in some Asian countries, at the end of the day it is the government officials who
make the foreign policy decisions. There are few failed statesin Asia; most governments are strong and are
expected by their constituentsto lead.

What follows are the findings of a research trip in spring-summer 2006 that involved dozens of public
seminars and workshops dealing with China s rise and US leadership in Asia that were attended by several
hundred non-government specialists and elitesin 21 cities of eight Asian countries; and—more importantly
for this presentation--in-depth interviews and consultations on these subjects with 75 diplomats and
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government specialists in those countries.(Please see the section beginning on page four of this document
for specific findings in each country.) The trip followed the author’s past interchanges with Asian
government officials, including a similarly extensive research trip to region in May-June 2004 (Those are
reviewed in his book China's Rise in Asia: Promises and Perils (Lanham Md.: Rowman and Littlefield,
2005).

The main findings of thiswork are:

e Chinaisrisingin influence in Asia, the part of the world where China always has exerted greatest
influence; but China also has major limitations and weaknesses and has a long way to go to
compete for regional leadership.

e The power and interests of the United States and most Asian governments work against China
ever achieving dominancein Asia.

e The USimage in Asia has declined in recent years and US foreign policy continues to be widely
criticized. However, US ability and willingness to serve as Asia' s security guarantor and its vital
economic partner remain strong and provide a solid foundation for continued US leadership in the
region. Overall US influence in the region has not declined, according to every Asian officid
interviewed in 2006.

e Most Asian governments maneuver and hedge against China's rise, and they find a strong US
presence in Asia fundamentally important and reassuring.

Chinese Strengths and Limitations

Growing Chinese prominence in Asia is based on rapidly growing economic interchange and adroit
Chinese diplomacy. Chinese and most Asian officials play down the implications of China s impressive
buildup of military power, though Japanese and some Taiwan officials focus on this perceived Chinese
threat.

Burgeoning trade and growing Asian investment in China are the most concrete manifestations of greater
Chinese prominence in Asia. China has become the largest trade partner of many Asian neighbors, and
Chinese trade expands at almost twice the rate of China’'s fast-growing economy. Entrepreneurs from the
more advanced Asian economies provide the bulk of the $60 billion in foreign investments China receives
annually. Chinese wealth and economic importance support growing popular exchanges in tourism and
education. Attentive Chinese diplomacy involves an often dizzying array of leadership meetings and
agreements with Asian neighbors and increasing adroit Chinese interchange with the growing number of
Asian regional organizations. As a result, China’s positive image has grown, particularly in South Korea,
much of Southeast Asia, and Australia.

Heading the list of limitations and weaknesses of China s rise in Asia is strong Chinese nationalism; this
seriously complicates Chinese relations with Japan and Taiwan, and causes significant difficulties with
South Korea, Singapore, and India, among others. Chinese territorial claims are a serious concern in the
East China Sea, a mgjor drag on improving relations with India, and an underlying concern in Southeast
Asia. China's authoritarian political system is unattractive to many, though certainly not al, of China's
neighbors.

Chinese economic and diplomatic strengths also reflect significant limitations and complications. More
than half of Chinese trade with Asia and the world is processing trade, which leads to double and triple
counting as a product crosses borders, sometimes several times, before completion and (often) export from
China to the United States and Europe. The value added by Chinain this trade is frequently low, and the
trade depends heavily on US and European consumers. Reflecting this reality, Chinese President Hu Jintao
in 2005 said that Chinais*“amajor trading country” but has not yet become “a major trading power.”

Chinese economic competitiveness means that Asian manufacturers often cannot compete directly with
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China. In response, Asian entrepreneurs increasingly invest in and integrate their businesses with China,
but Asian workers cannot move to China and often suffer. Investment in Asian economies declines and
Chinese investment and foreign assistance in Asia remain very small and do not offset these negative
implications.

China' s “win-win diplomacy” focuses on common ground, which receives great positive publicity but does
little to resolve differences or deal with issues. With few exceptions, China does not do hard things; it
carefully avoids major international commitments or risks.

US Weaknesses and Strengths

US weaknesses in Asia are widely publicized. They center on the decline in the US image in Asia amid
widespread criticism of the US war in Irag, the US position on North Korea, unilateral US actions on
significant international issues, and perceived inattentive US policies regarding the economic development
and other concerns in Asia. These weaknesses dominate the media and public discourse in most of Asia.

Nevertheless, Asian government officials interviewed during the 2006 research trip were ailmost uniformin
emphasizing the positive importance of the US leading role as Asia’ s security guarantor and vital economic
partner. The main exceptions were a Communist Party of India (Marxist) official, and to a degree, some
Chinese officials, who criticized the US security rolein Asia.

Asian government officials are well aware that Asian governments generally don’t trust each other. The
kind of suspicion and wariness one sees today between China and Japan characterizes most relationships
between and among Asian governments. And yet the Asian governments need stability in order to meet
their nation-building priorities. In this context, the United States looms very large in their calculations.
Unlike their Asian neighbors, the United States does not want their territory and does not want to dominate
them. It too wants stability and, in contrast with China's reluctance to undertake major risks and
commitments, the United States is seen to continue the massive expenditure and major risk in aUS military
presence in Asia, viewed as essential in stabilizing the often uncertain security relationships among Asian
governments.

Not only does the United States continue to occupy the top security position as Asia's “least distrusted
power,” the United States also plays an essential economic role in the development priorities of Asian
governments, most of which are focused on export-oriented growth. It continues to allow massive inflows
of Asian imports essential to Asian economic development despite an overall US trade deficit approaching
$700 billion annually. Against this background, when asked if overall US power and influence in Asiawere
in decline, Asian officials were uniform in saying no.

Asian Maneuvering and Hedging

All Asian government officials consulted agreed that China's rise adds to incentives for most Asian
governments to maneuver and hedge with other powers, including the United States, in order to preserve
their independence and freedom of action. A Singapore official said that “ hedging is the name of the game”
in Southeast Asia, while an Indian official said that Asian governments “are not going to put al their eggs
in one basket.” Asian governments hedge against the United States and other powers as well, but their
recent focus has been on Chind s rise. The governments tend to cooperate increasingly with Chinain areas
of common concern, but they work increasingly in other ways, often including efforts to strengthen
relations with the United States, to preserve freedom of action and other interestsin the face China s rise.

In an Asian order supported by undiminished US security and economic power and influence, such hedging
by Asian governments adds to factors that are seen to preclude Chinese leadership or dominance in Asia
and that reinforce US leadership in Asia. The majority of Asian government officials assumed that China
sought eventual “pre-eminence” in Asia; Chinese officids said no, though Chinese foreign policy
specidists said that secret Chinese Communist Party documents over the years have continued to refer to a
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general goa of Asian leadership. As noted above, when asked whether China sought leadership or
domination in Asia, a senior Chinese official acknowledged the complications of US power and influence
and the role of many independent-minded Asian governments. He responded that “China can’t dominate
Asig; there are too many governments in Asia.” He nonetheless went on to advise that China’ s influencein
the region would grow as China' s “weight” would become increasing important to the governments in the
region and Chinawould have increasing success in reassuring Asian governments of Chinese intentions.

Viewsin Specific Countries
Australia

Audtralian officia public commentary and media coverage are increasingly positive about China.
Supporting this trend, Australia benefits greatly as a major exporter of resources to China. In private,
Australian officials who deal with China regularly were much more inclined to stress the many problemsin
the relationship. Economic officers complained pointedly of a range of problems familiar to American
counterparts, asserting that Chinese foot-dragging was hampering negotiations on a bilateral free trade
agreement. Intelligence and defense officers remained wary of China s ambitions, which were seen to focus
on “pre-eminence” in Asia Parliamentary leaders recalled with some bitterness China's brass-knuckle
pressure to insure that all possible dissent during Hu Jintao’s landmark address to the body two years ago
was undisturbed by any possible dissent. Australian officials saw US power and influence playing a
fundamentally important role in channeling China's rise in constructive directions. Overall US power and
influence in Asia were seen as unchanged, though China's rise was seen by some as a net loss for US
influence.

China

Chinese diplomats disavowed any intent to dominate Asia, saw US power in the region as unchanged,
“respected” US regional interests, and criticized mildly and in general terms US miilitary arrangements in
Asia. They acknowledged that China's “national security strategy” was not as clear as China's
“development strategy.” They advised that the former was defensive; China' s military buildup was said to
focus on Taiwan and to be broadly compatible with the growth of China's economy and interests. They
forecast a continued Chinese effort over the next several decades to improve China's influence in Asia
through mutually beneficial economic and diplomatic contacts that would increasingly reassure China's
neighbors.

India

Indian media, elite commentary, and business groups offer much less attention to China than their East
Asian counterparts. They are mixed in assessing the implications of China’s rise, with Indian manufacturers
and other businesses expressing concern as much as optimism over economic ties with China. Indian
government and non-government strategic specialists have remained very wary over China s relations with
Pakistan and other Indian neighbors and the slow progress in Sino-Indian border talks. In private, Indian
officials said they saw US power in Asia as unchanged and the US role as central in fostering constructive
Chinese foreign policy.

Japan

Japanese officials and foreign policy elites appeared seriously concerned about what they saw as China's
seeking dominance in Asia at Japan’s expense. They judged that China-Japan relations would not get much
worse but that the two powers would continue to engage in long-term competition for influence in Asian
and world affairs. They saw US power in Asia as undiminished and fundamentally important to Japanese
strategy for dealing with China. They sought greater US diplomatic activism in Asian regiona
organizations, notably the East Asian Leadership Summit, as a means to bolster Japanese efforts to thwart
perceived Chinese initiatives seeking leadership and dominance.

115



New Zealand

Public attitudes toward China are much more mixed in New Zealand than in Australia. This is despite the
fact that China sent 29,000 people in official delegationsto New Zealand in 2005. Many of these delegates
were seen as using the trips for vacation rather than work. Economic exchanges with China are seen as
threatening as well as beneficial by New Zealand media and private officia commentary. The pros and
cons of the influx of Chinese students and other migrants in recent years have been actively debated in
public and private. China's so-caled dollar diplomacy in the Pacific Idand states has prompted sharp
criticism from concerned government officials and academic speciaists. New Zealand officials privately
expressed strong support of the US role as “the principal arbiter” of regulating in constructive ways China's
risein Asia. In their view, the US was not in decline—it was essential.

Singapore

Singapore's public discussion of China emphasizes the positive benefits of major trade, investment,
educational, and cultural links. Singapore officials were more mixed in private. Some emphasized the
positive with China and others were wary. Continued strong US power in Asia was seen as essential in
perceived efforts by Singapore and others in Southeast Asia to hedge as China rose in influence. Some
officials worried about the United States mishandling relations with China, leading to tension over Taiwan
or other issues that undercut Singapore’ sinterest in regional stability.

South Korea

South Korean officials underlined an increased wariness in South Korean attitudes toward China despite
continued diplomatic bonhomie and burgeoning economic and other interchange. Suspicions rose over
growing Chinese economic relations with North Korea seen fostering a stronger North Korean state
fundamentally at odds with South Korea's goal of reunification. Nationalistic Chinese positions in dealing
with historical disputes strongly alienated South Korean officials who deal with China. In response, the
officials noted that South Korea has strengthened efforts to solidify relations with the United States. It
welcomes the strong US military presence and sees no diminishment of US power in Asia. Also, one
official emphasized after strongly criticizing China that “a strong Japan” is fundamentally important for
South Kored sinterest in regional stability.

Taiwan

Taiwan officials and foreign policy elites were preoccupied with Taiwan domestic politics and divided
along partisan lines in assessing the danger to Taiwan posed by China s rise. Pan-blue (Kuomintang and
People’'s First Party) leaders said that China's increasingly effective international isolation of Taiwan
would diminish with the end of the pro-independence leaning of the current Taiwan government. Taiwan
officials saw US power in Asia unchanged and essential for Taiwan's security in the face of rising China,
but some worried a future US government would tilt more toward China and against Taiwan.

Answersto Specific Commission Questions

1. To what extent are China's domestic political power and legitimacy tied its position in regiona
exchanges and security relationships?

Chind's policies and behavior in Asia over the past 15 years show five priorities seen as important in
support of the Chinese administration’s primary goal, to sustain the rule of the Chinese Communist Party
administration in China. The five—listed here in priority order--are: 1) to promote a stable environment
allowing for undisturbed political stability and economic development in Ching; 2) to foster advantageous
economic relations with Asian neighbors; 3) to reassure Asian neighbors, the United States, and other
concerned powers that rising Chinais not athreat to their interests; 4) to isolate Taiwan; and 5) to enhance
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Chinese influence in Asian and world affairs. An implication of this list is that China taking a leadership
position in Asiais not a high priority.

2. How does China’ s diplomacy in the region and participation in regional organizations affect Taiwan?

In general, Chind's “win-win” diplomacy does not require Asian governments and multilateral
organizations to do things they wouldn’t ordinarily do (and China's low risk/low commitment diplomacy
doesn’t require it to do things it wouldn’t ordinarily do). The main exception is Taiwan. Chinese officials
for a decade have pressed Asian governments and regional organizations very hard in order to isolate
Taiwan, and they have been increasingly effective. For example, Southeast Asiaten years ago was the main
arena for top-level Taiwan officias to travel and meet with foreign (in this case Southeast Asian)
counterparts, even though the Southeast Asian governments had official relations with China. During the
Asian economic crisis, Southeast Asian leaders--even Prime Minister Mahathir from Malaysia--traveled to
Taiwan for talks. Over time, Chinese pressure, backed by China s increasing importance to Southeast Asian
countries, has made visits of Taiwan officials at the ministerial level difficult while visits of top-level
Taiwan officials are very rare.

Meanwhile, the pro-independence tendencies of the current Taiwan government have undermined Taiwan
influence and played into the hands of China's efforts to isolate Taiwan. They notably have prompted sharp
rebukes from Singapore and other Asian governments that in the past tried to maintain an even-handed
position in Taiwan-China relations. At bottom, Southeast Asian and other Asian governments do not want
to see instability in the Taiwan Strait and tend to view Taipei’s pro-independence maneuvers and rhetoric
as provocative and unwel come.

3. What are the causes of the recent downturn in Sino-Japanese relations? How has this tension affected US
tiesto theregion?

There is no simple answer to the first question. A review of events over the past year or two shows a very
complicated relationship. The sharp turn for the worse in China-Japan relations seen during the violent anti-
Japanese demonstrations in China during April 2005 was marked by concurrent deterioration of relations
regarding political and security issues on several fronts, even as economic relations prospered. Prime
Minister Koizumi remained un-apologetic about visiting the Yasukuni shrine. Another textbook seen to
white-wash Japanese aggression prior to 1945 was approved for publication by Japanese government
officials. First China, then Japan, engaged in exploitation of gas in disputed waters in the East China Sea.
Russia vacillated between strong incentives from Japan and Chinain determining whether to favor one or
the other in building a pipeline to East Asia for Siberian oil. Repeated intrusions into Japanese claimed
waters by Chinese “research” and other ships presaged the intrusion of a Chinese nuclear powered
submarine that was found and tracked by Japanese forces in Japanese territorial waters near Okinawa.
Growing Japanese concern about the implications for Japanese interests posed by the rapid Chinese
military buildup focused on Taiwan elicited more explicit Japanese government expressions of concern and
a variety of countermeasures, many involving strengthening Japan’s alliance relationship with the United
States. In this context, Japan engaged in bilateral consultations with the United States over the Taiwan
situation; worked in atrilateral forum with Australia and the United States that dealt with Taiwan and other
Asian issues; was explicit in noting Japanese government concerns over the Taiwan situation; and backed
the United States in seeking curbs on European and Isragli arms sales to China. A large Chinese-Russian
military exercise involving naval and air forces in the East China Sea in August 2005 was followed by
Japan’s detection in September of a flotilla of Chinese warships sailing near a Chinese gas rig exploiting
resources in the East China Seathat are claimed by Japan.

Japanese leaders used the marked increase in Japan’s international profile seen at the time of Japan’'s
impressive aid and relief efforts after the Tsunami disaster in South Asia in December 2004 to launch a
series of high-level international visits and associated economic and other gestures in an effort to garner
support for a permanent seat for Japan on the UN Security Council. Despite strenuous government efforts,
Chinaremained way behind, in the second echelon among Tsunami relief donors. The Chinese government
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opposed Japan’s UN bid. Public opinion in China was fed by a longstanding Chinese government media
and education campaign to build nationalism by emphasizing the evils done to China by past imperial
powers, notably Japan. In these circumstances, whether by design or happenstance, tens of thousands of
Chinese responded to an internet campaign against Japan’s UN bid by taking to the streets, with many
attacking Japanese businesses and diplomatic propertiesin April 2005. For several days, the Chinese police
attempted to regulate but did not attempt to stop the violent anti-Japanese acts, bringing bilateral relations
to the lowest point since the normalization of relationsin 1972.

Subsequently government officials on both sides endeavored to restore order and maintain mutually
advantageous business ties. However, neither side gave ground on the various political and security
disputes that gave rise to the recent deterioration of relations. Fresh from his success in leading his party to
adecisive victory in Diet election in September 2005, Prime Minister Koizumi again visited the Y asukuni
Shrine in October, prompting shrill Chinese protests and cancellation of foreign minister talks to improve
relations. Chinese officials refused to meet with Koizumi and Japan and China were on opposite sides at
the December 2005 East Asian Leadership summit that was supposed to highlight Asian regiona
cooperation.

Regarding the second question, the crisis has reinforced Japan’s close alignment with the United States.
Japan also wants greater US involvement in Asian regional organizations like the East Asian leadership
summit in order to prevent perceived Chinese efforts to dominate the groups at Japan’ s expense.

For its part, China quietly has sought US intervention and mediation. It presumably judges that US
intervention will focus on Yasukuni and related issues and thereby implicitly undercut Prime Minister
Koizumi and others in Japan seen as hard liners on China. US intervention also could provide a way for
China to back away from its rigid policy toward Japan, which Chinese officials and strategists widely
recognize is counterproductive for China’'s broader goal of promoting an image of peace and development
in the region. These Chinese officials are well aware that from 1996 to 2001 China sandwiched a newly
moderate and positive approach to Asian neighbors with strident opposition to the US aliance structure and
security presence in Asia. This policy failed in part because Asian governments did not want to choose
between the US and China. China changed it in mid-2001, eventually adopting the line of “peaceful rise”
and “ peaceful development” that sought cooperation and moderation with the United States as well as with
most Asian neighbors. Today, China' s anti-Japan posture is pressing Asian governments to choose between
China and Japan. By conventional measure, Japan has half the wealth of Asia. For this and other reasons,
Asian governments do not want to choose between Beijing and Tokyo. Under these circumstances, it
probably is just a matter of time before Chinawill have to adjust its anti-Japan policy, and US intervention
would help it to “get off the hook” without a public demonstration of compromise or acknowledgement of
policy failure.

4. How has arising China changed Japan’s approach to international relations?

Japan has become increasingly determined to resist perceived Chinese pressure tactics and intimidation. It
is more prepared than ever to give “tit-for-tat” in behind-the-scenes and sometimes overt competition with
China for international influence, not only in East Asia but further away in arenas like the African Union,
Central Asia, the Pacific Ilands, and elsewhere. Japan isincreasingly forthright in dealing with the military
threat to Japan posed by China s military build-up; this reinforces Japan’ s own military modernization.

In dealing with the challenges posed by arising China that is sharply critical of Japan, Japan seeks closer
cooperation and support from the United States. The cooperation and support Japan seeks are not directed
explicitly at China, but are focused on common US-Japanese positions that thwart perceived Chinese
efforts to seek regional leadership in Asia and to marginalize Japan’s international importance and role. In
this context, Japan also appears more ready and willing to play a more active role in support of Asian
governments that seek to hedge in the face of China's rise, providing support for their continued
independence and freedom of action that implicitly limits China’s ability to lead or dominate Asia.
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HEARING COCHAIR BLUMENTHAL: Thank you very much, Dr.
Sutter. Professor Jackson, who was once my professor at SAIS, it's nice
to see you.

STATEMENT OF DR. KARL D. JACKSON
SCHOOL OF ADVANCED INTERNATIONAL STUDIES, JOHNS
HOPKINS UNIVERSITY, WASHINGTON, D.C.

DR. JACKSON: The table has turned. It is a cold and harsh day.
It's a great pleasure to be here on this cold and stormy day. But I'd like to
say just a few things. First of all, | agree with almost everything that Bob
Sutter has just said and you'll find very much the same thing when and if
you have a chance to look at my written testimony.

My basic message today is a good news message, followed by a plea
for increased attention to Southeast Asia because our position there is
slipping, not so much vis-a-vis China, but slipping for other reasons.

To begin at the beginning, with the exception of Burma, Southeast
Asia, from an American point of view, is in much better shape
economically and socially than most astute observers would ever have
been able to predict 40 years ago.

If you had described the present condition of Southeast Asia, the
policymakers in this room 40 years ago, they would have told you no,
you're wearing rose-colored glasses. It is impossible that that sort of set
of events would ever come to pass.

Secondly, China's role in Asia has changed over the last 40 years.
40 years ago, China was the regional troublemaker. China was the source
of destabilization in as many places as they were capable of, and what has
happened over the last 40 years, and especially in the last five years, is
China has become a more responsible stakeholder.

However, | would emphasize that our ability to predict when
China's policies will change is somewhat limited. For instance, I've been
told, but it was before my time--Admiral McDevitt was there--

REAR ADMIRAL McDEVITT: It was my time; right.

DR. JACKSON: --that China did cross the Yalu to the total
consternation of a certain General MacArthur. We also didn't anticipate
the annexation of Tibet in '50-'51, nor did we anticipate China's invasion
of Indiain '62, nor did the French understand how deeply China would be
involved at the Battle of Dien Bien Phu. Nor did we anticipate China's
seizure of the Paracel Islands just at the end of the Vietham War, and in
fact, it caught the Vietnamese Communist Party quite off base.

China's invasion of Vietnam in '79 was news to people in this town.
The occupation of Mischief Reef in '95 was also a shock to the
Philippines and to us. Likewise, missile practice in the Taiwan Straits, et
cetera, et cetera. My only point being we are not omniscient. No one in
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this room is and therefore if you're going to have a reasonable strategy
with regard to China, you do what the rest of Southeast Asia is doing, that
is you hedge your bets.

For this reason, every effort should be made to encourage the
positive behavior of China, but we should be realistic. We must sustain
our own role in Asia. We must make clear that conflict in the Taiwan
Straits remains entirely and completely unacceptable, and the U.S. will
use all necessary resources to avoid such a deplorable outcome.

We must remain fully involved. Without our involvement,
ASEAN's sophisticated hedging strategy, which | describe in my written
material, simply will not be sustainable. As long as the United States
remains fully involved, the ASEAN countries are not going to jump onto
the Chinese bandwagon.

The kind of trade interdependence that you find in Northeast Asia
between China and Japan and between Korea and Japan simply does not
exist in Southeast Asia if you bother to check the WTO figures.

Trade with China is rising rapidly, but in most instances, China is
usually the fourth or the fifth largest trading partner of most Southeast
Asian nations.

In closing, the paper outlines how sophisticated the ASEAN powers
have become at playing their cards vis-a-vis China. ASEAN expanded to
ten nations and that made no sense to a lot of us frankly, but we weren't
asked. They expanded to ten nations because they wanted a hedge, a
hedge in case China's behavior turned negative, turned back to the kind of
aggressive behavior that we witnessed in the '50s, '60s and 1970s.

ASEAN further hedged its position by enticing China into signing
the Treaty of Amity and Concord, one of the basic founding documents of
ASEAN. And finally, ASEAN always hedges by engaging the Americans,
insisting that the Americans stay engaged, and these strategies have been
guite significant and quite successful.

Now, I've made several specific proposals at the very end of my
statement. All of these amount to enhancing U.S. engagement in
Southeast Asia. To boil it down to its absolute minimum, the Secretary of
State for East Asia and the Pacific must not be allowed to become the
Assistant Secretary for Northeast Asia or the Assistant Secretary for
North Korea.

We have got to avoid a single-issue focus. North Korea is terribly
important, but we've got to get our officials out into the area much more
frequently than they are.

Secondly, we have to concentrate on soft power aspects. The
United States did not win the Cold War on nickels and dimes. We won
the war of ideas, and with regard to 9/11 and Islam in Southeast Asia,
we're losing the war of ideas, and we better get our act together.

Thank you.

[ The statement follows:]
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Prepared Statement of Dr. Karl D. Jackson
School of Advanced International Studies,
Johns Hopkins University, Washington, D.C.

When we look at China we tend to concentrate on the most recent headlines or at least the latest magjor
event, be it the East Asia Summit, China’'s accession to ASEAN's basic founding document, or China's
occupation of Mischief Reef off the Philippines. Likewise, when we appraise U.S. policy effectiveness we
tend to do it with an emphasis on short-term failings and ways in which U.S. policy might have been
optimized, particularly if informed by the omniscience of hindsight.

This morning | would like to begin by appraising where we are today in Southeast Asia from the vantage
point of four decades before discussing China's past, present, and future role in the hopefully peaceful
evolution of Southeast Asia.

In the 1960s Southeast Asia was characterized as “the Balkans of Asia” Indonesia, under President
Soekarno, was following an expansionist and nationalist foreign policy, intermittently attacking the US and
engaging in actual warfare to prevent the formation of Maaysia, 1963-66. At one point in 1965 the U.S.
Department of State thought it inevitable that Indonesia, the largest nation in Southeast Asia, would
become a communist people’srepublic in close aliance with China

As late as 1962 Singapore was thought to be a likely candidate for communist takeover. At that time
Thailand was a poor country, ruled by a hard-nosed military clique that specifically eschewed any
association with democracy, even as a distant goal. From the mid 1960s to the late 1980s, the Philippines
was ruled by President Marcos, who began as a popular democrat but ended as a remarkably corrupt and
violent autocrat. In the midst of these chronically weak societies and governments, China under Mao
played a major destructive role in Southeast Asia, intentionally destabilizing as many non-communist
governments as possible. Most Southeast Asian governments were profoundly distrustful of China because
of its manifest willingness to provide money and guns to rebel groups seeking to bring down central
governments. China's greatest success (before it turned into a failure) was its support to North Vietnam
and its southern confederates in their externally supported internal war against the South Vietnam and the
United States. Ultimately that conflict cost a million Vietnamese their lives as well as more than 50,000
Americans from my generation. Less than four years after China had backed the winning side in Vietnam,
it found itself at war with aunited Vietnam in retaliation for Vietnam’s occupation of Pol Pot’s Cambodia.

What a difference four decades can make for the role of the U.S. and for the role of China in Southeast
Asia. Indonesia since the late 1960s moved from GDP/capita of approximately $100 to in excess of $1,000
per annum, in spite of the economic crisis of the late 1990s. After having no diplomatic relations
whatsoever with China from 1967-1990, Indonesia and China now have relations that are norma and
cordial in al respects. Furthermore, effective but authoritarian rule under President Suharto has been
replaced, under President Susilo Bambang Y udohyono, by what appears to be the first government in fifty
years that is both democratic and effective. From the vantage point of American interests, the prospect of a
radical people’s democracy, after considerable bloodshed and instability, has been replaced by the largest
Islamic democracy in the world and one that by and large adopts a moderate line in both its foreign and
domestic policies. Conditions in Indonesia have obviously improved over the long term and the U.S.
policy of patient and professional long-term involvement and commitment have paid a clear dividend to the
American people.

Singapore has gone from being a dusty, radicalized port city of the British empire to being stable and more
wealthy than its former colonia ruler. Even though the system of government is at best semi-democratic,
Singapore has obviously made great strides for its people and has consistently been a dependable partner
for the United States in the region. Malaysia came into being in 1963 and was immediately confronted
with an armed assault from Indonesia. Having survived this onslaught with the assistance of the Great
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Britain, New Zealand, and Australia, Maaysia in the intervening four decades built a strong and open
economy that has posted consistently high growth rates. Although the openness of its democratic life was
constrained by the domination of Prime Minister Mahthir (1969-2003), as a nation Malaysia has been an
obvious success and has maintained good relations with the United States.

The Philippines presents a more mixed picture. It emerged from the Second World War as democratic,
English-speaking, and the second most developed country in Asia, following only Japan. Although the
Philippines is a wealthier country today than it was forty years ago, it has consistently lagged behind the
region in its growth trgjectory. Furthermore, it has displayed serious problems with governance under both
democratic and non-democratic regimes. Even though democratic elections have been a constant in
Philippine political life for a hundred years, the same old elite families continue to dominate governments
and rura aienation from oft rapacious €elite activities has led repeatedly to socia unrest and violence (the
Huk Rebellion, New People's Army (NPA) and the Islamic rebellionsin the South). At the end of the Cold
War, the democratically elected Philippine Senate declined to renew U.S. access to the military bases at
Clark Field and Subic Bay. In 1993 this led to a withdrawal of U.S. armed forces and what was perhaps a
necessary downward readjustment in the bilateral security relationship. Two events subsequently
resuscitated the U.S.-ROP security relationship: China's occupation of Mischief Reef in 1995 and the
Philippine reaction to the 9/11 attack on the World Trade Center. President Arroyo immediately offered
any assistance the Philippines could render, including access to the former bases. Although neither option
proved necessary, the gesture of aliance solidarity was greatly appreciated. The Philippines is a major
Non-NATO Ally of the United States but its internal social and political weaknesses continue to constrain
its democratic stability and its economic prosperity.

Like the Philippines, Thailand has continued to be a mutual security ally of the United States. With a per
capita income of nearly $3,000 per annum it is roughly twice as well off as the Philippines. Likewise,
Thailand's political system has evolved into a full democracy, with a series of democratically elected
parliaments. With thirty years of experience with export-led growth and with its large Sino-Thai minority,
it plunged into trade and investment in China amost as soon as China opened its doors to the outside
world. Before the Asian financia crisis in 1997, one Thai conglomerate, the C P Group was the largest
single foreign investor in China. In spite of the close security relationships with the U.S. (that led it to send
Thai troops to both Afghanistan and Irag), Thailand is generally recognized as having the closest
relationship to China among the Southeast Asian nations. By any long-term standards the Thailand story is
a great success athough the political system remains vitally dependent on the authority of its highly
respected but aging monarch.

For Vietnam, the second half of the twentieth century was dominated by warfare: 1948-54 against the
French; the subsequent war with the United States until 1972; the triumph over South Vietnam, 1972-75;
the unsuccessful invasion and occupation of Cambodia, 1978-90, and a six week border war and an
extended period of low level conflict with China that continued for ten years after 1979. In combination
with a quite substantial post revolutionary out-migration (1975-1985), ill-considered economic policies
brought the country to a decision point in 1986 when it adopted doi moi, a set of economic reforms that
have led to substantial a rapid growth over the past twenty years. By 1990, Vietnam had withdrawn its
troops from neighboring Cambodia, whose occupation had completely isolated Vietham diplomatically
from 1978-91. The Paris Peace Agreement of 1991 and the subsequent U.N. supervised elections in
Cambodia in 1993 led to the re-emergence of Vietham as a normal nation, a country that could expect to
trade and interact with everyone including former adversaries such as the U.S. and China.

The conclusion to be drawn from this brief circuit of Southeast Asiaisthat U.S. interests over the past 40
years have faired remarkably well in Indonesia, Singapore, Malaysia and Thailand and less well, but not
disastrously, in the Philippines. Even in Vietnam there has been a recent flowering of relations between
former enemies. All of the Southeast Asian states, with the exception of Burma, are stronger states and
more capable of governing their territories and delivering services to their people. The remarkable thing is
that many of these successes were accomplished in spite of the direct opposition of Chinain the early years
and this leads me to be optimistic that American interests, as well as the interests of the more open societies
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of Southeast Asia, can be protected quite adequately now that China has become a more positive and more
powerful competitive force, strategically, economically, and diplomatically.

Southeast Asiaand the China Market

The growth of intra-Asian trade in the1980s and mid 1990s resulted from the rapid rise of Chinaand
ASEAN, the continuing expansion of Korea, and Japan’s stature as the world second largest economy.
China continued its rapid economic ascent in the 1990s while Japan entered a 15-year-long recession in
1990 and the remaining Asian economies were caught up in the Asian financia crisis of 1997-98. China’'s
continuing advance in world trade has meant that trade with Southeast Asia rapidly expanded, albeit from a
low base, in the opening decade of the new century.

Does this mean that China has become as important for the ASEAN countries as it has for Korea and
Japan? In 2004 Japan was China' s largest source of imports, and China was the largest market for Korean
exports. Nothing like comparable statistics exist in Southeast Asia, even though trade with Chinais
growing rapidly. According to WTO statistics Indonesia, Malaysia, Singapore, the Philippines, and
Thailand all have substantially greater trade interdependence with the U.S. than they do with China. In
many ways Thailand under Prime Minister Thaksin has been the most vocal advocate of increasing trade
relations with China but in 2004 Chinawas only the fifth largest market for Thailand’ s exports while China
was the fourth largest source of Thailand'simports. Vietnam differs from the rest of ASEAN. Having a
common border, Chinais the largest source of Vietnam’simports and the fourth largest destination for
Vietnamese exports.

One of the downsides of the rise of China and the Asian Financia crisis of 1997-98 is that China continues
to peg the RMB in anarrow band that makes investing in Chinavery cheap for American firms and makes
Chind s exports quite competitive. In contrast, the ASEAN countries by and large have floated their
currenciesin 1997-98, allowing values to be determined by supply and demand rather than by government
fiat. Thispolicy change on the part of Southeast Asia has made their exports less competitive in
relationship to China and made China a more favorable destination for foreign direct investment, especially
in manufacturing. Inthe ASEAN countries, the pegged exchange rates of the 1980s and 1990s had led to a
vast misallocation of investments, supplying the structural cause of the crash of '97. No onein ASEAN
wants to repeat this experience. The $64,000 question of Asian economicsis, “How long can China
maintain its current peg and closed capital account?’ In my opinion, Chinawill not loosen the peg
significantly or open its capital account until it isforced to by domestic economic developments.

ASEAN Diplomacy: Hedging Strategy in an Uncertain Region

During the forty-year period from the late 1960s to the present, the countries of Southeast Asia developed a
regional association that has been remarkably effective in some ways and utterly impotent in others. When
it was founded in 1967 it was supposed to foster social and economic integration. In its first years it did
little more than increase the interaction among formerly separate and potentially hostile post-colonial elites.
Asatrading organization it remained ineffective. Its single greatest achievement was the agreement among
its founding members to forgo the use of force among member states and to cease interfering in the internal
affairs of the associated states. In effect, this froze the borders among members and brought to an end the
possibility of open conflict among members.

When Vietnam invaded Cambodiain late 1978, ASEAN began to act like a security community, that is, the
association banded together to oppose Vietham's occupation of Cambodia. China provided military
supplies; ASEAN organized the opposition in the U.N.; Thailand acted as a conduit for Chinese weapons,
and the U.S. provided basic diplomatic and political support. At the time many academics said time was on
the side of Vietham in Cambodia and that Vietham would never be forced to leave, but the persistence of
the ASEAN organized opposition and the collapse of the Soviet Union made possible the historic turn-
about that was then memorialized in the Paris Peace Agreements of 1991.
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After having forced Vietnam out, ASEAN almost immediately expanded to include its former adversaries.
This action tells a great deal about the ASEAN’s unspoken modus operandi with regard to past and
potential opponents. By drawing former adversaries into ASEAN, the founding members assumed that
membership would resolve fundamental security problems. Until the original five countries formed
ASEAN, there were serious security problems among them. ASEAN in fact became the gilded cage by
which Indonesian expansionism was contained. Admitting Vietnam, and later Laos, Cambodia, and
Burma, was costly to organizational effectiveness. Expansion meant genuine dilution of the capacity to act
on matters such as the environmental haze, the financial crisis, and Timor. Why was ASEAN willing to
expand and court therefore what was almost organizational dysfunctionality? First, creating the ASEAN 10
ended the security problems of the mainland Southeast Asian countries. All members, particularly
Vietnam, are now committed to non-use of force and non-interference in the internal affairs of other
members. This is a far cry from the period immediately after April 1975 when cocktail party chatter
concentrated on just how long it would take the Vietnamese with 1,200 tanks to reach the outskirts of
Bangkok. ASEAN assumes that it has relegated such grim scenarios to the dustbin of history and that
under foreseeable circumstances ASEAN has brought an end to international war at least among the
member nations. Second, expanding ASEAN to 10 members created a diplomatic barrier to any potential
aggressive moves by China in SEA. Obviously ASEAN cannot stop China militarily; instead ASEAN
assumes that if there is a blatant act of aggression, the ten countries can band together to oppose it in the
way they successfully opposed Vietnamese expansionism in Cambodia.

One of the most important functions of ASEAN is always unstated, its security motivations. At the height
of ASEAN's orchestration of the guerrilla war to force Vietham to withdraw from Cambodia, its foreign
ministries routinely refused to confirm the obvious facts of their interference inside Cambodia. For similar
reasons, no one should expect ASEAN today to articulate its three-way hedge with regard to China. All
ASEAN foreign ministries continually state they are positive the relationship with Chinawill be peaceful in
the 21% century (precisely what it was not in the 1950s, 1960s, 1970s, and 1980s) However, ASEAN
expanded to ten members as a long-term hedge to reduce its risks, on the off-chance that China again
became aggressive toward Southeast Asia. In a second hedge, ASEAN welcomed China’'s willingness to
sign the Treaty of Amity and Concord, even though it does not guarantee non-aggression by China and
leaves unresolved territoria disputes in the South China Sea. In a third hedge, ASEAN members have
continued to urge the U.S. to remain economically, militarily, and politically involved in Southeast Asia.
The unarticulated assumption followed by ASEAN diplomats is that no single bi-lateral relationship can
ensure security but that multiple relations, including partially contradictory ones, will build a sufficiently
dense diplomatic web to ensure ASEAN security in the event that @) China turns out to be a responsible
stakeholder or b) that Chinaturns aggressive. Hedging involves making astute future investments to reduce
risks in the face of unpredictable eventualities, and the Southeast Asian nations have played this game
exceedingly well for forty years.

The East Asian summit of 2005 provides an interesting window on ASEAN’s hedging behavior toward
China. Theideaof an exclusively Asian summit (excluding Australia, New Zealand, and the United States)
was first broached in 1991 by Prime Minister Mahathir. The combined opposition of the U.S. and Japan,
as well as China's reluctance at that time to participate in multilateral undertakings, lead to the demise of
the East Asia Economic Caucus. In the wake of the Asian financial crisis and changes in China's
willingness to participate in multilateral diplomacy, ASEAN+3 was established including currency swap
arrangements, called the Chiang Mai Initiative.

Whether the Chiang Mai Initiative would be effective in anew currency crisis was far less important than
the fact that for practically the first time Asian countries were working together to create concrete
economic agreements without the involvement of the U.S., Australia, or New Zealand. ASEAN+3 decided
in 2004 to hold an East Asia Summit in 2005, and China and Malaysiatook the lead in putting forward this
unique arrangement. In the run up to the Kuala Lumpur EAS, it became clear that Indonesia, the
Philippines and Singapore realized that such an organization would showcase the influence of Chinaand
decrease substantially the influence of ASEAN. Behind the scenes negotiation resulted in widening the
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EASto include India, Australia, and New Zealand (to the consternation of former Prime Minister Mahathir)
and over the muted objections of China.

The December 2005 Kuala Lumpur meeting of EAS was marked as much by discord as amity, particularly
between Japan and China, and the non-participation of the United States appeared to be less important than
the growing tensions between China and Japan and the unwillingness of important elements of ASEAN to
follow Beijing'slead. Thusastory designed to illustrate the rise of China ended up underlining the ability
of ASEAN to utilize outside powers (India, New Zealand, and Austraia) to frustrate Beijing. Rather than
proving China’s predominance, the EAS provided another example of ASEAN hedging behavior.

American Policy and the Future of Southeast Asia

It isclear that Southeast Asia has thus far accommodated the rise of China quite well, and rather than being
drawn totally into China’s economic and security orbit, Southeast Asian nations continue to maintain
balanced economic relationships with non-Chinese markets while continuing to play a sophisticated
diplomatic game that hedges the rise of Chinawith the continued presence of the United States, the on-
going importance of Japan, and the rise of India. Although the future remains uncertain, the current status
quio (if it could be maintained) is quite comfortable for the United States.

The problem is that thisis “not your father’'s China.” China, for the first time in severa hundred yearsis
conducting its diplomacy in a highly sophisticated manner. Expectations had been so low for so long, that
when China responded positively to the Thai currency crisisit reaped nearly infinite accolades (while never
being required to deliver on its promised $1 billion in financial support). Japan and the Untied States are
expected to respond rapidly and responsibly and sometimes are given scant credit when they do. In the
context of Asian financia crisis Japan supplied over $70 bhillion in financial backing, the US effort
amounted approximated $15 billion, and China offered $1 billion. Who got the credit? Answer: China.
Expectations rule, in international as well as domestic politics!

Until the last 5-10 years China’ s leaders and diplomats appeared to Southeast Asians to laud the superiority
of the Middle Kingdom. Furthermore China had along past to live down concerning armed intervention on
the side of insurgents. Today, the U.S. faces a much more skilled and competitive Chinese diplomatic
corps, and yet the U.S. is perceived as giving short shrift to Asia (with the exception of North Korea).
Chinatoday is no longer perceived as part of the problem; in fact, Chinais perceived as part of the solution
for Asia’s economic challenges in the 21% century.

China has begun to treat Southeast Asia seriously. In contrast, ever since 1975 Southeast Asia has been
treated as an after thought. With the exception of the Vietnam War, most of Washington’s policy attention,
during and after the Cold War, has focused on Northeast Asia. This has been true in Republican as well as
Democratic administrations. The question is whether this tendency to ignore Southeast Asia remains a
sustainable strategy? China's relative military and economic importance to Southeast Asia is rapidly
growing, and a healthy U.S. policy should adjust itself to increased competition. This can and should be
done without antagonizing China.

What concrete steps might be taken?

o High-level U.S. officias should travel more frequently to Southeast Asia. If the Secretary of State
cannot go to the ASEAN meeting in agiven year, the Secretary of the Treasury should. However,
ASEAN must play its part. For too long ASEAN Post Ministerial Meetings have been known
primarily for funny shirts and silly songs. Focusing Post Ministerial Meeting on FTASs and on
touchy subjects, from Timor to terrorism, would help to rekindle Washington's attention. ASEAN
must alter the quality of its dialogue if it wants to be taken serioudly.
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e Middlelevel U.S. officias from State, DoD, and Treasury should travel more constantly to South
and to Southeast Asia rather than just to Northeast Asia. Personal relationships remain the coin of
the diplomatic realm in Asia. Time invested in frequent and regular consultations in Asia can
become invaluablein time of crisis.

e More emphasis should be placed on soft power. Since the end of the Cold War there has been a
precipitous decline in U.S. government support for training Southeast Asian students at the
advanced level in the U.S. In contrast the number of opportunities for Southeast Asiansto trainin
China has greatly increased. Thisis the kind of peaceful competition to which the United States
should return, if it is serious about maintaining its position in Southeast Asia.

o Mgor reversasto the stability and prosperity of Asia and the Pacific become probable in the event
of armed conflict over Taiwan or an uncontrolled legitimacy crisis within China itself. Judicious
and balanced firmness toward the authorities in both Taipei and Beijing should be sufficient to
preclude miscal culation by either party.

e |In contrast, a legitimacy crisis on the Mainland could be precipitated by a system wide banking
crisis. In the last severa decades Sweden, the U.S., Japan, Korea, Indonesia, Thailand, Malaysia,
and the Philippines have al faced system threatening banking crises. At present the Chinese
banking system probably contains a greater proportion of bad loans than any banking system has
ever successfully contained. The laws of financial gravity will eventualy apply to China.
Officials of the Federal Reserve and Treasury should provide their best offices to the Central Bank
and other financial officials in China because it isin the interests of everyone to avoid ‘the mother
of all banking crises.” Means should be found to train an extensive number of Chinese officiasin
U.S. banks, at the Fed, in the Treasury, and at the IMF before the crisis becomes acute.

Not one of the above policy suggestions involves a major increase in annual expenditures. What they
require are qualities far more rare than gold: the ability to anticipate crises and a willingness to invest time
and resources wisely before a crisis begins.

Panel V: Discussion, Questions and Answers

HEARING COCHAIR BLUMENTHAL: Thank you very much,
Professor Jackson. | would say that was probably an A minus or so.

DR. JACKSON: You haven't heard about retroactive removal of
degree.

HEARING COCHAIR BLUMENTHAL: Anyway, thank you very
much to all of you. | have a question for each of you. Professor Jackson,
since you mentioned the issue of surprises, also as a former DoD official,
where would you now be telling the department and others to be watching
most carefully in the area of Chinese surprises? | know you said it's very
hard to predict, but--

DR. JACKSON: | think the logical place to look is the Taiwan
Straits because of the fact that you have on one side of the Straits in
Taiwan domestic politics driving in the direction of confrontation with
China. On the other side of the Straits, on the mainland, you always have
a reservoir of hypernationalism that you can activate by simply charging
that China has been shamed and foreigners are trying to dominate China
and trying to violate China.
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These two forces are obviously on a collision course. And therefore
U.S. policy must find a way to cool both these forces down when they
tend to bubble up from time to time. In the short term, on a daily basis
you may find that this is not a problem. Various people in charge of
cross-Straits relations are about to go to Taipei. | saw in the newspaper
this morning. But this is a long-term trend line we have to look at, and
we have to watch out for that problem because its explosion would bring
to an end prosperity in Asia and the Pacific and throw everything that we
have collectively said into a cocked hat.

HEARING COCHAIR BLUMENTHAL: Thank you. For Admiral
McDevitt and Dr. Sutter, Admiral McDevitt, on the issue of Japan, one
sees many more stirrings now about concerns about needing different
kinds of military capabilities, offensive strike capabilities, even possibly
the nuclear taboo may be broken. Do you see that as a process that's sort
of ongoing? Is that the trend line in Japan right now? Is there something
we ought to be doing about that? Is there something we ought to not be
doing about that?

REAR ADMIRAL McDEVITT: The U.S. policy since the beginning
of the Bush administration is captured in the Armitage-Nye report, it has
been to encourage Japan to become more normal in terms of its ability to
use all of the tools of diplomacy which would include becoming more
proactive in the security realm, more proactive in terms of using the
military instruments to contribute regional stability.

So in that regard, the U.S. has been encouraging these trends that
you talked about in Japan. | don't think we're encouraging them to think
about nuclear weapons, however. In fact, one of the big issues will
continue to be the Japanese belief that the U.S. nuclear umbrella remains
valid? The rivalry with China, just accentuates this issue. That's going to
be a big issue that the U.S. and Japan has to be spend a lot of time on
bilateral discussions talking about. I'm not sure that's happened yet.

On the one hand, I'm sympathetic with the Japanese desire to have
an offensive capability to go reach out and touch North Korea's missile
launching facilities. On the other hand, | think that that probably would
not be helpful. The U.S. has this capability. If Japan did this it would
suboptimize the capabilities they bring to this alliance.

| would much rather see the Japanese reinvesting more in anti-
submarine warfare and supporting areas that they have traditionally been
good at. Not only is this a strength, it would also keep them focused on
what you would call traditionally defensive-oriented military capabilities.

There is no point in getting the rest of Asia even more spooled up
about Japan by encouraging them to buy what are clearly offensive

systems.
HEARING COCHAIR BLUMENTHAL: Thank you. Dr. Sutter, you
mentioned talking about Chinese weaknesses. | wonder if you in your

many consultations across Asia, you've ever encountered a fear that
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actually this may not be going towards a rich and strong China, but
actually all the economic problems will lead to a weak and collapsing
China? And whether that is a fear? It's something we don't look at very
much back here in Washington, but is that something that is more salient
in the capitals of Asia that you've been to?

DR. SUTTER: Thank you for your question. | think it's in decline.
| think it was very salient in places like Japan. In 2002-2003 touring
Japan, doing these talks and talking to a whole bunch of people--this
involved a cross section of business leaders and government officials and
so forth--there was a lot of concern about China's fragility. That's over in
Japan.

My last visit, they were much more focused on China as a danger.
More than anyone else in the region, Japan is very focused on China as a
rival, determined to dominate Asia in a way that would put Japan in a
subservient position. And so they're very concerned about this. They're
not talking about China's weaknesses and fragility.

If you probe, it will come up. But you have to probe. So the story
is very much the image of Chinais a very strong image, of arising China.
That's just about everywhere you see that, everywhere I've been that you
see that, and you don't find the collapse of China idea being raised very
prominently at all, whereas it was prominent in Japan several years ago.

HEARING COCHAIR BLUMENTHAL: Dr. Jackson, did you have a
point on that?

DR. JACKSON: What I'm struck by is almost the last people to
know they're going to have a banking crisis are the people who live in a
particular country. The Swedes had one; we had one; the Japanese had
one; the Thais had one; the Indonesians had one. And talk to the stock
analysts or the bond dealers the day before each of these crises broke out,
and they would say no problem.

Ernst & Young published or tried to publish something a few weeks
ago that said that the size of the nonperforming loan portfolio of the
Chinese banking system was roughly equivalent to the size of China's
foreign reserves. This was then suppressed at the demand of the Chinese
government which lends a certain credibility to it, or at least thisis as |
have heard the story, and perhaps other members of the Commission have
better information on this, but what we are facing in China is somewhere
someday somehow maybe the mother of all banking crises, and | think it's
in the best interest of the United States to train as many Chinese bankers
as we possibly can, get them to the Treasury, get them to the Fed, et
cetera, simply because we don't want to see total chaos on the Chinese
mainland.

HEARING COCHAIR BLUMENTHAL: Go ahead, Admiral
McDevitt.

REAR ADMIRAL McDEVITT: Just quickly on the issue of surprise
that you asked Karl about earlier, two quick ones. First of all, we need to
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be conscious of the possibility of waking up one morning and finding out
that the “cousins across the Straits” had cut a deal. | think we need very
seriously to keep that in the back of our mind, that “the family” could
really get together and solve this problem. | would think that would be a
happy surprise because it removes the prospect of conflict, but it would be
a surprise nonetheless.

The second one has to do with the project we've been running. We
did a tabletop exercise on confrontation in the East China Sea. We were
all surprised by the intensity of the reaction by both sides to an incident.
For example, following a collision of two warships in the vicinity of
Japanese and Chinese oil claims the Japanese pushed back a lot harder
than the Chinese side expected. That could be a big surprise, both in
Beijing and in Washington. Not only did the Japanese push back a lot
harder while the U.S. was trying to solve the problem, Tokyo was
expecting us to chime in on their side. So that's another area of surprise.

HEARING COCHAIR BLUMENTHAL: Thank you. We had
Chairman Wortzel and then Commissioner Wessel.

CHAIRMAN WORTZEL: We appreciate all of you being here.
Thank you very much for the testimony. On Indonesia, almost exactly a
year ago, on August 1, 2005, the Financial Times reported that according
to the Indonesian Defense Minister, by 2007, military relations between
Indonesia and China will make up 40 percent of the content of bilateral
relations between the two countries. —According to say an Indian
Defense journal and other reports the Indonesians and the Chinese are
talking about different forms of base use and port access.

The Financial Times has stories of Norinco, China's Northern
Industries Corporation, and the Indonesian military working on short-
range ship-to-ship surface-launched cruise missiles, anti-ship cruise
missiles. Given these reports, I'd ask Dr. Jackson and Admiral McDevitt
to talk a little bit more about the potential for the growth of Sino-
Indonesian military relations. Also, given the earlier problems between
Indonesia and China and the Indonesian Communist Party, what are the
limits of Sino-Indonesian cooperation?

| would also appreciate it if any of you would comment on the irony
of the fact that the two U.S. allies in Southeast Asia, Thailand and the
Philippines, have the largest security assistance relationships with China.
The Philippines is sending five officers to China's National Defense
University for education, and a good part of Thai military ground
equipment and naval equipment comes out of the Chinese.

DR. JACKSON: If we could begin with Juwono Sudarsono's
statement of a year ago. Juwono is a very smart and articulate man, and
my guess is that any smart articulate Defense Minister of Indonesia, if
you wanted to encourage the Americans to open up the relationship with
Indonesia, might find a way to say a good word or two about his Chinese
brethren. Reminds me of Winston Churchill saying in relation to Soviet
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Russia that if he could convince the Soviets to go to war with Hitler, he
might find a way to say a good word about them in the houses of
Parliament.

Secondly, with regard to bases, the possibility of Chinese bases in
Indonesia, never say never, but I'd bet my house on that not happening.
And | don't have many houses to bet.

There is one consistent policy that has informed the Sukarno
government, the Suharto government and every Indonesian government,
that is Indonesia's independence and non-alignment, and if that is
fractured in order to get a couple of Chinese cruise missiles, | would
really be absolutely bowled over.

With regard to now Thailand and the Philippines, every one of the
countries that is sophisticated in Southeast Asia is playing a hedging
strategy, and | think this is part of it. The Chinese for the first time in
living memory have some goods to hand out, and Thailand and the
Philippines are more than willing to accept some of them.

However, | would note for the record that Thailand sent troops to
Afghanistan and troops to Iraq, and so that seems to have fulfilled my
definition of what an ally would do in a war situation. The Philippines
sent some people also to Irag, but then the exit was a little bit on the
clumsy side, shall we say.

Thank you.

REAR ADMIRAL McDEVITT: Indonesia-Chinese relations, TNI-
PLA relations, first thing which comes to mind is we're late returning to
the game. From the mid-'90s, we ceded the field to first the Australians,
which we were happy to cede it to, then the Indians, and the fact that the
Chinese are now there shouldn't be a surprise to us. The Indonesians
could not turn to the United States because of congressional limits on
helping. They are way behind the power curve because former President
Habibi saddled them with 50 odd East German ships that nobody could
maintain, that are sitting there rusting at the pier right now.

So | think that they're literally in the mode of any port in the storm
—Now the one thing about the Chinese that they do around the world—
they’'re doing it in Africa as well as in Southeast Asia--friendship prices
and no strings attached. And that makes it a very attractive way to get
new equipment. It's certainly better than what they have. So I'm with
Karl, | don't think the Indonesians are going to throw their lots with the
Chinese nor would | expect to see some sort of a Chinese “place,” or base,
in Indonesia.

Again, | agree, Thailand and the Philippines, both the hedging, and
again friendship prices/no strings attached would make PRC equipment
attractive, it shouldn't surprise us, | think the Filipinos and the Thais both
count very strongly on their relationship with the U.S. as a hedge against
China.

CHAIRMAN WORTZEL: Bob?
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DR. SUTTER: Just to reinforce, | agree with the hedging strategy
completely. | haven't followed the military transfers. 1 do try to follow
the foreign aid of China. This is very small. China doesn't give money
and yet it gets an awful lot of publicity, and so when you look at it, you
get very excited because you say, oh, my goodness, the Chinese are doing
this and doing that, but when you measure it and see exactly what they're
doing, it doesn't usually amount to very much.

In this hedging strategy that these governments are taking, we have
to get used to this in the United States, and my argument would be we're
not in a bad position to deal with this situation. But they're going to be
constructive in their interactions. These governments of Asia are going to
be constructive in their interaction with China, but they don't want to
come under Chinese dominance. They don't want to come under Chinese
sway. As China rises in importance, they're going to cooperate where
they can with the Chinese, but at the same time, they're going to work
very hard to make sure that their independence is secure because they
really don't trust China.

CHAIRMAN WORTZEL: | take it, however, that at least two of
you would suggest that the United States needs to find better ways to
work with the Indonesian armed forces, and alternative means to address
our human rights concerns in Indonesia?

REAR ADMIRAL McDEVITT: I've been singing that song since
the mid-'90s. Absolutely, we need to address those issues, but we ought
to address them in a way that doesn't automatically mean we cut off their
water entirely and can't have the senior officer relationships. All of that
pays dividends over the long haul.

DR. JACKSON: The policy we adopted in the early '90s was so
counterproductive to U.S.-Indonesian relations that it's almost hard to
believe that rational policymakers would have enacted it.

We are in a situation now where there is the last IMET trained
officer of any significance in the Indonesian Army about to retire. How
many connections do you think we have the army of the fourth largest
nation in the world?

Now, there are terrible human rights violations that have taken
place in Indonesia and these cannot be excused, but we should not make
policy with a sledgehammer. We should try the scalpel every once in
awhile.

CHAIRMAN WORTZEL: I'm sure lI've sufficiently baited my
cochairman that this discussion will continue.

COMMISSION VICE CHAIR BARTHOLOMEW: He baits me at
every opportunity on this issue.

HEARING COCHAIR BLUMENTHAL: Commissioner Wessel.

COMMISSIONER WESSEL: I'm glad I'll leave the IMET and other
guestions to Commissioner Bartholomew and let her adjudicate all these
issues and save my time.
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Much of the focus here on China and, in fact, on unfortunately the
region, is around the economic issue, and there are many who are pointing
out that we should not be concerned about the economic rise of China
because it is occurring at the expense of othersin the region. And I'd like
all of your responses to that because | think in part not only does it sell
the other nations in the region short, but doesn't recognize the synergy
and the increased economic interdependence among those countries with
China, and that the region as a whole needs much more attention and not
seek to do this, if you will, put each of the countries in a separate inbox,
but rather deal with our relations with them not just one-on-one, but look
at the region much more importantly as demanding more attention and
prominence here on the policy debate.

Can each of you respond to that?

DR. SUTTER: 1'd like to say something about China's economic
importance, if | could. | think this has been somewhat exaggerated, and |
think because people focus on trade, trade numbers, and more than half of
China's trade, as you know, is processing trade. The commodity goes
back across the border several times. It's counted each time it crosses the
border. There's double and triple counting all the time with Chinese trade
figures.

As a result, most of the time, these kinds of products are finalized
in China. When they are finalized in China, the value that's added in
China is relatively small, and so this integrated Asian network that we're
talking about relies very heavily, since it's an export-oriented economy,
on the consumers in the United States and in the European Union.

So Chinaisreally not yet a trade power. It's a trading country. It's
a very big trading country, but it's not really a trading power because it's
so dependent on these consumers in other parts of the world. And the
government officials in Asia understand this. They understand that their
interaction with China is very much in line with the need for keeping the
U.S. market open. The U.S. market is very important for them in this
regard.

A second point | would emphasize is investment. You hear an
awful lot about Chinese investment, how important this Chinese
investment is, and yet you look at the figures of Chinese investment, the
official figures of Chinese investment are very, very small. Last year, the
official figure for the whole world was $6.9 billion left China.

The previous year it was $3.4 billion for investment throughout the
whole world and so this doesn't compensate for the investment that the
Asian governments put into China. So this is sort of a net negative to
some degree. The entrepreneurs of Asian countries make money because
they invest in China; they can't compete head to head with China. They
become part of these networks that export to the United States and the
European Union. They're doing fine, but their workers can't go to China,
and they suffer as a result.
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So it's a very mixed picture, and investment into Southeast Asian
and other countries is less than it would be otherwise. Their investment
goes to China, not the other way around, and China does not compensate
in this regard.

One final point in this regard, Chinese foreign assistance--this is a
state secret--it's very hard to get this information precisely, but what you
can put together shows that this doesn't compensate at all for the loss that
the Southeast Asian and other governments face as a result of economic
competition for China.

So | just wanted to point out that the economic area is the area
where China has the greatest influence in Asia and yet there are some
exaggerations and there are some weaknesses in this area as far as China's
importance is concerned, and | think it does underline the fundamental
importance of the open U.S. market and the open European market to
these kinds of commodities.

COMMISSIONER WESSEL: | Understand. But just to follow up
before the others respond, the synergies, and while one could look at
textiles, and there certainly has been some displacement there, if you
disaggregate the data, you would find that the region as a whole has
expanded its trade relationships and power vis-a-vis the world economy
which is a good thing. Isthat correct?

DR. SUTTER: Yes, sir.

COMMISSIONER WESSEL: Okay. Please.

REAR ADMIRAL McDEVITT: Very briefly, I'm a historian by
education, but it seems to me that in terms of being nonchalant about
China's economic rise, that's official U.S. policy because the premise is
that as China develops economically, it will eventually lead to political
reform. Now whether that's true or not, that’'s the assumption that
administrations since Bush have used to rationalize Most Favored Nation
and PNTR for China, and the same argument was made in favor of China
joining the WTO.

The Japanese that | interact with think that it was their access to the
China market and the fact that China was able to buy Japanese exports
that it has eventually turned around the Japanese economic malaise over
the decade of the '90s. So they believe they understand that they're very
beholden to the China market for helping turn them around. 1| think the
South Koreans also believe that their increasing investments in trade with
Chinais a key engine of their continued growth.

DR. JACKSON: My only comment would be that regardless of what
most economists will tell you, having a pegged renminbi pegged at its
level does hurt the rest of Southeast Asia, and it hurts it not only in terms
of day-to-day trade, but it makes it incredibly cheap for Americans or
Europeans to invest in China and more expensive for them to invest in
Southeast Asia, and lo and behold, if you look at the figures for investing
in Southeast Asia over the last ten years as opposed to investing in China,
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there's been a substantial shift.

Now that doesn't mean there's no investment in Southeast Asia, but
there has been a substantial shift and part of it has to do with pegging the
renminbi on one hand and having the other currencies in Southeast Asia
float. Now what's going to change Chinese behavior, | would contend
nothing that we say in this room and nothing that is said in this building.

Instead, Chinese behavior will change when there are certain
domestic economic events that lead China to want to widen the band
substantially in order to dampen the possibility of inflation and
overheating.

HEARING COCHAIR BLUMENTHAL: Thank you. Chairman
Bartholomew.

COMMISSION VICE CHAIR BARTHOLOMEW: Thank you. It'sa
good thing we have a little bit of time. | would say | could probably use
my entire five minutes in responding to some of the issues that have been
raised here.

One, because Chairman Wortzel loves to tweak me on the
Indonesian IMET. I'm just simply going to say that the concerns had
always been about who was being trained, what they were being trained to
do, and what they were doing with that training, and a concern or a belief
on the part of the American people that their taxpayer dollars should not,
for example, be going to sniper training for Kopasis when that training
was turned on to the Indonesian citizens. | think we'll probably continue
to disagree on that issue, but | felt a need to say that.

Dr. Sutter, I'm interested in your comment about the Chinese
needing access to markets and obviously that's the case, but we've yet to
see that the Chinese concern about keeping access to the U.S. market has
influenced its behavior at all, in terms of addressing any of the issues of
concerns that we've raised with them.

I'd be interested in your comments or thoughts on that. 1 think
some of it is reluctance or a resistance on the part of policymakers here to
use that as leverage. Of course, that was what was behind the MFN
debate. So that's one issue.

On a bigger issue, | find myself today questioning a lot of our use
of terminology. | did that with Secretary Christensen. I'd ask all of you
how do you define dominance? What is it that we are talking about when
we're talking about dominance because if China can manipulate or
influence the actions of other governments through the use of economics,
through business deals, we're seeing that some with the Australians and
all of the Chinese purchases of natural resources, is that a dominance of
sort?

Is this dominance that we are talking about or using as a term of art
dominance that's sort of a zero-sum game, dominance vis-a-vis us in the
region, or is it dominance or power to influence what governments are
doing?
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Then one more question. Dr. Jackson, since you mentioned concern
about what's going on with Islamic fundamentalist movements in
Southeast Asia, | wondered if there are any thoughts on how China might
or might not be positioning itself vis-a-vis those movements we heard in
our previous panel about the Uyghurs? There's been some interest, of
course, in what's going on with Muslims in China. So it's a lot of issues
to cover, but I'd appreciate any comments. Dr. Sutter, let's start with you.

DR. SUTTER: You want me to start on Chinese behavior toward
the United States.

COMMISSION VICE CHAIR BARTHOLOMEW: Yes.

DR. SUTTER: 1 think that's very fruitful. If you look at China's
policy broadly and then China's policy in Asia, you see several phases.
And where the importance of the United States comes into play is in
various places, but in the mid-'90s, the Chinese had this good neighbor
policy with all sorts of countries in Asia, but not the United States.

They were very much against the United States and its alliance
structures in Asia, strongly criticized this. This went on for five years,
and ranting against this every chance they got, and they recognized it
didn't work. It didn't work for their interests in Asia. The governments
of Asia didn't want to choose and, parenthetically, thisis why Chinaisin
a really bad spot in its relationship with Japan, because it's forcing Asian
governments to choose with Japan, and they don't want to do that either,
and it will fail.

But the point is it failed then, and by 2001--Admiral McDevitt
mentioned 9/11--this happened before 9/11, the Chinese came to terms
with the U.S. dominance. They came to terms with the United States, and
they said we've got to be nice to America. We've got to be nice not only
to the countries in Asia, but America too. Even George W. Bush, we’ve
got to be nice to him, and this led ultimately to the peaceful rise
approach, which came in December of 2003.

Now what's the foundation of this? A good deal of it is this
importance of the American market. What this means is what they don't
do. I'm not saying what they will do. What the U.S. is asking them to do
on human rights and other issues is too sensitive for them to do. But what
they don't do is be aggressive. What they don't do is be assertive. What
they don't do is try to get in the way of a lot of things. If they do it, they
do it very quietly, and so their behavior, | think, underlines this point,
and so therefore the importance of the United States to them is something
they basically have accepted.

They live in a world that's dominated by the United States and they
recognize going up against that frontally won't work, and so they have
stopped, and for a whole range of reasons. Now, how long this lasts, I
don't know, but it's lasted up to this point.

And then, on dominance, when | was in the intelligence business,
we would define it this way: the Chinese would have the ability to veto
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any decision by a government in Asia or by the United States that they
felt would affect their interests in a strong way. They would have veto
power and that's dominance where you can just make--now whether you
do it passively or whether you do it aggressively is a different story, but
that means nobody does anything against China's interests. Nobody does
anything against China's interests, period. That's dominance.

DR. JACKSON: If I could pick up on the dominance question. An
illustration of the absence of Chinese dominance was provided by the East
Asia Summit exercise in 2004 and 2005. China and Malaysia pushed
Mahatir's dream of the East Asia caucus that he started in 1981 and the
initial reaction of ASEAN Plus Three was, yes, thisis a good idea to have
such a meeting, and then the fine points of how to arrange the meeting.

Pretty soon the Indonesians, the Singaporeans and the Filipinos said
from within ASEAN no, the meeting has to include some other people. It
has to include the Indians, the Australians, and the New Zealanders. Lo
and behold, China's ability to dominate the meeting evaporated with that.
China quietly opposed all three of those powers being invited to the
meeting and, lo and behold, the meeting took place, and the meeting was
completely incapable of reaching any significant agreements.

The only significant thing that happened there was that the Chinese
representative used the Japanese representative's ballpoint pin without
having permission--he did not however agree to have a bilateral meeting
with him.

This is not exactly amity. Even by international diplomatic
standards, this was a busted meeting, and it was something China wanted.
ASEAN saw what the game was. ASEAN very quietly pulled the rug out
from underneath them. That's not dominance.

REAR ADMIRAL McDEVITT: On the issue of dominance, my
definition would be governments do what they don't want to do or don't do
what they would prefer to do. | think talking about dominance of China
and Asiais probably not an accurate way to characterize it.

| think there is a reality of Chinese power both military and
economic and increasingly political that's a reality of life. We also need
to keep in mind that the Asians, the Vietnamese, for example, are
painfully aware that China has a history of using the PLA to teach
lessons, and so, for example, they taught Vietnam a lesson in '78 even
though tactically they were roughly handled. The bottom line is that
Vietnam learned a lesson, and as a classic example of that, consider that
Admiral Fallon, Commander of Pacific Command, was just recently in
Vietnam, and wanted to try to move U.S.-Vietnamese military-to-military
engagement down the road just a little bit beyond just a few ship visits.
The Vietnamese politely and without offense essentially said, no, we don't
think we want to go there yet.

They're very conscious of making sure that Beijing does not
perceive Vietnam as being somehow caught up in a U.S. containment
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strategy against China.

HEARING COCHAIR BLUMENTHAL: Thank you. Commissioner
Donnelly.

COMMISSIONER DONNELLY: This has all been very interesting
testimony. In fact, our hearings today and tomorrow are about what it
would mean for China to be a responsible stakeholder, and what I'm
taking from the collective testimony is, at least in East Asia, they are
pretty close to being there. There's not nearly as much to worry about as
there might be in some other places, the level of hedging talk, which is
after all the word that the U.S. government has now authorized us to use
vis-a-vis China.

So it leads me to the question: isn't it better to hedge together than
to hedge alone? We may not be in the business of containing Chinain the
very same way that we tried to contain the Soviet Union, but one of the
strategic advantages that China inherently has in the situation is the
potential ability to sort of pick up, divide and if not dominate, then divide
and advance its interests.

American policy seems by its bilateral nature to facilitate the
Chinese approach. So my question would be: (a) am | reading the
atmospherics or the overall tenor of your testimony correctly; and
secondly, would it be wise for the United States, if not to move to some
formal overly militaristic NATO-like thing in the region, to adopt a more
multilateral approach because that's where our natural advantage lies.

If everybody is predisposed to hedge against China's rise not being
a peaceful rise, is there some way to sort of institutionalize that or again
build upon that natural strength?

REAR ADMIRAL McDEVITT: [I'll start--1 think everybody will
chime in--on hedging together as opposed to hedging alone. | think the
key to that, of course, is that that means over the long haul China has to
be reconciled to a permanent U.S. presence in the region. | agree with
Bob, they accept it because they can do little about it now. What we don't
know for sure is whether they would look at it with equanimity 15 or 20
years from now?

U.S. strategy in East Asia for the past 50 years that has included a
strong military component. We think that brings us leverage that allows
us to further our interests. Whether that premise is true or not remains to
be seen.

So, one, China has to be reconciled to a U.S. presence in the region
other than just an economic one; and two, I'm not entirely certain that the
U.S., at least based upon, as you pointed out in our official strategy
documents, is reconciled to assuming that China will be a benign force for
the future.

So that's my hedge in response to your question. The reality is
obviously if both of these inhibitions could be overcome and the U.S. and
China would be willing to live and let live, with each pursuing our
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interests where the U.S. maintained a military presence on the littoral of
Asia and China focused militarily on the continent of the Asia, as we both
have for the past 50 years, there's no reason why we couldn't hedge
together. COMMISSIONER DONNELLY: | meant hedge together with
others in the region.

DR. SUTTER: You meant hedging against China with others; right?
| thought you were talking about U.S. and China hedging.

COMMISSIONER DONNELLY: That's how we define our own
policy toward China.

REAR ADMIRAL McDEVITT: Right.

COMMISSIONER DONNELLY: Let me be more direct, if | can,
with regard to what we would define as responsible stakeholder.

HEARING COCHAIR BLUMENTHAL: Go ahead.

COMMISSIONER DONNELLY: The status quo is that we have our
military, and we are the guarantor of stability in the region. Is that
something that we would make part of our definition of when we would
view China as a responsible stakeholder, that they would accept our
military presence and our legitimate pursuit of our security interest as--

REAR ADMIRAL McDEVITT: 1 think that's the objective of our
policy, whether we can make that happen or not--

COMMISSIONER DONNELLY: Well, it's very difficult to actually
put meat on the bones of what stakeholder means, to make some specific
requirements about it.

DR. SUTTER: I'd like to say something about hedging together, if |
may. Just two points | would make on that. Number one, | think it's
important to remember the United States is by far the dominant power of
Asia. In other words, it really is the dominant power, and so this hedging
is going on with a power that is the dominant country militarily and
economically. So what needs to be done is to do what Mr. Jackson said,
pay a lot more attention to the region, clean up your act in lots of ways,
but basically keep up U.S. strength in these two areas strategically and
economically.

Number two, if you hedge with others, now the administration does
talk like this sometimes--they do. Condoleezza Rice has said this in
Sophia University in March of 2005. But it's counterproductive because
Asian governments don't want to choose. Regarding Asian governments,
you say, well, China is going to pick them off. No, | don't think so. |
think what's going to happen is China is going to improve relations with
these countries.

But the U.S. isin a strong position to improve its relations, too, and
there are lots of different ways the United States can do this in this kind
of an atmosphere. The issue was raised about Vietnam, which was a very
good issue. But | would ask you to consider this.

The United States over the last several years because China has a
benign image in the region, wants to be nice in the region, because of
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this, China cannot make a fuss about all the things the U.S. is doing
militarily throughout the region. The U.S. is beefing up its relationship
with a whole range of countries that in the past, up to 2001 would have
led to great vitriol from China and which would have compromised the
abilities of these governments to do these sorts of things.

I'm talking about Japan, India, Indonesia, Mongolia, a whole bunch
of governments, and the U.S. is doing all of these things. So the U.S. is
just taking advantage of this because it is so powerful, and these
governments gravitate to the United States in their hedging strategies. So
| think you don't have to be overt in this. | would not be overt in this
collective hedging.

You don't have to be, it seems to me. If you are the great power,
they are going to hedge with you, and just have some confidence in
yourself in this regard.

DR. JACKSON: | would also add that even at the absolute apex of
the American military presence in Asia, we didn't find it all that easy to
tell governments what to do. At least that was my experience in
government. People didn't jump when | said jump, and you know so |
don't think the Chinese are going to find it even as easy as we did, and we
found it to be difficult. Why? Because China is a near and rising power,
whereas we are across the Pacific, and that makes our involvement in Asia
more acceptable.

There is one aspect of hedging together, if | understand your idea,
that might make sense. That is APEC as an organization has more or less
lost its rationale. It's certainly lost most of its spunk and I think it would
behoove the United States government to put major effort into turning that
into a real organization that would give a more powerful multilateral spin
to our policies.

When we helped to create APEC, we did it very much in the
ASEAN image. Organizational minimalism, all of the defects of ASEAN
we replicated because we wanted ASEAN to go along with it. | think that
time is now past. | think if the United States took a forthright position
trying to rejuvenate APEC, create a real secretariat, create a real set of
policy drives, it might help give a credible multilateral edge to our
policies in the Pacific that we currently lack.

HEARING COCHAIR BLUMENTHAL: Commissioner Houston.

COMMISSIONER HOUSTON: I'm trying to decide if they've
answered my questions already. You've done such a great job. My
guestion is somewhat hedging related, but it has a military component. |
grew up in Boston in the 1960s, and we had the Boston Strangler, so
naturally we got a dog. It sat on the front porch and it barked, and so we
all went about our business, and we went out to the car, and we felt a lot
better because the dog barked. Even though it was a poodle, it was still
very loud.

It's very easy for China's neighbors to drink at the trough of the

139



Chinese economy because they feel very safe and secure doing it. | would
guess that one of the reasons that they feel safe and secure is because the
U.S. is basically the global dog on the porch.

So my question, and perhaps, Admiral, we could start with you, is
do you think there is a conscious thought in the neighbors of China that
makes them feel safe in doing business with China because if China ever
did another surprise move, like Dr. Jackson listed at the beginning of his
testimony, that they feel that we would run in and protect them? And
does this change either their economic behavior or their diplomatic
behavior towards us or towards China even?

REAR ADMIRAL McDEVITT: Good question. | think anybody
who has been in government--in fact, you don't have to have been in
government--when you travel around the region and talk to leaders or
elites in the region on a one-on-one basis, one of the messages you always
hear, at least when | was in uniform or doing this on an official basis, is
whatever you do, please don't leave the region. So there is a strong
demand signal, if you will, from the countries throughout Asia that they
want the U.S. to be present, that they want the U.S. to be the dog on the
front porch.

DR. JACKSON: What a pleasant image.

REAR ADMIRAL McDEVITT: | prefer sea anchor or anchor to
windward, that sort of thing, a hedge against any kind of unpleasant thing.

COMMISSIONER HOUSTON: His name was Rosie, too. I
remember. How scary is that?

REAR ADMIRAL MCcDEVITT: But the point is everybody
recognizes that the only country in the world that has the potential to
counterbalance China is the United States in a military or in a power
relationship, and so they're not anxious for us to leave.

And so they watch like a hawk every official statement from
whatever administration, every speech from officials in government and
testimony before Congress, to look to see if there's any weakening or any
backsliding on the part of the United States in terms of our commitment to
being an Asian power. We talk about being a Pacific power and an Asian
power and being there and our commitment to providing stability. They
watch that very closely.

And because we continue to repeat that mantra, and we have for
many, many, many years, | think in fact they do feel more comfortable in
dealing with China. But | think if we weren't there they would have to
deal with China even more aggressively. What we do is provide them
other alternatives if they want to push back gently against China.

The reality of Chinese power today is anywhere they can walk or
drive countries have to be concerned. They haven't figured out yet how to
very effectively project power. They're working on it, but haven't figured
out very effectively how to project that power over the water. If and
when they do, that's going to add another element to the issue, but right
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now if you share a frontier with China, you're conscious of what Beijing
thinks about what you do.

DR. SUTTER: | certainly agree with Admiral McDevitt. | think
that's right on. | did want to talk a little bit about Chinese influence
because | think that gets into the dominance issue and so forth, and we
didn't get a chance to get into that too much. And the Chinese, | think,
don't feel that they have alot of ability to be influential in Asia.

| think the East Asian Summit that Dr. Jackson underlined
illustrates this point, that China's approach to the region, it's trying to be
more influential, but it's very defensive at the same time because they're
in an atmosphere that other powers are very influential, and they
recognize that the situation isn't all that great from their point of view.

So what their practice, therefore, under these circumstances, is that
the Chinese don't really exert hard influence. Now | characterize hard
influence, as Admiral McDevitt did earlier, as getting another government
to do something it wouldn't ordinarily do or get them to stop doing
something they would ordinarily do.

The Chinese don't do this except in a couple of cases; Taiwan is the
main one. They definitely do it there, with Tibet and with the Falun
Gong, and lately they've been doing it with Japan, but by and large, they
don't do this because, not because they don't want to, because they can't.
Their influence just isn't strong enough to do this sort of thing. So I just
wanted to interject that at this point.

HEARING COCHAIR BLUMENTHAL: Professor Jackson.

DR. JACKSON: One aspect of China's influence that is rising is
the soft power aspect of China's influence. If you look at the number of
students going from Southeast Asia and from Korea to China, it has quite
significantly risen over the last five years. That's partly because after
9/11, we hardened up a lot of our admission rules, et cetera, et cetera, for
very good reasons, but we achieved unintentionally the opposite of what
we intended to.

| think that effect is by and large finally washing through the
system, but if China becomes the primary place in which other Asians go
for higher education then, then we have a problem.

HEARING COCHAIR BLUMENTHAL: Thank you. Commissioner
Mulloy.

COMMISSIONER MULLOY: | want to thank the chairman and vice
chairman for pulling together such a good hearing, particularly for this
panel. Thisisreally atreat to listen to the advice we're getting.

Admiral McDevitt, you said official U.S. policy is that we want to
help--this is your understanding--we want to help the economic
relationship with China in the hope that that will influence the political
transformation of China, and | think, Dr. Christensen this morning said
essentially that.

Do you think that China can be an authoritarian one-party rule and
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still be an economic powerhouse? | just throw that one out.

REAR ADMIRAL McDEVITT: My reaction is ten years ago when
people talked about this and the inevitability of political pluralism
following in the wake of capitalist economy, it seemed like a good
argument. Now, ten years on, we haven't seen much change. It hasn't
slowed down the economic development or not. So | would say that as an
historian I'm naturally suspicious of any political science theory. So I'm
not sure if this one is going to work out or not as the political scientists
have predicted. | don't know.

COMMISSIONER MULLOY: Dr. Sutter, just quickly, and then |
have a different question.

DR. SUTTER: Yes, sir. | think thisis a standard and very difficult
issue to answer. | guess I'm more of an optimistic realist in saying that it
may not work to change China internally, but we can handle China
because it isn't all that powerful and we are very powerful.

COMMISSIONER MULLOY: Dr. Jackson.

DR. JACKSON: The problem is the time scale. After all, Germany
entered its industrial revolution later and eventually caught up quite
nicely. It generated lots of economic power, and then there were these
two minor perturbations, World War | and World War |1, and the number
one trading partner of Britain happened to be this place called Germany,
but that didn't prevent the First World War from taking place.

COMMISSIONER MULLOY: Very good. That's nice to have on
the record.

REAR ADMIRAL McDEVITT: Notice he used a historic analogy,
too.

COMMISSIONER MULLOY: | come from a background on Senate
Banking Committee and then was in a trade position in the Clinton
administration, so | come out of the trade and investment. We always had
what we called the "golden rule,” meaning he who has the gold makes the
rules. That leads me to your testimony, Dr. Jackson, where you talk about
the Chinese peg, which makes it very cheap for American firms to invest
in China and makes China's exports quite competitive coming out of
China.

Dr. Sutter, you talk about all this double counting, but you do admit
that all these exports are for the most part going to the United States and
Europe, at least a major portion of it. So there is a tremendous transfer of
wealth going on here.

Y ou make the point, Dr. Jackson, that China is not going to loosen
this peg until it's in its own domestic interest to do it, and we can't do it.
Anything said here isn't going to change it, in this building even.

The problem is one of the things that makes the investment go to
China is because we locked our tariffs in place at about 2.5 percent
average tariff when China came into the WTO. We locked them in place.
We didn't just do it on an annual basis, they're locked in. That increased
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the investment flows and the shipment out of China back here, and the
transfer of our industrial and technological base to China, which is going
on.

But at the same time, same rules, which we're living up to, say
you're not supposed to manipulate your currency to gain trade advantage,
Dr. Sutter. So what are we doing here? Why are we sitting here letting
this happen if they're not playing by the rules of the IMF and the WTO on
this exchange rate issue which is very important in this whole
mismanaged trading relationship? What do you think we ought to do?
Right across the board give me a quick answer because we're looking for
advice.

DR. SUTTER: | wish I could tell you. The record of the last ten
years shows that the U.S. domestically is very conflicted on this issue.
We went through these MFN debates every year on this issue, and nothing
ever came out of it because the Americans are conflicted. We have
interests on one side and interests on the other side, and business interests
are very powerful, and they prevailed, sir. So that's the United States,
and | think that that's the reality.

So what should we do? | could say lots of things what we should
do, but it's irrelevant, it seems to me, because we have a record that
shows the U.S. is not prepared to take this kind of action.

COMMISSIONER MULLOY: Anybody else?

DR. JACKSON: They could try the carrot and stick approach, but |
fear that it would work out the same way it did when we used the carrot
and stick approach with Ferdinand Marcos, that is Foreign Service Officer
said to me once, yes, he eats your carrot in front of you while beating you
with your stick.

But in the case of the currency, | think what we need to do is every
mission going to China should have as its mantra, you've got to bring
about these changes sooner, do not follow the same route that Japan did
and Korea did and Southeast Asia did, because you do not want to have a
banking crisis that will rattle your entire system.

It is in China's self-interest. That would be the first thing, and
they're not going to believe us initially, and they're not going to do it
initially, but at least my experience with China is that if the Secretary of
State says it and the Secretary of the Treasury says it, and DoD says it,
there is over time a willingness to begin to listen.

Then at some point in time, changes will begin taking place in the
Chinese economy because as it gets more complex and as it uses up the
surplus labor of inland China, all of a sudden they're going to begin to
face some of the same problems that Korea faced, Japan faced, and
Southeast Asia faced, and then the phone is going to ring here, and it's
going to be China on the other end of the line, and they're going to want
to know how do we prevent this from going completely off the rails, and
at that point in time it will be in our interests to be as helpful as possible,
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in my opinion.

REAR ADMIRAL McDEVITT: |If | could add one point. Bob
Zoellick's stakeholder speech, most of the commentary, of course, was
focused on the notion of stakeholder, but he was also sending a very
important signal, that you are losing the U.S. business community because
of your practices and because of your nonchalant approach to protecting
intellectual property, noncompliance with WTO. The very people who
were the strongest advocates all during the '90s and you to get you to get
permanent normal trade relations, get you into the WTO, they're rapidly
changing their mind about the utility of having economic interaction with
China.

| think that that was a very powerful message that has not been
picked up in other policy statements. It ought to be.

COMMISSIONER MULLOY: Thank you both.

HEARING COCHAIR BLUMENTHAL: Thank you. We have time
for a second round here. I'll start with another question, and that is on
this notion, Dr. Jackson, and others as well, of policy prescriptions or
revitalized APEC and so forth, and hooking onto Commissioner
Donnelly's question about a hedging together or hedging alone, and then
also some of your comments about soft power. To me soft power as well
as the alliance structures we set up in Europe had a lot to do with, as Dr.
Jackson said, the battle of ideas, and that idea was very much democratic,
liberal democratic countries banding together, and it was as of much
importance as the hard power and the military power we had in Europe.

We heard earlier testimony from Dr. Watson that the idea itself of
liberal democracy within Latin America is not so attractive anymore. It
seems to me we have in Southeast Asia in particular a number of countries
struggling with democratic governance and trying to consolidate.

It seems to me also that that is a distinct advantage the United
States has over China in promoting the success of these countries. It also
seems to me that we have a rather successful experiment in Europe in
terms of what some of these multilateral organizations based on
democratic institutions were able to do in terms of consolidate the smaller
democracies.

Since China is in the business of setting up institutions whether
they work or don't to exclude the United States, | wonder why the United
States doesn't get more creative about using its distinct competitive
advantage to set up these types of institutions that would seem to me to
speak to the needs, unless I'm mistaken, of many of these countries in
Southeast Asia that do focus more on building of democratic institutions.

DR. JACKSON: There is a great deal of both publicly financed and
NGO activity in Southeast Asiathat is aimed at encouraging the growth of
civil society organizations and encouraging the growth of democracy.
The only problem is that obviously democracy isn't the easiest system in
the world to operate and it's a very long hard tough go. But as | said in
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my opening statement, Southeast Asia |looks pretty good compared to
where it was 30 to 40 years ago, when it had the same economic power as
sub-Sahara Africa and it was all run by one kind of nasty authoritarian or
another.

HEARING COCHAIR BLUMENTHAL: Is your sense then that the
desire for their democracies to work in Southeast Asia is strong as
compared to what we heard about Latin America?

DR. JACKSON: Oh, I think it is. Even though democracy in the
Philippines has arguably produced the fewest number of benefits for the
largest number of people, even though that is the case, you talk to a
Filipino in any public opinion poll in the last 30 years, and there is one
thing that stands out: they will say (a) the current government is awful;
and (b) it's all going to get better after the next election.

There is an abiding faith in democratic outcomes. It's fabulous, and
| only wish every once in awhile someone would deliver for them.

HEARING COCHAIR BLUMENTHAL: Admiral McDevitt.

REAR ADMIRAL McDEVITT: | was just going to follow up on
what Karl said. East Asia offers a remarkable number of interesting case
studies on moving from authoritarian or colonial governments into
democratic regimes, many of them supported, most of them encouraged
and supported by the United States.

Now our enthusiasm has waxed and waned over the years, but
nonetheless it was a steady push, and so | think that that is a success
story, and East Asia is an example of how the U.S. encouraging
democratic development can, in fact, work.

The interesting phenomena of which vyou're talking about,
institutions, there are two of them that are going on right now. Chen
Shui-Bian about four years ago started a campaign emphasizing that
Taiwan was a democracy. Kind of democratic outreach approach, saying
that Taiwan ought to be able to affiliate with sister democracies
throughout the region. Obviously, he was looking for an angle to try to
break out of the political isolation, but nonetheless that initiative goes on.

Recently the Japanese Foreign Ministry has been pushing an
initiative to focus on Japan as a democracy and be the democratic thought
leader of Asia. The trouble is that this message is not going over well
because of Japan's mishandling of the World War Il history issues. But,
nonetheless, those two countries are, in fact, actively promoting
democratic institutions and democratic linkages throughout Asia.

HEARING COCHAIR BLUMENTHAL: Before we go to Dr. Sutter,
| would link what both of you said and ask this question: it would seem
then that China is a relatively unattractive model when you think about
soft power, that countries in the region would actually say, well, this is
not that attractive to us in terms of modeling ourselves, and there would
be concern there about the actual political system which the United States
would be able to take advantage of if we're in the kind of story that I'm
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getting from all of you in this competition within Asia?

REAR ADMIRAL McDEVITT: | would just say, and both Bob and
Karl know more about this than I, but | think a lot of people in Asia see
China evolving towards a Singapore model which not all of them find all
that unattractive.

DR. SUTTER: Yes, just on the soft power, | think you've hit on
what | think is very important. Soft power is attraction. People are
attracted to you. It's not so much what you do. It's what you are. | think
the United States has a problem in recent diplomacy and recent foreign
affairs because what they're doing is unattractive. It overshadows so
many attractive things in the United States. Abu Ghraib, things like that,
it just getsin the way, and it dominates the airwaves.

If that stuff is reduced, if the situation in Iraq stabilizes and so
forth, then the United States will be in a much better position to look
attractive, to be America, because America | think is inherently attractive
in awhole range of ways to the people of Southeast Asia.

| would wonder if a government campaign to push democracy is the
way to go. | think there is a division in Asia between those that like
authoritarianism and those that don't. And so it's attractive to some, but it
may not be attractive to everyone. | think what's more important, it seems
to me, is that the United States is consultative, its attentive, it listens, and
it's concerned about what the Asian governments are concerned, and
they're much more concerned, it seems to me, with development, with
economic progress, and the U.S. is concerned with that, too.

So these types of areas can be nurtured, | think, but the other point
| would get at, and particularly when you compare the United States with
China, is that China has all these agreements with all these countries, and
they do that because they don't have a private sector that does this type of
thing.

The United States has this enormous private sector that's interacting
with this part of the world day in and day out. This is very attractive.
China has to have all these agreements, all these government agreements,
and it gets very artificial as a result. So | think your point, though, about
soft power is, is the system attractive, and | think the American system
basically is attractive.

| think it's overshadowed by the foreign policy issues of the United
States, but | think that can be remedied, and Mr. Jackson and others have
raised these points.

HEARING COCHAIR BLUMENTHAL: Before we go on. | think
Dr. Sutter has already answered it, but what if we, for example, decided to
promote a APEC democracy caucus or something of that sort? How would
the Asians react to something like that?

DR. JACKSON: My own view is that if you want to have influence
through an APEC structure, you begin first with making it a genuine
economic organization. | wouldn't lead with pushing democracy because
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you would be seen as trying to propagandize for your own ideology. The
best kind of propaganda is that which is not seen to be intentional. And
one of the great things that USIS and USIA used to do is they used to just
be there, be there as libraries. Juwono Sudarsono that you were talking
about, his education began in an American library in Jakarta, where he
would go every afternoon after school. | got news for you. The library is
not there anymore. No.

Instead, it's been replaced by an American corner. Do you know
how big that American corner is? It's about this big. It's a corner. It's
pathetic. It makes you feel somewhat ashamed when you go there. |
actually went to the thing at Universitas Indonesia. It's a laughing stock.
If we wanted to have an American studies program comparable to the
Islamic studies program at Universitas Indonesia, it would only cost us--
oh, | once did some back-of-the-envelope stuff. It might cost us $300,000
a year. That's chicken feed. That's chump change, and yet our
government, and at a bipartisan level, refuses to look at these things and
that's most unfortunate.

HEARING COCHAIR BLUMENTHAL: Thank you. Commissioner
Bartholomew.

COMMISSION VICE CHAIR BARTHOLOMEW: Thank you. This
is very interesting. One of the things that we are tasked with is
examining the interrelationship of economic security and national security
in the context of this relationship, and | find myself thinking about
economic power and national power as we have been talking about all of
these issues today.

| struggle with the Sun Tzu concept that essentially the goal is to
defeat your enemy before you even get the battlefield. As | listen to all
of you talk about China's role in Asia, | am still thinking about China's
increasing economic role with all of these countries, and ultimately what
that means. Purchase of resources--as these countries are being bound
together, bound to China more tightly because of dependence on Chinese
consumption, for example, of resources, what does that mean for us?

Am | just concerned about something that isn't happening or isn't
going to be taking place?

DR. SUTTER: | just think it's a little more complicated because
China itself is so interdependent. In other words, what you say is true,
but it's part of a bigger process, and the bigger process is globalization,
and China is very dependent on us, on the United States, on the
Europeans, and so who is doing all this interaction? A lot of it is being
done by multinationals integrating the various components of Asia to
produce products.

China is very much in a position of not being able to call the shots,
if you see what I mean. Yes, sure they have this influence. They are
important to these investors, absolutely. But Chinaitself has to be able to
export. So it's a type of situation, what specialists who look at this issue
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say, what China has used its diplomacy and its economic relationship with
Asiato do is to create a buffer.

In other words, this creates a buffer so the governments of Asia
won't align with the United States to contain China. That's one of their
goals, and | agree, that that is their goal. But | think they're making the
best of the situation because that buffer has always been there. These
governments of Asia never would have chosen to work with the United
States against China in any serious issue. When we would do estimates
dealing with a contingency in the Taiwan Straits, we never assumed any
other Asian country would be with us to deal with this kind of a situation.

Look at Tiananmen and the sanctions against Tiananmen, against
China. What Asian country joined the United States even on the
sanctions, just economic sanctions against China? So the buffer strategy
already exists. These countries don't want trouble with China in a big
way. And so | think the net gain for China in this situation really isn't
that large, and | do think that the Chinese, their approach is not so much a
strategy designed to dominate Asia. | think maybe they would like to do
that.

Their approach is trying to deal with the situation that they're in,
and so they have lots of different interests in their Asian policy. One, as
was emphasized, keep the situation stable; number two, economic
advantage; number three, reassure the countries in the region; number
four, isolate Taiwan; and number five, have more influence.

if you look at it more broadly, | think you come to the situation
where China really isn't in a very strong position to throw its weight
around.

REAR ADMIRAL McDEVITT: 1 find nothing to disagree with Bob.
| would just add, and this is probably a reflection of being culturally
arrogant, but I find Sun Tzu greatly overrated. He's full of blinding
flashes of the obvious. Who wouldn't want to defeat their enemy without
having to fight? Come on. Everybody wants to do that. You want to
have your way without having to fight. It all sounds exotic and somehow
mysterious but we ought not to read too much into Sun Tzu’s strategic
thoughts.

DR. JACKSON: After that, it's hard to follow. But, no, the one
thing, one of the attractive things about American political culture is we
always test ourselves. We always hypothesize that we're falling behind
the Soviets, that the Japanese are going to dominate everything, and now
China is going to dominate everything. Now, it's a very healthy thing
because we're always looking behind us to make sure that the footsteps
aren't gaining on us, and that's a good quality.

But it's also probably not the best basis for making day-to-day
policy because it tends to leave you to overestimate the physical stature,
so to speak, of your opponent, and | think that China will continue to
grow rapidly for a number of years, perhaps for another decade or two.
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But there is no, and | repeat no major economy that has gone from a
traditional society to a modernized economy without at least several
internal economic crises.

just as in the late '80s, no one could fathom the idea of something
going wrong with the Japanese economy, | would contend that the Chinese
should adopt the American characteristic of looking behind them because
of the fact that economic systems in the maturation process tend to face
periodic breakdowns.

China has never had one. You have a very authoritarian political
system, a very narrow top of the pyramid. At that point in time, then it
will be a very interesting, very interesting thing to watch, and | would
expect the American ship of state to go on sailing forward.

HEARING COCHAIR BLUMENTHAL: Thank you. Commissioner
Donnelly.

COMMISSIONER DONNELLY: | appreciate the indulgence of the
chair for an intervention here because this picture of essential American
strengths and essential Chinese problems is a little bit difficult to square
with like the recent behavior of the South Korean government, for
example.

Am | misreading the South Koreans' behavior or are there outliers
within the broad regional picture that you paint, some countries who are
perhaps slightly more overawed by Beijing, and others may be a little bit
further afield? So can you give us alittle finer-grained analysis of that?

DR. SUTTER: 1I'd like to. Really this is my favorite area to talk
about. If you don't mind, indulge me for a minute because the South
Koreans are so volatile in their attitudes, and | would argue that in the
past two years, you've seen them repositioning themselves because of
their concern about Chinain particular. They're repositioning themselves
in a way that's a bit more compatible with the United States. They've
been doing this for about two years now.

And at the height of the China fever in South Korea--South Korea is
the area where China has made the greatest gains.

REAR ADMIRAL McDEVITT: Yes.

DR. SUTTER: In dealing with the periphery. And in 2004, there
was a real fever in China. Now | had interviews with lots of officials in
South Korea at that time, and the bottom line, though, was a presidential
aide who spoke to me, ranted against the Bush administration for 15
minutes, and was ecstatic about China for another 15 minutes, and | was
ready to leave, and he says don't leave. |'ve got something important to
tell you: we've got to keep the alliance relationship with the United
States. If we don't have that alliance relationship, China will treat us
very differently.

That's their calculus and that's not a diplomat. That's the Blue
House and this guy said they have the nickname for these people, they call
them the Taliban. This guy introduced himself to me and he said I'm a
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Taliban, and he was. He really was very anti-U.S. And now in 2006, by
this time, you see them, why do they have a free trade agreement with the
Bush administration? Why did they send 3,000 troops to Iraq? Why do
they do this sort of stuff?

COMMISSIONER DONNELLY: Why did they pull them out?

DR. SUTTER: Have they pulled them out?

REAR ADMIRAL McDEVITT: They're about to, yes.

DR. SUTTER: Yes, but they're not pulled out yet. Koizumi has
pulled out his forces--totally unpopular, across the board. Why do they
do this? They're going to keep that alliance with the United States,
definitely going to keep that. So I think that, yes, they're going to move
around, they're going to be close with China in a lot of ways, but do they
trust the Chinese? Sir, | really think they're very careful about how they
calculate their strategy insofar as any administration like this, which is a
bit confused--I take your point.

But basically if you look at the record, the last two years, they've
positioned themselves in a way that's a lot better vis-a-vis the United
States than it was before, and it's a lot more wary of China.

COMMISSIONER DONNELLY: May | ask the question in another
way? Japan has reacted to the perception of Chinese strength and Chinese
hostility by getting tougher and thinking about modernizing its military.
Do you expect that pendulum to likewise swing back, whether the
Japanese begin to discount Chinese strength and say, well, we don't really
need to move forward with military modernization and so on and so forth?

How do we account then for at least from an American perspective,
what looks like a positive reaction to a perception of danger?

DR. SUTTER: The Japan-China thing is a real negative for China.
| pressed Chinese strategists. | said, look, you can be nice to George W.
Bush. He does all sorts of things in Taiwan against your interests. Why
can't you be nice to the Japanese? They don't do this kind of stuff.

And they argue, but basically they can't do it. So they're trapped
because of domestic politics inside China, nationalism inside China, and
in the process they're fomenting this split with Japan which weakens their
whole approach to Asia. The peaceful rise to Asia approach doesn't look
very peaceful when you look at Japan-China relations. So my sense is the
rivalry between Japan and China will persist. But | do think it's self-
limiting. | think neither country wants big trouble with one another.

You could have a fight. Admiral McDevitt indicated a surprise, but
basically | think it's more or less stable in this regard, and so | think
that's what we have to look forward to, is a very wary China-Japan
relationship which will hobble China'srise in Asia for a decade or two.

REAR ADMIRAL McDEVITT: Tom, | would just make a quick
point. The Japanese are still increasingly concerned about the
development of Chinese military power, particularly the submarine force.
An island nation, they know how dependent they are upon everything that
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comes in by sea, so they're watching that like a hawk. 1'm not sure they're
going to get nonchalant about that.

HEARING COCHAIR BLUMENTHAL: Thank you very much to all
of our panelists for their excellent testimony and generosity with your
answers to our many questions. With that, we have one more question.

COMMISSION VICE CHAIR BARTHOLOMEW: | want to join you
in thanking our panelists and also to let the people in the room know that
earlier the Capitol Police found a suspicious package down the hall, but
it's all been cleared up. We are free to leave the room.

HEARING COCHAIR BLUMENTHAL: Perfectly timed.

COMMISSION VICE CHAIR BARTHOLOMEW: But you guys were
so captivating nobody even knew that it was going on.

REAR ADMIRAL McDEVITT: By the way, | also submitted
written testimony, but it had so many typos I'm going to resubmit it again.

COMMISSION VICE CHAIR BARTHOLOMEW: We'll take a 15
minute break.

[Whereupon, a short recess was taken.]

PANEL VI: CHINA’SRELATIONSHIP WITH COUNTRIES OF
CONCERN

COMMISSION VICE CHAIR BARTHOLOMEW: We'll get started a
few minutes early after the excitement of the last panel. Thank you to our
next panel of witnesses for hanging around outside for however long you
were trapped out there. Fortunately, everything has been cleared up.

Our last panel today will narrow the focus of our discussion by
examining China's diplomatic relations with countries of concern. Our
speakers will offer testimony on three countries: Burma, Sudan and
Venezuela.

Jared Genser, a Visiting Fellow at the National Endowment for
Democracy, was the lead author of a report entitled "A Threat to the
Peace: A Call for the U.N. Security Council to Act in Burma,”
commissioned by Vaclav Havel and Archbishop Desmond Tutu. He is
also the author of articles on China, Burma and political dissent.

Dr. Eric Reeves, a professor at Smith College in Massachusetts,
will speak today on China's relationship with Sudan. Dr. Reeves is one of
the most prolific and, | would add, one of the most important
commentators on the growing crisis in Sudan. He has spent the past seven
years working full time as a Sudan researcher and analyst, and 1'd really
like to personally note that the fact that the world is paying attention to
what is going on in Sudan is in great measure a response to the work of
Dr. Reeves. So thank you for all of that.

Dr. William Ratliff has extensive experience with China, Latin
America and U.S. foreign policy and will speak today on China's relations
with Venezuela. Dr. Ratliff serves as a Research Fellow at the Hoover
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Institution of Stanford University and he has written widely on Latin
American issues including a book entitled China's "Lessons" for Cuba's
Transition, and we had no idea when we invited you that it could be quite
as timely as it's turning out to be. We haven't seen CNN all day today so
you might have to give us an update. Welcome to all of you. Mr. Genser,
| know that you have to leave promptly so why don't we go ahead and
start with you. Then we'll have Dr. Reeves and Dr. Ratliff, and then we'll
ask questions.
Thank you.

STATEMENT OF DR. JARED GENSER
VISITING FELLOW, NATIONAL ENDOWMENT FOR
DEMOCRACY, WASHINGTON, D.C.

DR. GENSER: Thank you, Vice Chairman Bartholomew. Members
of the Commission, good afternoon. | appreciate the opportunity to
appear before the Commission today on a topic that's close to my heart
and | think is also close to all of yours. My remarks today are my
personal views and are not made on behalf of any group or organization,
and also let me apologize in advance for having to slip out and catch a
flight out of the country. As many people do in August, I'm actually
taking a vacation for a change.

COMMISSION VICE CHAIR BARTHOLOMEW: Oh, excellent.

DR. GENSER: So I'm looking forward to that. You have before you
a more detailed statement of my testimony, and so let me just try to
highlight the key points about China's relationship with Burma today,
talking about briefly the history of their relationship, China's objective,
how Burma benefits from its relationship with China, the downside of the
bilateral relationship, and how this relationship has played out at the U.N.
Security Council over the past year.

China has had relatively good relations with Burma since 1949
when Burma became the first non-Communist country to recognize the
People's Republic of China. Events in 1988 and '89 solidified that
alliance. Indeed, just before the uprising in Burma of 8/8/88, the two
countries signed an agreement to legalize border trade, which was worth
$300 million at the time.

In terms of China's objectives in pursuing its relationship with
Burma, they have at least two. First, China seeks natural resources, such
as oil, timber and gas to satiate the Chinese population's needs and
maintain its economic growth, and second of all, China wants to improve
its security capabilities by expanding its access to the Bay of Bengal and
the Andaman Sea.

China with a current population of 1.3 billion people produces 3.5
million barrels of oil a day, but consumes almost twice that amount
forcing it to look elsewhere for its oil needs. China also needs Burma not
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just as a source of oil, but also for its own more broad energy security.
Its imports from the Persian Gulf travel along Burma's coast necessitating
a good relationship between Burma and China.

China's most important Burmese import, however, is actually gas.
Burma currently has the tenth largest known reserve of natural gas. In
November 2005, PetroChina negotiated a deal with Burma for 6.5 trillion
cubic feet of gas over the next 30 years.

China, however, is not the only country competing for Burmese
natural resources. India is vying for gas and oil exports from Burma as
well. Regardless of India's efforts, however, China continues to control
most of Burma's mineral wealth. Despite intense competition between
China and India over Burma's resources, China continues to outbid and
outperform India.

The second motivation for the relationship that China has with
Burma is security concerns. Burma in exchange for favorable trade
agreements, arms and Chinese investment has provided China with greater
access to the Bay of Bengal and Andaman Sea. China continues to be one
of Burma's major trading partners in non-energy related goods, such as
clothing, beans, fish and rice. In 2005, Burmese trade with China reached
$1.2 billion, equivalent to 20 percent of Burma's foreign trade volume,
and both countries are trying to reach a target of 1.5 billion in bilateral
trade.

At the same time, not only have there been preferential trade
agreements, but China is the largest foreign investor in Burma. In 2003,
in the wake of new U.S. sanctions, China loaned Burma $200 million.
More recently, in June 2006, they announced an intention to provide
Burma a special low interest loan of another 200 million, and that was
earmarked for five unspecified government ministries.

That said, some experts that |'ve spoken to about these transactions
have told me that the funds, both sets of these funds have actually never
been provided, although it remains really an open question as to whether
they'll follow through.

By October 2002, just to give a sense of the foreign direct
investment from China to Burma, Chinese companies had contracted for
800 projects for a total value of over $2.1 billion. Finally, China's
support has not been limited just to economic investment.

China is also the principal arms supporter and supplier to Burma,
providing over 90 percent of Burma's armaments. Without China's 1.6
billion for military assistance and naval modernization, Burma would not
have been able to create the second-largest military in Southeast Asia
behind Vietnam.

While China views its relationship with Burma as beneficial, the
alliance poses difficulties and has adverse effects on both nations.
China's support of Burmese military junta not surprisingly has helped it
remain in power, and Chinese investment in Burma does prop up a brutal
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regime. Slave labor will inevitably build new pipelines and
infrastructure. The military junta forces more than 800,000 people today
in Burma to work for little or no pay.

As aresult of the systematic and widespread abuses of the military
junta in Burma, over a million Burmese refugees have fled their
repressive homeland and a further one million have been internally
displaced.

Burma's illicit trade in opium, heroin and methamphetamines has
not only affected the Burmese people; it's also resulted in rampant
addiction among residents of China's Yunnan Province, and the
consequent needle sharing has spread HIV/AIDS at a devastating rate.

Moreover a separate strain of the virus, sub-type C of HIV-1, was
created in Burma which has done little to nothing to prevent the spread of
HIV/AIDS, and it's spread to neighboring countries through prostitution
and drug use. Indeed, four-fifths of China's HIV/AIDS cases can be
traced back to the unique Burmese HIV/AIDS strain.

The Chinese, however, in recent years have been increasingly
frustrated with Burma's lack of success in the war on drugs. During a
recent visit in February of 2002 of Burmese Prime Minister Soe Win to
China, Chinese Premier Wen Jiabao pointed out in a public press
conference that the spread of narcotics in the boundary area between
China and Burma has, quote, "severely damaged the local society” and
that this, quote, "must be controlled through severe measures."

That statement coming publicly from the Chinese in a press
conference with the Burmese Prime Minister | think is quite significant.

In recent years, despite greater economic ties with China, Burma's
junta has increased its self-isolation, and the Chinese leadership has lost
face in a number of ways. The ousting of Khin Nyunt followed by the
visit of Than Shwe to India in close succession was quite embarrassing to
China. China was not told about Burma's move from Rangoon to
Pyinmana and, adding insult to injury, the Burmese junta has failed to
clamp down on outflow of drugs or HIV/AIDS.

Over the last year, China has been relatively quiet in its defense of
the military junta in Burma since an effort was launched to push to get the
situation in Burma brought to the U.N. Security Council. As it was
mentioned, | led the team commissioned by Vaclav Havel and Desmond
Tutu to produce a report on taking Burma to the Security Council, and
we've now had two discussions in the Council to date, and the United
States has announced its intention to pursue the adoption of a resolution
on the situation in Burma.

Let me just quickly make some concluding remarks as | see my time
has come to an end. The ongoing relationship between China and Burma
is complex and evolving, consisting of humerous economic, military, and
political ties. China does value its relationship with Burma in its quest
for global resources and as a means to enhance its military presence in
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Southeast Asia, but at the same time it's also on the receiving end of a lot
of negative externalities from Burma.

Above all else, China values stability both internally and in its
relations with its neighbors. In recent years, China has had ample reason
to be concerned about the lack of stability in Burma. This is why |
believe that although China will continue to fight attempts to bring Burma
to the Security Council, | actually remain an optimist.

It's my hope and my belief that China may ultimately relent and
allow a broader internationally-facilitated reconciliation process to
advance through the Security Council because such a decision would
ultimately be in China's best interests. Not only could it prioritize its
more important interest in North Korea and Iran, but by allowing national
reconciliation to proceed, it could actually maximize the chance for a soft
rather than a hard landing in Burma, and with a peaceful and gradual
restoration of democracy, it will maximize its ability to bring stability to
its eastern border and enabling it to at the same time build a strong
relationship with its transitional government. So thank you very much,
and | appreciate the little bit of extra time you gave me.

[The statement follows:]?

COMMISSION VICE CHAIR BARTHOLOMEW: Thank you. Dr.

Reeves.

STATEMENT OF DR. ERIC REEVES, PROFESSOR OF LANGUAGE
AND LITERATURE, SMITH COLLEGE, NORTHAMPTON, MA

DR. REEVES: Thank you very much for this occasion to speak to the
Commission. You have before you my more detailed comments. There is
in all of Africa no more destructive bilateral relationship than that
between China and Sudan. Certainly when viewed from the perspective of
U.S. interests and those of the people of Sudan, Beijing's relentless
military, commercial and diplomatic support of Khartoum's National
Islamic Front regime has done much to ensure that Sudan remains
controlled by a vicious cabal of unelected genocidaires.

This is so despite the comprehensive peace agreement signed in
early 2005 by Khartoum and the southern Sudan People's Liberation
Movement, designed to bring to power a "Government of National Unity."
This political arrangement has done exceedingly little to diminish the
National Islamic Front's monopoly on national power and wealth,
including oil wealth. The National Islamic Front has renamed itself
innocuously the National Congress Party.

Since the mid-1990s, China National Petroleum Corporation has
been the dominant player in both exploration and production in Sudan's

3 Click hereto read the prepared statement of Dr. Jared Genser
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oil reserves, the vast majority of which lie in southern Sudan. China's
behavior in oil exploration has from the beginning been marked by deep
complicity in gross human rights violations, scorched-earth clearances of
the indigenous populations, and direct assistance to Khartoum's regular
military forces.

This assistance has taken many forms including the building a vast
network of all-weather elevated roads that serve not only to move heavy
oil production and exploration equipment, but permit the rapid
deployment of Khartoum's mechanized military resources. Airstrips
belonging to the oil development consortia and involving Chinese
construction have also been used by Khartoum's military aircraft
including deadly helicopter gunships.

At the same time that petroleum-hungry China was establishing
itself as the dominant player in oil development, it remained engaged in
an extremely active arms trade with Khartoum. China's large-scale
shipments of weapons to Sudan has continued steadily for many years,
including helicopter gunships, tanks, armored personnel carriers, heavy
artillery, mortars, combat aircraft and light weapons.

These sales continue despite clear evidence that such weapons fuel
genocide in Sudan's western Darfur region. During this time, China has
not on a single occasion criticized the National Islamic Front machine for
its vast and ongoing human rights abuses, for its ruthless arrogation of
national power and wealth, or for a policy of severe political and
economic marginalization throughout Sudan.

Indeed, the Chinese have been conspicuously contemptuous of
human rights concerns for the consequences of oil development in
southern Sudan. Hand-in-glove operations involving Khartoum's regular
and militia forces along with Chinese engineering and construction teams
have been standard operating procedure since 1998.

On Darfur, despite the catastrophic character of the crisis, China
has from the beginning engaged in a relentless obstructionism. The
currently deployed African Union force is widely understood to be
desperately inadequate. The only hope for halting what the U.S.
government has broadly determined to be genocide is the introduction of a
robust U.N. force supplemented aggressively by first world military
assets. Such a U.N. deployment must be under the authority of Chapter
VIl of the U.N. Charter.

Despite the clarity of what is required militarily and the explicit
endorsement of such humanitarian intervention by U.N. Secretary-
General Kofi Annan, China has refused to allow progress to be made on
an authorizing resolution, indeed has clearly indicated that it would veto
any authorization that did not derive from Khartoum's consenting to U.N.
deployment.

To date the regime has adamantly rejected a U.N. peace support
operation including yet another vehement objection today.
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U.N. paralysis in responding to Darfur is conspicuously not in the
interest of either the organization itself or of the United States, which in
the wake of the Irag War is even more dependent upon U.N. authority in
acting abroad. Yet, China's powerful influence and interests in a range of
international issues of geostrategic concern to the U.S.--North Korea,
Taiwan, Iran, international terrorism, world trade--have so far paralyzed
the United States as well as its European allies.

The Darfur crisis also raises important issues of regional stability,
particularly in eastern Chad where genocidal violence is now rapidly
spilling into this region, immediately to the west of Darfur. Khartoum's
brutal military proxies--the Arab Janjaweed militias--are engaged in
widening civilian targeting of the non-Arab or African tribal populations
of eastern Chad as they have in Darfur for more than three years.

Equally worrying, Khartoum is supporting rebels seeking to
overthrow the Chadian government of Idriss Deby with the potential to
create massive chaos in the country. Violence in eastern Chad has already
created instability in northern Central African Republic and could
conceivably destabilize Cameroon to Chad's west. China is providing
most of the weapons for the rebels supported by Khartoum.

Oil development in Sudan will improve the lives of Sudanese people
only if there is a much more equitable distribution of oil wealth, but so
long as Khartoum is convinced that its ruthless political tyranny will not
be seriously challenged by the international community, it has no
incentive to change its behavior or to share oil revenues.

Here nothing weighs more heavily in Khartoum's calculations than
China's uncompromising support for the regime at the U.N. Security
Council.

China will not be easily moved from its present position of
intransigence. International acquiescence to date has only made the task
harder. But unless there's a willingness to confront China over the
critical issues facing Sudan, the current National Islamic Front regime
will continue in its ruthless and immensely destructive ways.

Thank you very much.

[ The statement follows:]

Prepared Statement of Dr. Eric Reeves, Professor of Language and
Literature, Smith College, Northampton, MA

There is in al of Africa no more destructive bilateral relationship than that between China and Sudan,
certainly when viewed from the perspective of US interests and those of the people of Sudan. Beijing's
relentless military, commercial, and diplomatic support of the National Islamic Front regime has done
much to ensure that Sudan remains controlled by a vicious caba of genocidaires. This is so despite the
Comprehensive Peace Agreement, signed by the National Islamic Front (which has innocuously renamed
itself the “National Congress Party”) and the southern Sudan People's Liberation Movement/Army, on
January 9, 2005. Designed to bring to power a*“Government of National Unity,” this political arrangement
has done exceedingly little to diminish the National Islamic Front’s monopoly on national power and
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wealth.

The National Islamic Front (NIF) came to power by military coup in June 1989—deposing an elected
government and deliberately aborting the most promising chance for a north-south peace agreement since
Sudan’s independence in 1956. This brutal regime quickly purged the military, civil society, and economic
spheres of all opponents, and developed a ruthlessly efficient security network. The NIF is responsible not
only for ongoing genocide in the western Darfur region, but also for previous genocides in the Nuba
Mountains of southern Kordofan Province (beginning in 1992) and the southern oil regions (primarily in
Western and Eastern Upper Nile Province).

Since the mid-1990’s, China National Petroleum Corporation (CNPC) has been the dominant player in both
exploration and production in Sudan’s oil reserves, the vast majority of which liein southern Sudan. China
became a partner with the NIF when it appeared that commercially viable oil reserves in the south would
become secure enough for extraction activities. The 1991 split within the ranks of the southern rebel
movement led to the disastrous 1997 “Khartoum Peace Agreement,” which brought Riek Machar—the
senior military leader from the Nuer tribe in the south—into the NIF government. Though Riek would
fulsomely apologize years later, his decision to join the NIF effectively removed southern military
opposition to oil exploration, which subsequently devastated those regions of Upper Nile Province in which
the Nuer predominate.

Chind's behavior in oil exploration has from the beginning of its operations been marked by deep
complicity in gross human rights violations, scorched-earth clearances of the indigenous populations in the
oil regions, and direct assistance to Khartoum’s regular military forces.

This assistance has taken many forms, including the building of a vast network of elevated all-weather
roads that are dual-use: they serve to move heavy oil exploration and extraction equipment, but have also
permitted the rapid movement and deployment of Khartoum’s military resources. Moreover, these roads
were constructed, primarily by Chinese labor and engineering, with no regard for environmental
consequences, for flooding during the heavy rainy season (the roads were constructed without culverts), or
for the consequences of blocking traditiona cattle migration routes. This is true both in Western and
Eastern Upper Nile Province.

Airstrips belonging to the oil development consortia, and involving Chinese construction, have also been
used by Khartoum's military aircraft, including deadly helicopter gunships. These fearsome weapons of
human destruction have been implicated in hundreds of deadly attacks on civilian, even humanitarian
targets. For example, in the village of Bieh (Western Upper Nile) the UN reported on February 21, 2002 a
brutal attack by helicopter gunships on women and children gathered to receive from the UN’s World Food
Program:

“A Sudanese army helicopter fired five rockets at thousands of civilians at a UN food distribution point,
leaving 17 people dead, World Food Program officials and Sudanese rebels said Thursday. [ ] ‘Such
attacks, deliberately targeting civilians about to receive humanitarian aid, are absolutely and utterly
unacceptable,” WFP chief Catherine Bertini said in a statement. ‘ This attack—the second of this kind in
less than two weeks—is an intolerable affront to human life and humanitarian work.’” (Associated Press
[dateline: Nairobi], February 21, 2002)

Bieh liesin the center of the oil region most aggressively being cleared of civilians in 2002-2003. Beyond
the casualties reported, many other civilians died of their wounds or lack of food, as WFP was forced to
conduct an emergency evacuation. Again, thiswas but one of hundreds of such attacks.

Although the helicopter gunships used on this particular occasion appear to have been of Russian
manufacture, many of the helicopter gunships in Khartoum's arsenal were purchased from China, and
many of these were purchased using anticipated revenues from oil extracted in the very regions being
attacked in southern Sudan.
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ARMS TO SUDAN FROM CHINA

Indeed, at the same time that oil-hungry China was establishing itself as the dominant partner in both Upper
Nile oil exploration and production consortia—the Greater Nile Petroleum Operating Company in the west
and Petrodar in the east—it was and has remained engaged in an extremely active arms trade with
Khartoum. Though Chinaislargely secretive in its arms shipments, Refugees International recently found
that:

“China National Petroleum Corporation contributes Chinese-made tanks, fighter planes, bombers,
helicopters, machine guns and rocket-propelled grenades, firearms, and ammunition to the Sudanese
military and SSDF [the Khartoum-backed militia forces in southern Sudan]. China has also established
three arms factories in Sudan.” (Refugees International, “ Sudan: Oil Exploration Fueling Displacement in
the South,” June 14, 2006)

A recent Amnesty International report confirms yet again the intimate connections between China's oil
interests and arms dealing: “China’s arms exports, estimated to be in excess of [US]$1 billion a year, often
involve the exchange of weapons for raw materials to fuel the country’s rapid economic growth.”
(“People's Republic of China: Sustaining conflict and human rights abuses: The flow of arms accelerates”
[Al Index: ASA 17/030/2006], June 2006)

China's shipments of weapons to Sudan continue despite the clear evidence that such weapons fuel
genocide in Darfur. Amnesty International also reported in June,

“More than 200 Chinese military trucks—normally fitted with US Cummins diesel engines—[were]
shipped to Sudan in August 2005, despite a US arms embargo on both countries and the involvement of
similar vehicles in the killing and abduction of civiliansin Darfur.” [ ]

“Throughout the massacres in Darfur in 2004, Amnesty International and other human rights monitors
noted that military trucks were being used to transport both Sudanese military and Janjawid [see below]
militia personnel, and in some cases to deliver people for extrajudicial execution. In April 2004, Amnesty
International reported the extrajudicial execution of 168 people from Wadi Saleh, in the west of Darfur,
near the Chad border. The men were seized from 10 villages by a large force of soldiers, military
intelligence officers and Janjawid militiamen, blindfolded and taken in groups of about 40 in army trucks to
an area behind a hill near Deleij villages. They were ordered to lied on the ground and were shot dead.”

There have been many such reported mass executions. In this case the men and boys assembled and
executed were all from the Fur, a non-Arab (African) tribal group. Trucks and aircraft have also been
reported to have moved bodies from the sites of execution to remote locations in order to obscure evidence
of genocidal actions.

A UN pandl of experts, charged with monitoring the arms embargo that came into effect with UN Security
Council Resolution 1591 (March 2005), recently found that:

“*China has been, and continues to be, a major supplier of light weapons to the government of Sudan and
many of the neighbouring states,’” said Ernst Jan Hogendoorn, one of four UN experts on an panel which
recommended 17 playersin the Darfur conflict be sanctioned for obstructing peace. [Hogendoorn] said [the
panel] found no evidence China was defying the embargo and supplying arms directly to Darfur. But
weapons they had sold to Khartoum were likely to end up there.” (Reuters [dateline: Khartoum], June 19,
2006)

In fact, small arms shipped to Khartoum by China have been the regime’'s primary means of providing
weapons to its deadly Janjaweed Arab militia, which are responsible for so much of the human destruction
and displacement in Darfur.
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But the arms trade with a regime actively engaged in genocide goes back many years. For China, desperate
since the mid-1990s for offshore sources of oil because of burgeoning domestic consumption, has always
been willing to engage in both secretive and in-kind arms trading (oil revenues and anticipated oil revenues
for arms). Human Rights Watch reported (1998):

“Weapons deliveries from China to Sudan since 1995 have included ammunition, tanks, helicopters, and
fighter aircraft. China also became a major supplier of antipersonnel and antitank mines after 1980,
according to a Sudanese government official. The SPLA in 1997 overran government garrison towns in the
south, and in one town alone, Yei, a Human Rights Watch researcher saw eight Chinese 122 mm towed
howitzers, five Chinese-made T-59 tanks, and one Chinese 37 mm anti-aircraft gun abandoned by the
government army.”

“Weapons deliveries since 1995 include ammunition, tanks, helicopters, and fighter aircraft. According to
at least one published report, in late 1995 China supplied the government of Sudan with fifty Z-6
helicopters, a hundred 82mm and 120mm mortars, and other equipment by Iran. In 1997, the government
of Sudan also was reported to have a new type of Chinese-made, lightweight antitank weapon in its
arsenal—probably a Chinese copy of the Russian SPG-9—mounted on two wheels that could be pulled by
hand by soldiers. One Sudanese army defector, formerly with an air defense unit, claimed he witnessed
Chinese experts assembling Chinese-supplied jet fighters at the Wadi Saydna base north of Omdurman in
1993." (“Arms Transfers to the Government of Sudan,” Human Rights Watch [199§],
http://www.hrw.org/reports98/sudan/Sudarm988-05.htm)

The large mgjority of weapons in Khartoum’s arsenal are of Chinese manufacture, including not only light
weapons, but also medium and heavy arms, including military aircraft. Moreover, as oil came on line (the
first export cargo left Port Sudan in August 1999), China continued to assist Khartoum in developing a
domestic armaments production capacity. The result is that Sudan is now increasingly self-sufficient in
small and medium-sized arms, and the NIF regime also builds a range of heavy weapons, including
Chinese-model tanks, in large industrial sites such asthe vast GIAD complex outside Khartoum.

The lack of transparency in China's oil production and revenue accounting assists the National Islamic
Front in its own refusal to open up the books of the key Ministry of Mining and Energy, which includes the
petroleum portfolio. This lack of transparency, by both China and Khartoum, has led to very serious
tensions between the northern regime and the nascent Government of South Sudan, which is entitled to half
the revenues from oil production in southern Sudan. To date, the desperately poor and underdevel oped
south of Sudan has been denied hundreds of millions of dollarsin desperately needed oil revenues.

At the same time, the National Islamic Front senses that it will enjoy virtually complete diplomatic
protection from China and other international actors, and that the Western nations that helped bring the
Comprehensive Peace Agreement (CPA) to fruition are not sufficiently engaged to ensure that key terms of
the CPA are respected. This is extremely dangerous and may well lead to renewed war in the south,
possibly in the near term. For example, Khartoum's refusal to accept the findings of the distinguished
international Abyei Boundary Commission creates of the oil-rich Abyei enclave a potential flash-point for
renewed violence. Though the Government of South Sudan seems determined to seek international
arbitration in its effort to force Khartoum to abide by the terms of the CPA, many in the SPLM have made
clear that continued intransigence on Khartoum's part could lead to war, which will almost certainly be the
most violently destructive phase of a civil war that began in 1955, on the eve of Sudan’'s independence
from Anglo-Egyptian colonial rule.

In understanding why Khartoum feels so emboldened in its flouting of the CPA and many other agreements
with Sudanese parties, over many years, it isimportant to understand the canny survivalism that defines the
NIF. The senior members of the NIF, including President and Field Marshal Omar el-Bashir and Second
Vice-President Ali Osman Taha, are the same men who came to power by military coup in 1989. Although
the agenda of extremist Idamicization and Arabization for Sudan has been adjusted to accommodate
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international perceptions, particularly after the terrorist attacks of September 11, 2001, these brutal men
remain committed to that same agenda. They also remain committed to a domestic security policy of
genocidal counter-insurgency warfare, as evidenced in Darfur.

None of this has mattered to the Chinese, who have not on a single occasion criticized the National 1slamic
Front regime for its vast and ongoing human rights abuses, for its ruthless arrogation of national power and
wealth, or for a policy of severe political and economic marginalization throughout the periphera areas of
Sudan (geographically, Africa's largest country). Indeed, the Chinese have been conspicuously
contemptuous of human rights concerns for the consequences of oil development in southern Sudan. This
oil development, in which construction efforts have been overwhelming Chinese, has required brutal
civilian destruction and clearances, creating a vast cordon sanitaire for oil operations. Nobel Peace Prize-
winning Doctors Without Borders/Medecins Sans Frontieres reported in detail on one particular part of this
deadly enterprise, the notorious oil road south of Bentiu (the epicenter of oil development in Western
Upper Nile):

“According to [civilians from the road area], whose accounts were consistent, road clearing first began in
2000, often preceded by Antonov bombings and helicopter gunship activity. Then the government of Sudan
and Nuer troops, aong with Chinese laborers, brought bulldozers to clear the site of the road and the
surrounding area. After the bulldozers cleared atrack, troops arrived in vehicles and burned al the tukulsin
the path alongside the road. Government garrisons were then established at 30-minute intervals along the
road.” (Doctors Without Borders/Medecins Sans Frontieres, “Violence, Health, and Access to Aid in Unity
State/Western Upper Nile,” April 2002)

This hand-in-glove operation, involving Khartoum's regular and militia forces, along with Chinese
engineering and construction teams, has been standard operating procedure since 1998.

It is important to understand that China has a clear interest in sustained conflict in Sudan, at least at levels
that do not threaten operations. Potential Western competitors for oil development contracts, concessions,
and other parts of the rapidly growing oil industry have been loathe to do business with a government
conducting genocidal counter-insurgency warfare against the indigenous populations of the primary oil
regions (these include not only the Nuer tribal populations, but aso the Dinka, Shilluk, and others). In the
case of the US, comprehensive trade and economic sanctions imposed by former President Clinton
(November 1997) preclude activity by US oil companies.

Western oil companies also redlize that domestic political concerns will eventually overtake any
profitability in southern Sudan. This was the experience of Talisman Energy of Canada, which was forced
to sell its 25% stake in the Greater Nile Petroleum Operating Company in 2002 because of civil society
protest and activism, including a targeted divestment campaign that brought share price down by as much
as 35% and forced Talisman to initiate a C$500 million share buy-back in an attempt to stabilize share
price. Talisman's presence in southern Sudan was aso a public relations nightmare that continues to this
day, asit faces amassive lawsuit in US federal court, brought on behalf of southern Sudanese victims.

China has none of these concerns: it is accountable to no domestic political pressures; it has demonstrated
complete contempt for all efforts to improve human rights in Sudan; and is not concerned if a few of its
national workers should come home in body-bags—something Western companies could not tolerate (the
killing of several US-national Chevron workers in 1984 precipitated the withdrawa of the American
company).

In short, China views Sudan exclusively through the lens of very rapidly increasing need for off-shore
petroleum sources. Though Iran provides a greater share of China’s oil imports, China has no significant
rolein the Iranian oil industry. The case is quite the opposite in Sudan, where Chinais the dominant player
in oil exploration, extraction, and infrastructure development. Indeed, Sudan is China's premier source of
controlled off-shore oil production, without a close second in current activities. This elevates Sudan to a
position of geostrategic importance in China's perceptions of national interest, and China's diplomatic
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performance, particularly at the UN, reflects this extraordinary importance.
DARFUR

As genocide continues to unfold in Darfur, a wide range of international actors are desperately seeking a
means of extending protection to some 4 million conflict-affected civilians in Darfur and eastern Chad, as
well as to some 13,000 humanitarian aid workers who are operating amidst intolerable levels of insecurity.
Indeed, Jan Egeland, head of UN aid operations, has repeatedly warned that large-scale withdrawal of
humanitarian workers could occur at any moment. Thiswould leave no means in place for providing food,
clean water, medical services, maintenance of sanitary latrines, shelter, and other desperately needed
humanitarian services. Hundreds of thousands will die—these in addition to the almost 500,000 who have
already died from violence as well as disease and malnutrition.

From the beginning of the Darfur crisis, China has engaged in relentless obstructionism. Although seven
Security Council resolutions have been passed to date, none has had any effect in stemming the violence or
in moving toward a peacemaking force that might be able to protect civilians and humanitarians, and to
separate and disarm combatants. The currently deployed African Union force is widely understood to be
desperately under-manned, under-equipped, without the necessary training, and inadequately funded. The
only hope for halting what the US government has broadly determined to be genocide is the introduction of
a robust UN force, supplemented aggressively by “first-world” military assets, logistics, intelligence,
transport, and communications. Such a UN deployment must be under the authority of Chapter VII of the
UN Charter.

Degspite the clarity of what is militarily required, and the explicit endorsement of such humanitarian
interve